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O ' za cssnInss

2 (9:00 a.m.)
|

3 JUDGE MILLERS The meeting will come to order,

O,

'

4 please. As you know, this is a conference with counsel

5 in the Clinch River proceeding, pursuant to notice. We

6 will ask counsel to identify themselves and their

7 associates and snyone else who wishes to be identified

8 for the record in just a moment.

9 Let me point out that the clock seems to be

10 about five minutes fast, so therefore, when we adjourn

11 or convene or whatever, we will be using the correct

12 time which is going to be five minutes past the clock

13 you are looking at, so do not be deceived by it. .

14 As you know, we have scheduled two days for

15 the purpose of hearing arguments and discussions by,

16 between and among counsel, parties, the Board, regarding

17 the various matters which are in controversy or

18 hopefully not in controversy in this proceeding.

19
- Inasmuch as it is a rather complex matter,

20 dealing with the' subject of a liquid metal fast breeder

21 reactor at Clinch River, inasmuch as there has been an

22 approximate four and a half or five year hiatus et gap

23 between the last time that we were within 30 days or so

O 24 of an evidentiary hearing on 11 1ted worx euthorization

25 and our present posture, necessarily there are certain

O
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() 1 natters which at least need to be discussed to see

2 whether or not there have been any significant or

3 pertinent changes of any kind, or to establish not only

4 the pleadings, the contentions, the new ones that have

5 been filed apparently by NRDC, by the intervenors NRDC

6 and the Sierra Club, but to rule upon all pending

7 totions some of which or all of which are related to

8 discovery, which may be interrelated with pleading

9 questions as well as the future progress of this

10 proceeding, which has already been commenced in that

11 sense and a schedule adopted.
;
'

12 Let me st this time now call upon the counsel

13 and parties to identify themselves and their associates

14 at counsel table, at any rate, for the record. I guess

15 we will start with the applicants.

16 MR. EDGAR: My name is George Edgar with the

17 Washington law firm of Morgan, Lewis & Bockius. I

18 represent --

19 JUDGE MILLERS A little louder.

20 HR. EDGARs I represent Project Management

21 Corporation. Seated to my left are Messrs. Walt LaRoche

22 and Edward Vigluicci, representing the Tennessee Valley

23 Authority. And on my immediate right is Mr. Leon

( )I 24 Silverstrom, assistant general counsel of the Department

25 of Energy.

O
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1 JUDGE MILLER: Do you anticipate anyone else

2 being with you today or tomorrow? That covers it?

3 58. EDGARs Yes.

O 4 JUDGE MILLERS Very well. Next, intervenors.

5 Who is next in order here? As I look upon your lovely

6 and handsome faces, it looks to me like the intervenors

7 are next, is that correct, in the order of your

8 seating? Whatever.

9 MS. WEISS: We are definitely the intervenors,

10 Mr. Chairman.

11 JUDGE MILLER: Very well, glad to have that

12 established. Now tell me who you are.

13 55. WEISS: My name is Ellyn Weiss from the

() 14 firm of Harmon C Weiss, representing Natural Resources

15 Def ense Council. I will be taking over much of the work

16 f or NRDC. With me is Mr. Greenberg, whom you met

17 bef ore, Eldon Greenberg. On my righ t is Ba rbara

18 Finamore, staf f counsel with NRDC, and on her right is

19 Tom ' Cochran, staff scientist, Dr. Cochran.

20 JUDGE HILLER: Staff?

21 NR. SWANSON: Thank you. My name is Daniel T.

22 Swanson, counsel for NRC staff. On my immediate lef t is

23 M r. S tua rt Treby, Assistant Chief Hearing Counsel for

(} 24 the staff, and on his immediate lef t is Mr. Bradley

25 Jones, also co-counsel for the NRC staff. :

,

'

.

I
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(]) 1 JUDGE MILLER: Is there anyone else now who

2 should be identified for the record? That is to say,

3 anyone we are likely to hear from or concerning?
} '

4 MS. BRECKENRIDGE: Mr. Chairman, I guess I

5 will move in here if I :in find a chsir.

8 JUDGE MILLER: Please do. We will see that

7 you get a chair. We are glad to see you.

8 5S. BRECKENRIDGEs For the record, my name is

9 Lee Breckenridge, representing the state of Tennessee.

10 JUDGE MILLER: Is there counsel here

11 representing Oak Ridge?

12 MS. BRECKENRIDGE: I have not seen him.

13 JUDGE MILLER: All right. Anyone else now?

( 14 (No response.)

15 There is one preliminary matter that we would

18 like to take up at the threshold -- a document dated

17 March 29, 1982, received by the Board at any rate on

18 April 1, 1982, filed by the intervenors and entitled

19 " Answers and Objections of Intervenors, Natural

20 Resources Defense Council, Inc, and the Sie rra Club, to

21 NRC Staff's Fif th Set of Interrogatories to NRDC."

22 The Board has noted that at least several of

23 the documents which we have not examined other than

.() 24 f acially contain a stamp ma rked Secret in one or two

25 places on several of the documents. The matter has

bv
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(') 1 therefore been brough to the attention of NRC security

2 people, and I think through them, inquiries have been

3 made probably to the Department of Defense.

4 I do not wish to do anything more at the 1

5 moment to publicize these documents, but we do want the

6 record to note the f acts as we have observed them.

7 There may be a quick explanation, there may not be. In

8 the event that there is any question at all, we would

9 suspend any further proceeding in regard to that matter

10 and impound all such documents, and let security handle

11 the inquiry. If, on the other hand, there is an
1

12 explanation we will take it up now as a threshold matter. I

, 13 MR. GREENBERGs I believe, Mr. Chairman, that

14 I can explsin thst, and Dr. Cochran can correct me if I

15 a m wrong . My understanding is that these documents were

16 -- at least rome parts of the documents if not all of

17 them were originally classified Secret. They were

18 subsequently released under the Freedom of Information

19 Act ' and those details of the documents which were,

20 sensitive or otherwise deserved to remain classified,

21 were deleted.

22 Dr. Cochran, is that correct? We are now

23 ref erring to --

() 24 JUDGE MILLER: I do not want to identify it in

25 the record any further until we establish the status of

O
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() 1 these documents. Once we see that there is a Secret

2 stamp on them we stop right there until we find out the

3 status. We have act looked at them, we do not intend to

4 publicize them in any way, and we want to know right nov

5 whether or not there is any remaining classification.

6 Is the gentleman from NBC, Mr. Brady's office,

7 on security here? Could you enlighten us, sir?

8 1R. WHIPPs If they were declassified, they

9 are not properly marked so to indicate that. They

10 appear to come from the Department of Energy, the old

11 AEC. We will have to take those documents and have the

12 Department of Energy look at them to determine their

13 current statuts.

O 14 JUDGE HILLERS-Mr. Reporter, did you get that

15 statement?

16 (Reporting nods in the affirmative.)

17 JUDGE MILLERS In light of the present

18 somewhat ambiguous nature of the status of these

19 do:umen ts, please, anyone who has then, immediately

20 remove them, consider them impounded at the moment until

21 we get further information showing they have been

22 properly la 11ssified or whatever is necessary. We will

23 give you sbout 30 seconds to do that. Leave them with

(%s/ 24 t h e reporter until we get further information. We will

25 n o t further identify nor go into them or their contents

O ~
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(]) 1 until their status is clarified.

2 Mr. Whipp, do I have your name correct, sir?

3 Would you give us your name for the recordt

4 MR. WHIPP4 It is Robert Whipp, W-h-i-p-p.

5 JUDGE MILLER: Would you follow through on

8 this and let us know whether and when, as soon as

7 possible, whether these documents may or may not be

8 properly considered?

9 MR. WHIPP: I certainly will.

10 JUDGE MILLERS They will be suspended then

11 until such time.

12 MR. WHIPPs Thank you.

13 JUDGE MILLER: Let se inquire now, are there

14 any other documents of a similar nature which we should

15 have clarified before having them spread upon the public

16 record? Does anyone'know of any?

17 (No response.)

18 I guess there are not. All right. Since we

19 have a large number of documents which were requested by

20 the Board so that we would have this opportunity, in

21 accordance with the hearing schedule we have adopted and

22 the orders concerning discovery and the like, we would

23 like to identif y f or the record all of the pending

() 24 documents, filings, actions and the like, so th'at when

25 we look at the transcript in a few days to prepare an
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1 sparopeists order, we will not have overlooked~

:

2 something, which well could happen.

3 Let me start out by reading the titles into

4 the record of certain documents which are clustered for

5 convenience, and then ask counsel to check their files

6 as we go siong sad either verify or call to our

7 attention sdditional documents in the particular areas

8 that we are describing. It may also be because our

9 first group relates to contentions, amendments and the
N

10 like as well as objects thereto, so it is entirely

11 possible that there are other filings that are so

12 closely interrelated they should be considered at the

13 same time. .

() 14 de know that there tre subsequent motions

15 addressed to particular interrogatories or discovery
~

16 satters sni the like, so it is a matter simply of

17 pra ticality or convenience.

18 We want to wind up having everything noted for

19 the record, and we would like to cluster them for our

20 consideration in approximately the order that we are

21 going to start describing them, so we will solicit your

22 cooperation to help us achieve that.

23 Let me note first of all, that a revised

(}
24 Statement of Contentions and Bases of Internvenors,

25 Natural Resources Defense Council, Inc. and the Sierra

C)
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1 Club, was filed at the request of the Board on March 5,
(}

2 1982. NRDC did file a copy of that which appeared to be

3 ss of March 31, 1982. Am I correct that the copy which

4 was, I think, in connection with the responses of NRDC,

5 are simply copies and do not vary in any way?

6 55. WEISS: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

7 JUDGE MILLERS Now, I have also, as of that

8 same date, March 31, NBDC and Sierra Club Restated

9 Appendix B Contentions. Now, what are those? They were

10 in the same group of documents. Do you have the

11 pleading to which I am referring? What are the Restated

12 Appendir B Contentions which were filed by the

13 intervenors with the Board on March 31? Are they -

14 related to some precedent document? Are they copies of

15 your original Revised Statement of Contentions? Are

16 they in addition thereto, or what?

17 MS. WEISS: Those are just a statement of the

18 contentions as they stood as of that period of time.

19 JUDGE MILLER: Well, what was that period of

20 tize?

21 5S. WEISS: That is as of April 25, 1977.

22 JUDGE MILLER: Was this document filed at that

23 time?

(') 24 MS. WEISS: Yes, No. It is an effort so that

25 when you read through these documents you have all the

O
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() 1 contentions, both the ones that are presently being

2 objected to and the contentions as originally stated.

3 So that was just -- we pulled together the existing

O
4 contentions as of the time of the termination of the

5 proceeding.

6 JUDGE HILLER: I thought you had done that in

7 the Revised Statement of Contentions and Bases which

8 starts off 1, 2, A, B, C, and so forth. Am I incorrect

9 in that? I thought that was your revised contentions

10 which picked up both the original admitted contentions,

11 those original contentions that had some revisions

12 whether they were, as you say, editorial or mechanical

13 corrections or not, and so forth. Now I am completely

14 puzzled what these two focuments are. Do you have them

15 both before you, counsel?

16 MS. WEISS 4 I as trying to find them, Mr.

17 Chairman .

18 JUDGE MILLERS Okay, take your time, take your

19 t im e .

20 MS. WEISSa The Revised Statement of

21 Contentions states the contentions as we would like to

22 have them -- as we would like to proceed with them.

23 Ihose are the revisions, the modifications --

(') 24 JUDGE MILLER: Wait a minute, don't confuse me

25 f urther. First of all, what I want to know is what are

D(~s
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1 these two documents? We will just start from there and
(}

2 then we will work out their history, derivation. and

3 future application if any.

4 MS. WEISSs Tha Revisai Statement of

5 Contentions and Bases of Intervenors NRDC and Sierra

6 Club --

7 JUDGE HILLER: How many pages, 387

8 MS. WEISSs Yes.

9 JUDGE HILLER: Dated March 5, 1982.

10 MS. WEISSs Yes.

11 JUDGE MILLER: Now tell me what that is.

12 MS. WEISS: That is a statement of all the

13 :ontentions in the f orm in which we would like to

() 14 proceed with them as of now. It includes the old

15 con tentions, the old contentions as revised, and the new

16 contentions as pr3posad.

17 JUDGE MILLER: Do you indicate which is which

18 smong thosa at lasst thras categories, or are they just

19 flung at us?

20 MS. WEISS 4 The statement of bases --

21 JUDGE MILLER: Yes? Now you are now going to

22 another document? Restated Appendix B Contentions now?

23 Is that what you are now looking at?

() 24 MS. WEISSs No, Mr. Chairman.
,

25 JUDGE MILLER: Do you know what that is? That

A

i
(

(

!
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1 seems to be about 14 pages, and my notes indicate it was(}
2 received by the Board on March 31, 1982. I would like

3 to know next just what that document is.

O
4 ES. WEISS: Since I did not put that together,

5 Mr. Chairasn, I will let Ms. Finamore speak to that.

6 JUDGE MILLER: Very well.

7 MS. FINAMORE: My understanding of that

8 document, Mr. Chairman, is it is an effort to put

9 together til of the contentions that were simitted by

10 the Board as of April 25, 1977.

11 JUDGE MILLERa That is the -- let me get it

12 f or the record. Now, that is the document that was

13 filed on March 31 and consists of 14 pages. Check it

() 14 o u t because we want to be careful.

15 MS. FINAMORE: It is our understanding that we

16 attached that document to our filing on March 5, to aid

17 the Board in comparing the documents -- the contentions

18 as they were previously admitted and the contentions as

19 we wish to proceed with them now. They were not in one

20 particular document before this time.

21 JUDGE MILLER: Are you telling me now that the

22 Appendix B contentions -- tre you telling me that that

23 contains, in thei. original verbatim form, the

(]) 24 contentions which had previously been admitted'by the

25 Board as of 1977?
-

O
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() 1 MS. FINAMORE: Ihat is correct.

2 JUDGE MILLES: Without any change on

3 sechanical application and the like?

4 MS. FINAMORE: That is correct.

5 JUDGE MILLER 4 Then the next or the other one

6 that you submitted, then, the Revised Statement of

7 Contentions is everything?

8 MS. FINAMORE: That is correct.

9 JUDGE MILLER Because it would contain the

10 original, not mechanically revised, it would contain the

11 originally not changed, it would contain the restated

12 con tentions , it would contain new contentions and

13 anything else. -

14 MS. FINAMORE: That is correct.
.

15 JUDGE MILLER: But undifferer.tiated.

16 MS. FINAMORE: We attempt to explain --

17 JUDGE MILLERa Is that correct? They are not

18 dif ferentiated?

19 MS. FINAMOREs Yes, that is correct.

20 JUDGE MILLER: Now one more question. At the

21 request of the Board, we asked counsel I think for NRDC,

22 which was good enough to furnish with the ndmitted

23 contentions of the intervenors as of A'pril 25, 1977, and

() 24 such a document was filed. That is a 10-page document.

25 Now, do you have that? We received that one, by the

O
V
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() 1 vay, on February 17 at 9s32 a.m.

2 So that now is a third document which is

3 neaded or antitled, " Admitted Contantions of

4 Intervenors, Natural Resources Defense Council, Inc. and

5 Sierra Club, as of April 25, 1977," and purports to set

6 forth contentions. Now, I do not know how that matches

7 up with the other two documents that you just described.

8 55. FINAMOREs That document is the same as

9 the Restated Appendix B Contentions.

10 JUDGE MILLER: As the Restated Appendix B

11 Contentions?

12 MS. FINAMOREs Yes.

13 JUDGE MILLEBa It does not icok the same on

14 the first page, b'ut maybe it is. Well, I am not going

15 to take tha time, but apparently, it seems to be

16 f acially -- and I will assume that it is then, -- an

17 identical copy of the same document, unless you advise

18 us of sny difference.

19 So, we now have two documents setting forth*

20 your contentions and you have described them, is that

: 21 correct?
I
'

22 MS. FINAMOREa That is correct.

23 JUDGE MILLER: Thank you. Now, from those two

() 24 documents, the next ones we have in this group is one

25 dated March 19, 1982, entitled "NRC Staff Response to

O
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1 Intervenors' Revised Statement of Contentions and

2 Proposed Areas of Discovery." Is that correct so far,

3 staff?

O 4 NR. SWANSON: Ihat is correct, that would be

5 the only document before the Board dealing with

6 ontentions by the staff.

7 JUDGE MILLER: How we have bearing the same

8 date, March 19, 1982, a document entitled " Applicants'

9 Response to NRDC's Revised Statement of Contentions and

10 B a s es ," which has attached to it some apparently lengthy

11 appendices. I see Appendix B seems to be the

12 preliminary SAR Chapter 15. Is that the extent so far

13 of the applicants' filings on the contentions? .

() 14 ER. EDGAR. That is correct.

15 JUDGE MILLER: Now we have further NRDC's

16 Response to Objections to Contentions, which I have

17 marked March 31, 1982, and it bears the same date on the

18 certificate of service. Now, is that another NRDC

19 filing?

20 NS. WEISS: Yes,'Mr. Chairman.

21 JUDGE MILLER: Well, that consists of how

22 man y, 40-some pages, plus appendices?

23 MS. WEISS: It begins with an introduction

() 24 which is numbered in Roman numerals through page viii;

25 then a text in Arabic.
_

(2)
|

|
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(]) 1 JUDGE MILLER: One through -- ?

2 55. WEISSs Through 43, together with eight

3 sttachaents.

O
4 JUDGE MILLERS Okay. Now I think perhaps in

5 the same group I have a document dated -- well,

6 apparently filed March 19, 1982. Yes, which is the

7 intervenors' by name Statement of Position Regarding

8 Discovery Matters.

9 Now, am I correct that that iocument has some

to bearing at least upon our examination initially of the

11 contentions which have been filed? I ask that because I

12 noticed -- I think it was the staff and perhaps both

13 staff and applicants which included in their answers to

( 14 responses some discussion of the statement of position

15 on discovery matters, which I believe was in response to

16 t.".e request of the Board at the prehearing conference

17 that we held down in Oak Ridge.

18 MS. WEISSs I do not think that -- well, that

19 document is certainly before us if we discuss discovery

20 matters at some point, but I do not think that it bears

21 on the question of the objections to the contentions or

22 responses thereto.

23 JUDGE MILLER: It would bear upon the

() 24 sts tements of positions tha t are contained in those

25 responses by -- I remember the staff. Did the

O
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| () 1 applicants also cover that in their response?

2 18. ED3AR: Yas.
1

3 JUDGE MILLER: Actually, see, those matters-)v
4 were covered in both of those papers. Now, did you,

5 NRDC or intervenors cover it elsewhere, or is this the

6 place that you covered it?

7 MS. WEISS: That is the place tha t we covered

8 it.

9 JUDGE MILLER: We will include it in the group

10 because it has some relationship.

11 Now, I see also that there is a letter dated

12 March 12, 1992. It was directed by NRDC to various

13 counsel and a copy to the Board, which recited the

14 Board's order of February 11, 1982 concerning the

15 filings or pleadings addressing areas of discovery upon
,

16 which no agreement could be reached, reciting a meeting

17 and then containing a draft dated March 1, 1982 of

18 proposed areas of discovery for new contentions, which

19 goes into, in soma detail, those matters.

20 I take it now this is another NRDC filing
.

21 relating to contentions.

22 MS. WEISSs The purpose of that letter, Mr.

23 Chairman, was simply to remind the applicants that we

() 24 were awaiting a statement from them, a general statement

25 on discovery and how they interpreted the Board's order,

O
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I

(} 1 so that we could prnpare i response by March 19, as the

2 Board has requested.
.

| 3 JUDGE MILLER: Did you get that information?

O
4 MS. WEISS: Yes, we did.

5 JUDGE MILLER: And the statement of position

6 filed by NRDC on the date of March 19, then, was the

7 result of this in11rsis?

8 15. WEISS: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

9 JUDGE MILLER: Well, we will give it a happy

10 position then. Now, let us see. We have also a letter

11 from the staff to counsel and copies to the Board. That

12 is the Dear Eldon and Barbara letter in which the staff

13 points out that the staff has classified prior discovery

} 14 into three categories, and the reasons of the update and

15 so forth. I take it that also is a later analysis by

'

16 the staff on the statas at least of various contentions,

17 going back at Iris 1 ce the first answers to

18 interrogatot ts ; 3 r9sponses to admissions, some of

19 which are still applicable, some of which need updating,

20 some of which do no t. Is that correct?

21 3R. SWAMS3Ns You descc,1 bed the ',etter

22 10:u ra t ely , sithough it would relate solely to discovery

23 and update of previously-filed discovery. By

() 24 previously-filed I mean discovery filed prior April 25,

25 1977. |

O
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|
1 JUDGE MILLER: Isn't that discussed by the

2 staff in its response, though? Didn't you go into those

|
3 matters that are covered, and hence, nothing further?

4 You and applicants both.

5 MR. SWANSON: We did, that is correct.

6 JUDGE HILLER 4 Well then, there is some

7 relationship, I suppose.

8 HR. SWANSON Yes. All tnat letter does,

9 though, is indicate the status and some indication of

10 the staf f's position on its update of the old discovery,

11 without getting into any matters of objections or

12 contentions.

13 JUDGE HILLER: Except insofar as either staff

'

14 or applicants have contended that the matters that were

15 admitted before were thoroughly and completed covered

16 bef ore and there is no need to burden the record

17 further. And I remember there was that argument that

18 runs from time to time like a thread. And therefore,

19 you' would want to know the status of the original

20 contention of whatever discover there was, whether or <

21 not it is sufficiently complete to sustain whatever

22 trgument is being made in that regard or not.

23 MB. SWANSON: That is correct.

O 24 avoce "1ttra- "- out* ta redeso eother

25 place where it would be more relevant -- I guess is

O
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() 1 really what I am trying to find out or would it be--

2 here where we are going to consider all contentions,

3 past, present and f uture?

4 MR. SWANSON: It would probably be -- to the

5 extent it ass any relavance to this prehearing

6 conference, it would be in the present group.

7 JUDGE MILLER 4 All right, we will keep it in

8 that category.

9 Now, are there any documents that should be

10 considered in this grouping which I have just described

11 for you? I am now going to go into various motions for
,

1

12 protective orders and the like, which undoubtedly will

13 pick up certain contentions. But are there any other

14 locuments which should be reviewed by the Board as

15 listens to the arguments of counsel regarding the

16 admissibility of this whole spectrum of contentions?
|
|

17 MR. EDGARs No.

18 MS. WEISS: No, Mr. Chairman.

19 3R. SWANSON: No.

20 JUDGE MILLER 4 I regard that as our first

21 order of business.

22 Next, I do not know in quite what order I have

23 various motions. Perhaps the best thing to do in that

() 24 regard would simply be to go through and list what I

25 have and lat counsel verify or update or whatever. And

O
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O i ene=e re ==t aece== r111 ta =aro=oto=1c 1 oraer-

2 I see the first one is dated April 2, 1982.

3 The title is The Applicants' Motion for a Protective

4 Order, and it appears to relate to Intervenors' 17th Set

5 of Interro71 tories and Requests to Produce, accompanied I

6 by a statement of points and authorities. I think that

7 just case in very recently.

8 3R. EDGARs That is correct.

9 JUDGE MILLERa I take it there is nothing,.

10 then, either in response thereto or which bears upon it

11 from either intervenors or staff.

12 55. WEISS: Mr. Chairman, our response time
.

13 has not yet passed on either of those motions. We

14 received one' Monday or Tuesday'of last week and one on

15 Friday of last week, so our position would be you that

16 none of those motions are ripe for argument before the

17 Board at this time.

18 JUDGE MILLER 4 I think maybe you do not - you

19 were not there at Clinch River. I think we indicated we

20 are going to go on a reasonably expedited track on this

21 and we said do not stand on ceremony and dates because

22 we will exercise sur power to shorten dates where it is

23 reasonsble.

24 Now, we would not want to put you to any

25 disadvantage, but if you had knowledge of this last

O
V
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{} 1 week, you aught to be prepared to argue today or

2 tomorrow.
,

I 3 MS. WEISSs We have been assuming that the
l ()

4 Comanche Peak deadlines were those that were in effect,

5 which would give as ten days. But it is not a matter of

6 sitting and back and waiting for that time to expire.

7 We had a big pleading that this responds to the

8 applicants and the staff's objections to our new and

9 revised contentions which was due at this Board on

10 Wed nesday and delivered on Wednesday, and we really have
,

11 not had time to turn our attention to them in other than

12 a very cursory way.

13 JUDGE MILLER: It may well be that cursory

( 14 inspection is all that is necessary, one way or

15 another. We are not going to make a big production of

16 it everytime somebody files a motion. We told you this

17 before. Yau were not present, but we intend to have

18 answers filed as promptly as possible. And in the

19 notice of this hearing we sali we would hear all pending

20 motions. We did no't say all pending motions minus six
t

21 or eight or whatever, so give it some thought. You will

22 have a chance to look at it overnight. We will not

23 throw it at you today, but we will tomorrow.

() 24 5S. WEISS. Mr. Chairman, we do not feel that

25 that is -- we do not feel that that is really fair. We

O
!
l
'
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1 have had essentially no time to look at the staff's

2 paper. We have had no time to look at the licensee's

3 paper that came in on Friday, and we thought that the

O 4 Comanche Peak deadlines were the definition ot

5 expedition.

6 JUDGE MILLER: Comanche Peak was another case

7 where we incorporated by reference in order to show you

8 some examples, in a sense, of the expedition required.

9 But in this case we told you expessly and we told you in

10 our notice we were going to take up today and hear from

11 counsel on all pending actions, period.

12 MS. WEISS Well, we did not interpret a

13 motion --

14 JUDGE MILLER: You interpreted wrongly. Back

15 o f f . You are not going to be put to much of a

16 disadvantage. It is a short motion. I do not think it

17 will take such cogitation one way or the other. But we

18 do not intend to get slowed down every time there is a

19 notion. I thought I amie that clear to all counsel and

20 all parties. We want prompt responses. We do not want

21 You standing off and waiting your ten days and then,

22 whether you get one more day or five more days from

23 then, we do not want that. We want to have prompt

24 responses and we think it is possible.

25 If it appears to be unfair we will hear you on

O
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(}
1 the merits, but since you have not never read it you are

2 not in much of a position to tell me, on the merits,

3 where it hurts. So take the opportunity today and

O
4 tonight. We will hear from you tomorrow.

5 All righ t. The next motion that I have -- the

8 saoe goes for the staff on this, by the way. We are

7 going to expect to hear the staff's position on that.

8 The next one that I have is dated April 2,

9 1982, which appears to be Objections to NRDC's 22nd Set

10 of Interroga tories to the Staff and Motion for

11 Protective Order, and NRDC -- I use NRDC :ollectively,

12 generically. I mean intervenors, the two that we have

13 been identif ying. I take it NRDC is now filing separate

) 14 documents from the Sierra Club, are they?

15 MS. WEISS No, Mr. Chairman.

16 JUDGE MILLER: When we say intervenors or NRDC

17 we mean the same combination. NRDC filed the 22nd Set

18 o f Interroga tories to the Staff on the date of March 18,

19 198 2, and that is the document to which these objections

20 ve're filed by sta f f , I assume. Yes. So we will be

21 h ea ring from you respectively on those.

22 Are there any others? Did the applicants file

23 anything ?

(]) 24 MR. EDGARs Yes.

25 JUDGE MILLER: We overlooked some?
_

(
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1 MR. EDGAR Let me go back and make sure the

2 inventory is correct. You mentioned first a motion for

3 protectiva order, and an accompanying memorandum on

O 4 points and authorities dated April 2, in relation to the

5 17th -Set of Interrogatories. We have also filed a

6 totion for a protective order, and accompanying motion

7 or memorandum of points and authorities dated March 29,

8 1982.

9 JUDGE MILLER: Yes, I see that. I was going

10 to get to that group next. Does that apply to this

11 motion?

12 NR. EDGAR No. That is an earlier motion.

13 JUDGE MILLER: The 16th Set of Interrogatories

()'

14 -- we -a re just taking them as they come up according to

15 subject matter unless they overlap.

18 ER. EDGARs I got conf used.

17 JUDGE NILLER: Let me back up just a moment on

18 this motion or the Obja:tions to the NRDC's

19 Interrogatories filed by the staff on the date of April

20 2, and then Response to the Interrogatories -- pardon

21 m e , I as sorry -- and then Response to NRDC's Request

22 f or Interrogatories. I mean, 22nd Set of

23 Interrogatories and Request, which was dated or filed on

(]) 24 March 18, 1982.
.

25 Now, has tha applicant filed anything'anywhere l

O
|

.
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1 that we should look at when we consider those

2 interrogatories and the staff's objections?

3 MR. EDGAR: Yes.

O
4 JUDGE MILLER: Okay, what is that?

5 1R. EDGAR: Well, I think our March 29 motion

6 is relevant. It leals with many of the same issues.

7 JUDGE MILLER: All right. We will note then

8 to take into consideration your March 29 filing, which

9 you identify next, when we hear from staff and

10 intervenors on that motion.

11 The next one we will take up then will be

12 Applicants' Notion for a Protective Order, dated March

13 29, 1982, which appears to be directed at least in part

14 to the Intervenors' 16th Set of Interrogatories and 9th

15 Request for Admissions and 5th Request for Production of
,

|

16 Documents, served on March 18, 1982, accompanied by

17 Memorandum of Points and Authorities in Support of

18 A pplica nts' Motion for a Protective Order, which we have

19 just been advised by counsel should be considered

20 together with the later action which I described a few;

21 moments ago.

22 Now, is there anything else that has been

23 filed to the Applicants' Motion for a Protective Order

| 24 with regard to those interrogatories?

25 MS. WEISSa No, Mr. Chairaan.

O
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1 JUDGE MILLERS Will you be prepared to argue?

2 Since you filed the interrogatories, presumably you can

3 sustain them. Do you have a problem in that regard?

() |

4 MS. WEISSs No. I have the same problem that

5 I had, and I understood the Chairman to overrule.

6 JUDGE MILLEEs I did the other. This is a

7 little bit dif ferent. These are objections, a motion

8 for a protective order to your own three sets of

9 interrogatories and request for admissions.

10 MS. WEISSs It is the same class. All of

11 these motions relate to NRDC discovery requests. All of

12 the motions.

13 JUDGE MILLER: Yes. .

( 14 MS. WEISSs And we have not responded to them

15 yet and we do not believe we have had an opportunity, a .

16 f air opportunity, to respond in writing to the Board.

17 But I understood the Board to have ordered me to be

18 prepared to argue those orally tomorrow.

19 JUDGE MILLERS Well the other one tomorrow,

'

20 yes, because you said you had looked at it cursorily.

21 But this one,you should have looked at your original

22 interrogatories more than cursorily, I would suppose.

23

) 2/

25

O
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(]} 1 Therefore, we are asking you to be prepared
|

2 now, I mean shortly, at least, to argue the basis upon

3 which you advan=ed them and say you were entitled to

O
4 them. These are not two things.

5 MS. WEISSs I understand the objections, the
1

6 motion f or protective order as of March 29 to have

7 exactly the same status as the actions for protective

8 order as of April 2. They object to discovery. And

9 yes, we know our contentions, and yes, if the Board

10 directs us to go forward tomorrow, we can go forward

11 tomorrow. We have not had an opportunity to respond in

12 writing.

13 JUDGE MILLER: Well, so that we are not

( 14 confusing each other, the tomorrow referred to the one I

15 previously identified.

16 MS. WEISSa I guess I do not --

17 JUDGE MILLER: Today if we get through the

18 :ontentions, we want to get to this. We want you to

19 move along. We do not expect pro forma interrogatories

20 to be filed by anybody. TP. ; relates to all parties.

21 We expect you to be able to sustain the basis for them,

!22 which you do preliminarily by conference, by the way,

23 since we asked you to use the Comanche Peak rules to

24 confer on these things.

25 MS. WEISS Mr. Chairman, we will go forward,

:
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1 obviously, at the Board's order, but I just want it on

2 the record that I do not believe there is any sense in

3 which NRDC can be accused of sitting back.

O 4 JUDGE MILLER 4 You have not been sitting back

5 so far, but you seem to have it in mind now. That is

6 where the problem is.

7 HS. WEISSs I am simply trying to protect my

8 client's right to respond in writing to rather lengthy

9 objections to our interrogatories. We have not had a

10 reasonable opportunity to do that. Now, I understand

11 the Board to have now ruled that we should be prepared

12 to argue them orally, and therefore we will be prepared

13 to argue them orally. But I can tell you that, you

14 know, that is going to take a few minutes, and our

15 understanding was that those were not on the table today.

16 I might add that we did not have any real

17 disagreement from the licensees about that. It was also

18 their f eeling that those were not on the table today.

19 If the Board wishes to have them on, they will be.

20 Obviously I cannot resist that, but we have not had yet

21 an opportunity --

22 JUDGE MILLER: Ms. Weiss, you are going to

23 have a busy evening or maybe afternoon if we get to

24 them. When the Board enters an order, some of you come

25 f rom out of state, we expect to cover everything that is

OU
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() 1 then pending on the table. When you file something, it

2 is pending right then and there on the table.

3 Now, when we say in that notice that we are

O
4 going to take up all pending motions, that means all

5 pending motions, not those -- whatever your problems

6 that you have not had a chance to look at, because we

7 expect counsel to proceed with reasonable dispatch. We

8 tried to aske that clear in our previous session, and we

9 are not changing it in any way.

10 And we 30 not expect to have motions or

11 objections filed by anybody purely for formal reasons,

12 we expect you to 7et right down to the merits of it. And

13 when you or any party gets these and you see that there

() 14 is a motion f or protective order, we suggested before,

15 ad nauseus, maybe, pick up telephone, find out what the

18 problem is, resolve it so the Board does not have to

17 have all these bi7, thick locuments that are starting to

18 bulk up here like they did in Comanche Peak.

19 Now, thst was foreshortened by the fact that

20 our order said expressly we are going to take up all

21 pending motions. We did not mean for you to sit back

22 and count the calendar days or how many pounds of paper

23 you had filed or were filed against you; we meant for

() ''

24 You to come in here and talk.

25 You probably are not going to be as
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1 hard-pressed as you think because I believe in going
}

2 through the contentions it is going to take some time.

3 You are going to have an opportunity, I think, in the

O 4 Course of these two days to acquaint yourselves with why

5 you filed or why you object to whatever they filed, but

6 we are going to go forward, yes.

7 Is there any question? We make this rule

8 applicable to all parties now, Staff and Applicants as

9 well, the State of Tennessee. All right.

10 fow we have a document which I previously

11 identified, filed March 29, 1982, so dated, and received

12 by the Board April 1, 1982, from NRDC, which is the

13 answers and objections to Intervenors, to NRC Staff's

() 14 fifth set of interrogn* ries to NRDC. That contains the

15 attachments that we asked you to delete.

16 Mow, I do not know whether those attachments

17 have a bearing upon the merits or not. We will not put

18 you at any disadvantage in that regard because the Board

19 has raised the question, but in any event, those'are

20 answers and objections of the Intervenors, and there we

21 would regard that as a pending motion and expect

22 Applicants and' Staff to be prepared to go f orward in

23 argumen t today.

() 24 MR. GREENBERG: Mr. Chairman, on that point,

25 there was only one outstanding objection made by NHDC

O-
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- 1 and the Sierra Club to those interrogatories, and I

2 believe that objection has been resolved in discussions

3 between E'. Jones and myself, so that at this point

4 there is nothing on the table with regard to the fifth

5 set.

6 32. J3NES: That is correct.

7 JUDGE MILLEBs That is correct. Then I take

8 it that the document which I just. described consists

9 solely of answers by the In tervenors to the Staff's

10 fif th set of interrogatories and that there is nothing

11 pending in that regard. Is that correct?

12 MR. GREENPFRG Correct.

13 JUDGE MILLER I understand further that a

() 14 document which is stapled to this document, entitled

15 " Objection to Interrogatory 3(a)" by you, Mr. Greenberg,

16 has been resolved to your satisf action and need not be

17 ruled upon by the Board.

18 MB. GREENBERGs Yes, it has.

JUDGE MILLER: Do you want to state for the19 -

20 record your resolution or are you content to rest upon

21 the inf ormal arrangement.

22 MR. GREENBERGs I will rest upon the informal

23 arrangement.

24 JUDGE MILLERS I will show that this has been
[}

25 withdrawn.

O
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1 MR. GREENBERG4 Correct. Well, Mr. Chairman,

2 when you say withdrawn, the staff has withdrawn the

3 request that we answer the objectionable interrogatory.

O
4 JUDGE MILLER: All right. Is that correct?

5 MR. JONES: That is correct.

6 JUDGE MILLER: All right. The Staff, then, i

7 has withdrawn Interrogatory 3(a), and accordingly, the )

8 objection thereto is withdrawn.

9 ER. GREENBERG4 C o rre c t..
I

10 JUDGE MILLER: Okay. Le t me, Hr. Greenberg,

11 point out to you and your co-counsel, by the way, the

12 Board did and does ask that when there are objections to

13 interrogatories, that you not just rest by the statement

14 of an objection but rather that they be the subject of a

15 action for a protective order, that being the procedure

16 whereby it is brought to the Board's attention.

17 NR. G3EENBERG We recognize that, Hr.

18 Chairman, and we will follow that procedure.

19 JUDGE HILLER: Okay. You almost did, and we

20 would regard it, except by attaching it to a big thing,

21 you do not now when we plow through to get to that. If

22 you would, I woull be just as happy.

23 Now, we have a group of documents which are

O 24 , ppa ren t1y are either requests for discovery or .aybe

25 responses to it. Let me just run through these and make

O
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(]) 1 sure that there are no pending objections or matters

2 which could be the subject of either hearing from

3 counsel or the Board ruling on them at this time. Not

O
4 in any particular order. |

5 The first one is NBDC's fifth request to

6 Applicants for production of documents received by the

7 Board on March 18. Stop me if there is any question

8 about these. Otherwise, I will assume that they were

9 simply filed with the Bosed but thst there are no

10 questions which require argument to or rulings by the

11 Board.

12 MR. EDGAR: On that one, Mr. Chairman, that

13 document is one of three documents which, or portions of

14 it are the subject of our April 29 motion -- I am sorry,

15 March 29 motion f or a protective order.

16 JUDGE MILLER: Yes. Applicant's motion for a

17 protective order, accompanied by points and authorities.

18 MR. EDGAR: Dated March 29. That is correct.

19 That relates to portions of the fifth set of document
i

20 requests. )
21 JUDGE MILLER: All right. Now tell me, there

22 1pparently will be sonc more that will be in the same i

23 group. The next one I have is NRDC's first request to

() 24 Stif f f or produ: tion of documents received 3/18. Is

25 there any questions about that?

O
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1 3R. JONES: No.
[

2 JUDGE MILLER: NRDC, you do put your dates at

3 the end, but would you put them on the face somewhere so

O- 4 as we go through we are a little able to identify them?

5 Tha t document, by the way, is dated 3/18, so it must

6 have been hand delivered because that is the date of our

7 receipt and your certificate.

8 Staff, I guess I was asking is there anything

9 in here now that is currently relevant?

10 3R. JONES 4 The Staff does have an objection

11 to a portion of that document request but we have not

12 yet had a chance to negotiate with NRDC on that
-

13 particular point, but we are prepr.;ed to discuss that.

() 14 JUDGE MILLER: All right. Let me suggest

15 first of all you try to negotiate, perhaps over the
,

16 lunch hour, something like that. If you are able to

17 resolve it between yourselves, fine, we encourage it.

18 If not, then tell them what your objection is going to

19 be and then let's put it on the agenda for tomorrow.

20 But advise the Board if we are going to have to hear

21 from anyone tomorrow on that. Okay?

22 1R. J3NES: Okay.

23 JUDGE MILLER: The next one I have is NRDC's

() 24 ninth request to Staff for admissions. That, I think,

25 is also dated and filed March 18. Anything about this

C) l
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(]) 1 document that you are going to want to talk about?

2 1R. JONES: Yes, Mr. Chairman. We have

3 reached an egreement with Intervenors that where an

4 identical set of admissions is filed on both the

5 Applicant and the NRC, that the NRC may respond by

8 Looking at the Applicants' answers and indicating that

7 we e. gree with thes rather than duplicating writing up

8 the answers.

9 JUDGE MILLER: Let me inquire whether NRDC has

10 made such an agreement. If so, state it with clarity

11 for the record. We will consider that governs unless

12 the parties agree to disagree, but if it is going to be

13 a procedure that you intend to follow where there are no

14 objections stated for the record, then we will take that

15 f or your agreed procedure.

18 MS. WEISS: The agreement, Mr. Chairman, is

17 that the Staff will indicate in writing in the form of

18 an answer that it accepts verbatie the answer of the

19 Licensee -- the Applicant, excuse me; and that is

20 acceptable to us.

21 JUDGE MILLER: Is that the Staff's

22 undertanding?

23 MR. J3NES: That ic the Staff's understanding,

() 24 and if we disagree with any answers, we will, of course,
,

25 write up a different answer. We just received answers

O
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1 to a large portion of those admissions filed by the{}
2 Applicant and they are presently being looked at by our

3 staff to determine if we agree with them.

O 4 JUDGE MILLER 4 All right. Then you will

5 follow that procedure. For that reason, then, the Board

6 need not consider the ninth request for admissions of

7 NRDC to the Staff.

8 MR. JONES: That is correct. I might note

9 that the Applicant has objected to some of those

10 admissions and we will determine if we agree with the

11 objection. If not, we will answer the question.

12 JUDGE MILLER: Let me inquire of the

13 Applicants: Where does that document :ome in your motion

14 for protective order, or does 1,t?

15 MR. EDGARs Our March 29, 1982 motion for

16 protective order relates to the NRDC's ninth set of

17 admissions to the Applicants.

18 JUDGE MILLERS Oh.

19 MR. EDGARs And it happens that many of the

20 admissions as between the Staff and Applicants are the

21 same, so that our March 29, 1982 motion would be

22 relevant to consideration of any objections, as the

23 Staff had sentioned.

() 24 JUDGE MILLERS I see. I have neither

25 document, which is NRDC's ninth request to Applicants

O
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() 1 for admissions, which you tell me are similar, at least,

2 and in many cases identical with the Intervnor's request

3 to Staff for admissions.

4 3R. EDGAR: That is correct.

5 JUDGE MILLER: Now the Staff tells us that

6 they have an arrangement whereby they are going to look

7 at your responses and then indicate in writing whether

8 they agree with your responses in toto, or if not, they

9 will proceed to set forth its own response.

10 MS. WEISS: May I add to that, Mr. Chairman? *

11 JUDGE MILLERS Sure. I want you to think of

12 everything now so we get one almost stipulation.

13 MS. WEISS: Yes. It was not part of the

14 stipulation and it was expressly not part that the Staff

15 be given an extension of time if the Licensee objected.
,

16 In other words, we had not waived the appropriate times

17 for responses f or the Staff. To the extent that they

18 can rely on Licensee responses if they are given within

19 the' appropriate time f rame, that is fine with us, and

20 that is the total scope of the agreement.

21 We do not mean that if the Licensee objects,

22 that that gives the Staff an extra period of time until

23 the objection is resolved, or if they are late filing,

() 24 that that gives the Staff an extension. I wanted to

25 aake that clear because it sounds to se like --

OuJ
|

|
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1 JUDGE MILLER: I want you to make everything

| 2 elear that we can now so we can anticipate and avoid,
l
l
' 3 where possible, any misunderstandings, both by the Board

O 4 is well as the parties. Now, is that understood and

5 agreed to by the Staff, this last clarification?

6 MR. JONES: I think as the Board is aware, the

7 regulations do not provide any time limits that by their

8 terms apply to the Staff. In fact, there are separate

9 discovery provisions for the Staff. We do attempt to

10 voluntarily comply with --

11 JUDGE MILLER: Yes, that is true, but wait a

12 sin ute now, let's not talk about apples and oranges.

13 There is a procedure whereby the Board can make a

() 14 determination whether or not the f actors set forth in

15 the regulations are applicable and, if so, would direct

18 the Staff to respond, and if not, woule relieve the

17 Staff of the obligation, either way.

18 13. J3NES: That is correct.

19 JUDGE HILLER 4 That will set its own time

20 f rame. That should not be mixed up with the stipulation.
~

21 MR. JONES No, I think what we are pointing

22 out is that the stipulation, we did not intend it to

23 extend our time or shortan our time or in any way change

(} 24 i t . In fact, there is no definite time and we will

25 respond as soon as we can when we receive the

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY,INC,
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() 1 Applicant's answers. We will not be attempting to delay

2 --

3 JUDGE MILLERa There is a possible area where

4 you may not have had a meeting of minds. If for some

5 reason it is acceptable to th e parties, the Board,

6 whatever, there could be the time extension granted to

7 the Applicants for causes which might be peculiar to

8 them. We lo not know.

9 Now, we do not think we should leave'

10 unresolved the quastion of when the Staff should respond

11 in some fashion to discovery directed to it. It is

12 tru e, of course, the Staff has the right to rely on the

13 procedures set forth, and the Board would make its own'

14 rulings and that would establish its own time frame, but
i

15 that would be separate and apart, now, from the

16 Applicants. Is that understood?

17 3R. J3NES: That is right, Mr. Ch airman , and

18 our intention is, and maybe this will solve the problem,

19 our' intention is to reply within two weeks of receiving

i 20 A pplicant's answers, with an indication of whether we

21 agree; but in any case, we would respond before the

22 first April 30 date for update, so that there would

23 still be until June 18 for any additional questions that

() 24 those answers might raise.

25 JUDGE MILLER: I am not sure that totally

O
,
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f) 1 meets the point. You see, we io not want things to stack

2 up because there are a lot of questions in this

3 hearing. We are trying to resolve them as we go and

4 encourage informai resolution by the parties because we

5 do not want to stack up on NRDC or anyone else a whole

6 lot of thinga they have to follow through on if they see

7 the necessity for it and the push for time on it. So I

8 am not sure.

9 Let me hear from counsel on that. ,

10 MS. WEISS: We do not agree to that, Mr.

11 Chairman, and I sa afraid that there is a fundamental

12 problem that we have with the Staff's position. They

13 seem to be taking the position that they have no -

14 deadlines whatsoever to either respond or object to

15 discovery, and if that is the case, I think it needs to

16 resolved right away.

17 JUDGE MILLER: Let me interrupt you just a

18 zosen t, now, to get everything involved as part of your ,

19 analysis. You recognize the procedures that are

20 applicable to the Staf f and to no other par'ty in regard

21 to discovery, do you not?

22 MS. WEISS: I do understand that there is a >

' 23 rule which if the Staff wishes to stand on it would ,

() 24 require the Board to make findings on every single

25 interrogatory or request for discovery.
, |

O~s
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1 JUDGE MILLER: Well, wait a minute. Let me(}
2 keep you on the point, that point, and then I will give

3 you all the time you want. Don't you recognize that
7,

I (/ 4 NRDC or any party seeking discovery from the Staff has a

5 preliminary duty to set forth the bases upon which it

6 seeks to compel the Staff to give the requested

7 discovery? Do you have the rule before you?

8 MS. WEISSs I am generally faciliar with it.

9 JUDGE MILLER: I know you handle a lot of

10 these mattars.-

11 MS. WEISS: I am generally familiar with the

12 rule, Hr. Chairman, but it has certainly been applied

13 very differently from case to case depending on --

() 14 * JUDGE MILLER: Let's just go by the rules and

15 our own modification of the rules as we have explained

16 them or entered them in orders here because once we get

17 onto what So-and-So did, then it is going to confuse

18 eve rything.

19 MS. WEISS: Well, let me apologize --

20 JUDGE MILLER: Do you want to state your

21 understanding in this case of discovery directed against

22 the Staf f ? And I think saybe you ought to look at the

23 rule and cite it for the record while you do, Ms. Weiss.

() 24 Whils Ms. Weiss is examining that, does Staff

25 disagree with the statement of the rules as the Board

,
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(} 1 understands then?

2 3R. J3NES: No.

3 JUDGE MILLERS Anytime you want to agree with

.O
4 Ms. Weiss, tell us, we will end the discussion real

5 quick.

6 MR. JONES: Mr. Chairman, I might point out

7 that the Staff is trying to avoid trying to have to

8 stand on the formality of the regulations for

9 discovery. In ft:t, we are responding to some discovery

10 requests this week and that sort of thing, and we are

11 trying to 3nly resort to those when there is an

12 unresolvable problem. With the magnitude of the update

13 tha t is going on, the answers to interrogatories are .

14 delayed or we are going to have to, you know, delay the

15 upda te. The same individual is doing both jobs. He
.

16 cannot do both at once.

17 JUDGE MILLER: We understand. We know that

18 the Staf f has followed a practice, which is not binding

19 or mandatory upon it in this or any other case, but

20 nonetheless, of attempting to voluntarily provide as

21 auch information as it can without resorting to the

i 22 procedures set up by the regulation. Where the Staff

23 does that and has its own arrangements with NRDC or
;

(]) 24 anybody else, fine; but we find now when we explore this

25 quasi-stipulation that there are areas which are

I
|

l
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1 completely addressed or agreed to. There we sre trying

2 to find out what is to govern in the future so we do not

3 have six actions coming st us with the responses and

O 4 responses to responses and all that. We are trying to

5 get away from that, which was a function, as you

6 recognize, of the Consn:he Pesk type of procedure.

7 Now, here we see where there could be a clear

8 area of conf usion where the Staf f does not voluntarily

9 supply , and within the time constraints that NRDC feels

10 applicable, somewhere near the time, I suppose, of the

11 Applicant, where the Staff ha's not really made a

12 commitment.

13 Now, what I am trying to find out is, if you

() 14 are going to do something voluntarily, all right, set

15 f o r th the terms of your agreement, but in those areas

18 where the Staff for whatever reason says no, we want

17 them to follow the practice and we want the Board to

18 rule on it, then we want to know what the time and other

19 constraints are. That is all we are asking at the

20 mom en t.

21 Wow, Ms. Weiss, have you had a chance to look

22 a t the rule?

23 MS. WEISSs Yas. The rule is

(} 24 2.720(h ) (1)( 2) (ii) .

25 JUDGE MILLER 4 I know the vae you mean.

)
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1 [ Laughter.]

2 MS. WEISS: Which states that a party may file

3 with the presenting officer written interrogatories to

O
4 be answered by NRC personnel, with knowledge of the

5 facts designated by the Executive Director for

6 Operations. Upon a finding by the presenting officer

7 that answers to the interrogatories are necessary to a

8 proper decision in the proceeding and that answers to

9 the interrogatories are not reasonably obtainable from

10 any other source, the presiding office may require that

11 the Staff answer the interrogatories.

12 JUDGE MILLERa Yes.

13 5S. WEISS: And that, as I understand it, is .

O 14 the app 11ca 1e rute on that. We haw f11.d with the

15 Boa rd , along with the interrogatories that we sent to

16 the staff on March 18, 1982, a document, a two-page

17 document entitled " Request for Finding Pursuant to

18 10 CFR 2.720(h)(2)(ii)," asking the Board to make those

19 findings.

20 JUDGE MILLER: Yes, I know, I have seen that.

21 MS. WEISS: The thing that concerns us now is

22 that the Staff will have some period of time to 1cok

23 over our interrogatories and our discovery requests and

O 24 a ciae neta r ener are votaa to ea= er en or nether

25 they are going to ;o to the Bosrd and ask the Board to

O

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY. INC,

400 VIRGINIA AVE., S.W., WASHi"eToN, D.C. 20024 (202) 554-2345a

n . . ..

. -. _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ . _



48

(} 1 resolve this question of necessity called for by the

2 rule, which then requires some more papers to be filed

3 before the Board and requires a ruling, and then we have

O
4 another open-enial period of time before those have to

5 be responded to. Conceivably that could be an awfully

6 long period of time from the time that we first send in

7 the interrogatories or the request for discovery and we

8 get an answer.

9 JUDGE MILLER: Well, we do not want it to be a

10 long period of time.

11 15. WEISS: At the ainimum we need to get

12 some , I think -- the Staff has to be under some

13 recoonized obligation to at least tell us as of a .

( 14 certain period of time whether it is going to answer or

15 whether it is going to invoke the rule, and then I think

16 ve should agree on another pediod of time f or answering,

17 assuming that they are ordered to answer. Otherwise, we

18 would ask the Board to make the finding at the outset so

19 as not to prejudice us, so that we will get our answers

20 within some reasonable period of time.

21 HR. JONES: Mr. Chairman, if I can make a

22 suggestion that perhaps can' solve this, the Staff is

23 willing to responi, and:with the ones where we have not

() 24 responded, we will do so n' ext week. But we are willing

25 to respond to any discovery and let NBDC know of any

O
,
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1 objections within ten days of receipt. It is the{}
2 responses --

3 JUDGE HILLER: Within ten dsys of receipt of

O 4 what?

5 13. J3NES: Of the discovery requests.

6 JUDGE MILLERa In terroga tories, document

7 requests. Within ten days of the date that the Staff

8 receives the discovery requests from NRDC, you will

9 sdvise the Intervanors whether or not you intend to --

10 MR. J0hESa Intend to object to any questions.

11 And if that will solve --

12 JUDGE MILLER: Object. Do you mean object

13 because you say it is not required, irrelevant and the .

() 14 like, or object because it is a matter where you can say

15 go get it elsewhere, don't bother us under the rules?

16 You see, there are two bases for objections. I do not

17 know whether you are covering both or not.

18 NR. JONES: That is correct. I think both

19 tress of objections, we would let them know within the

20 ten days, and that should give them ample time to come

21 to the Board on those. The ones we do not object to, we

22 will prepare answers as soon as we can.

23 JUDGE MILLER: All right. Is that

24 satisf actory?

25 MS. WEISS: No. If they do not object, then

'
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1 we think tnere see -- there are two classes of

2 interrogatories, one class on which they are going to
,

3 stand on the rule and one in which they are not. As to

O 4 Category B, those in which you are not going to stand by

5 the rule, we think we want a deadline as to when those

6 answers are going to come in.

7 JUDGE HILLER: He said he would let you know.

8 NS. WEISSs No, he did not.

9 JUDGE MILLER He said he would let you knov

10 within ten days and then your stipulation sets in

11 whereby they have X time following the filing of answers

12 on the serits by che Applicants to let you know (a) they

13 agree in toto, or (b) they frame it differently.

() 14 MS. WEISS: No. Well, that first of all,--

15 that would only go to requests for admissions and not

16 interrogstories, and secon$ly --

17 JUDGE MILLER: I did not so understand that.

18 Let 's have the exceptions now to your rLle upon a rule.

19 5S. WEISS: The stipulation, which we tried to

20 set out to the Bosed, and I think we succeeded in, if '

'
21 not confusing, at least enlightening to such a degree

22 t h a t we want to reconsider the stipuistion.

23 JUDGE MILLER: It might be better if you jot

24 it down over the lunch hour and read it into the record,()
25 whatever your stipelation is. We want to know with

1
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1 clarify.

2 13. WEISS: It was intended, Mr. Chairman,

3 only to apply to requests for adaissions, not to cover

O 4 other discovery.

5 JUDGE MILLER: We did not understand that.

6 MS. WEISSs I sa sorry.

7 JUDGE NILLER: We thought of it -- do you want

8 to drop it from discussion at this peint, and the three

9 parties get together after, say, the noon recess or

10 whenever you can conveniently draf t something, although

11 we will not require you to file it in writing, but we

12 sre going to ask you to dictate it into the record and

13 the others indicate orally acquiesence or

14 non-acquiescence.

15 MS. WEISS 2 Yes.

16 JUDGE MILLES: Okay, fair enough.

17 All right, let's see now. We have another

18 group of documents -- let me see how that hits you --

19 dsted 4/1/82. I have Applicant's Response to NRDC's

2016th Set of Interrogatories to Applicants.

21 Is there snything that needst to be discussed

22 on that? Anybody? Anybody? Anybody?

23 [No response.]

24 Next I have under the data of 3/26/82

25 Intervenor's 23rd Set of Interrogatories and Requests to
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() 1 Produce to the Stiff. Now, is that going to follow your

2 ongoing semi-quast-partial and to be further defined

3 stipulation, or are there other matters you want to

4 bring up. We will rule on them. It can go either way.

5 MS. WEISS: There is nothing we want to bring

8 up, Mr. Chairman.

7 JUDGE HILLER: All right. Let's see how Staff

8 feels, since they have the laborin g aura on this one.

9 HR. JONES: We received those last week and

10 have looked through them preliminarily, and there are a

11 number of them to which we are clearly going to object.

12 We have not written up any formal docusent doing that.

13 JUDGE MILLER: Could you overnight, then --

14 March 26 is the date. Overnight, then, could the Staff

15 be prepared tomorrrow to tell us what the objections are

18 and let the other parties respond and let us rule on

17 them?

18 5R. J3NES4 Sure.

19 JUDGE MILLER: Okay.-

20 5R. JONES: Did you want that in writing?

21 JUDGE HILLER: No, we will take up all pending

22 motions. We are relieving you in the sense of the duty

23 of last-minute writing where you bring it to bear orally-

() 24 because yoa are all experienced livyers. We do not want

25 to prejudice anybody, Ms. Weiss or anybody else, you
_

} I
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1 know. If it reslly hurts, tell us, but so far what we

2 have been hearing are the standard objections that any

3 trial lawyer raises. I do not blame you for raising

O 4 them, but it just means we are going to move faster than

5 you anticipated, but you will have a chance to think

6 about it.

T Now, be prepared, then, tomorrow to justify

8 these requests to produce, knowing that the Staff will

9 have some objections. We will ask the Staff even

10 inf ormally to advise NRDC counsel as soon as you can of-

11 the nature of your objections so they can think about

12 them before they have to address us.

13 MB. JONESs I will be happy to tell them the

() 14 general nature of the objections at lunch.

'

15 JUDGE MILLERS Okay, fine. Then we will

16 expect to hear from you on that one tomorrow.

17 Now, we have dated March 26, Intervenor's 17th

18 Set of Interroostories and Requests to Produce to the

19 A pplicants. Have I already covered this, Mr. Edgar? I

20 na gettin7 a little confused sbout it all.

21 58. EDGAR: Yes, sir, in part. Well, I would

22 say yes.

23 JUDGE MILLER: Yes what?

24 MR.' EDGARs Our April 2 motion for protective(}
25 order with accompanying memorandum of points and

,
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,

1 authorities ralstas to certain of the interrogatories in

2 that 17th set.
,

3 JUDGE MILLER: That is your April 2, not March

O'

4 29.

5 ER. EDGAR: That is correct. Let me just

6 recap. Jast to ra:sp tha grouping, our April 2, 1982

7 motion relates to NRDC's 17th Set of Interrogatories and

8 2equests to Produce. Our March 29 motion for a

9 protective order relates to NRDC's 16th Set of

to Interrogatories, Ninth Request for Admissions and Fifth

11 Request for Production of Documents.

12

13
'

O 14

15

16

17

18

19
'

'

20

21

22

23 !
!

lO 24

25

'

O

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC,

400 VIRGINIA AVE., S.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20024 (202) 554 2345

,_ _ - ._ _



|
|

55

[]} 1 JUDGE MILLER: Your April 2 objection to the

2 22nd set of interrogatories from the Staff does contain

3 some material, then, that relates to the Intervenors'

O
4 17th set to Appli ants.

5 MR. EDGAR: No. I think you have --

6 JUDGE MILLER: Let us just take where I was

7 first and then you can educate me. I was inquiring, you

8 see, about the Intervanors' 17th set, dated March 26 to

9 the Applicants.

10 MR. EDGAR: Yes. Our motion dated April 2,

11 1982, relates to that set.

12 JUDGE MILLERS Okay, fair enough.
..

13 I have also now, under the same date of

( 14 3/29/82, Applicant's response to the intervenors' ninth

15 request for admissions. Now what is that in relation to?

16 MR. EDGAR That is the response to those

17 admissions in the set number 9 of NRDC to which we did

18 not object. Those are our responses to the discovery

19 request.

20 JUDGE MILLER: Well, are there any

21 :ontroverted astters contained in either of those?

22 MR. EDGAR: Not that we are aware of.

23 JUDGE MILLER: Have you responded to all the

(]) 24 requests tha t the Applicant put to you on the ninth set?

25 MR. EDGAR: No. There are certain other

O
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1 requests in the ninth set for admissions to which we(}
2 have objected and that is the subject of our March 29,

3 1982, motion.

O 4 JUDGE MILLER: Okay. I think I have it now.

5 So the document tn a t I have just read, then, your

6 responses to those interrogatories or requests, I guess,

7 ara requests for admissions to which there is no

8 objection.

9 MR. EDOAR: Ihat is correct.

10 JUDGE MILLER 4 You ha ve answered , and unless

11 somewhere along the line they deem them insufficient, at

12 least we do not hive to take it up now. 'Is that correct?

*
13 HR. EDGAR That is correct.

O
% /

14 JUDGE MILLER: Ms. Weiss?

15 ES. WEISS: I agree with what Ate Chairman

intend to waive our[right to come16 just said. We do not

17 to this Boe.rd to claim that some of them are

18 insuf ficient.

19 JUDGE HILLER: We are not asking you to waive

20 a ny rights. We are just trying to get the substance of

21 the thing out to the Board as soon as possible. We do

22 n o t , however, want to prejudice you nor to ask you to

23 waive any of your rights. You will be entitled to

() 24 reserve your record or your right to argue tc the Board.

25 Now I have something else here. I have

'

O
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|

1 already asked of you to put dates on the face of these,

2 haven't I?
|

3 4R. EDGAR: Yes. {O' 4 JUDGE MILLER Because it causes us a lot of

5 trouble in shuf fling through and keeping things

6 straight. I have a letter dated April 1, 1982, from Mr.

7 Jones. It states that he has discussed with Mr.

8 Greenberg and Ms. Finamore on the ahone some

9 interrogatories served on NRDC by the Staff which may be

|
10 withdraw. Are those the same ones you previously

11 identified?

12 Well, it states that the Staff withdraws from

13 a third set of interrogatories to NRDC dated November -

14 12, 1976, interrogatories 1, 2, 5, 11 and 12 on

15 Con tention 5. Now nobody objects to that being

16 withd ra wn, I assume. Nobody objects, do th ey ?

17 (No response.)
|

|18 Now is there anything that the Board needs to

|
19 consider?

20 (No response.)
i

21 One ahead there. Now I.think you have already

22 covered thLs -- NRDC's first request to the Staff for

23 production dated March 18, 1982. I believe that the -

24 parties and counsel a3real that they would negotiate on

25 this, attempting to resolve whatever differences there

O
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1 any be, and if not successful will advise the Board this
{

'

2 afternoon or tomorrow.

3 But at the present we can pass that one.

O
4 MR. JONES: That is correct.

5 JUDGE MILLER: I think we have covered this,

6 but refresh my memory at this point. The ninth request

7 for admissions filed by NRC against both the Staff and

8 the Applicant with tha same number, what did we agree to

9 do with that? Was that to be governed by whatever

10 stipulation eventuates? *

11 15. WEISS: Yes.

12 JUDGE MILLER: Or what?

13 MR. EDGAR: It was my understanding that there

} 14 are two parts to it. The first part is that we have a
,

15 motion pending on the ninth set, , dated March 29, 1982.
.

16 The second part of it is as to the Staff's responses in

17 terms of the time or sanner of response. That would be

18 the subject of discussion amongst ,the parties.

19 JUDGE MILLER: Is that correct. Miss Weiss?

20 MS. WEISS I think so, yes.

21 JUDGE MILLER: 3r Staff. I am going to carry

22 this one also. We are passing at this time because you

23 are going to negotiate about it and you will advise us

(]) 24 one way or the other for the record, but certainly let

25 us know if it can be taken up in any form tomorrow. |

OG
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1 Now let's see. What about
[}

what happened to--
,

2 the NRDC's ninth request to Applicants for admissions

3 dated 3/18/82?
)

4 MR. EDGARs We responded to certain of those

5 admissions on the 29th of March an,d as to the balance we

6 filed our motion for a protective order on the 29th of

7 March.

8 JUDGE MILLER: Okay. Miss Weiss or Staff, if

9 Tou do not agree with what we think -- not to resolve

10 but to schedule these matters, let us know as we go so
,

11 when we resi this transcript it least we can find out

12 wha t we thought we were doing.
,

|
'

13 We agree that the statem,ents of position would

() 14 be considered to the extent applicable as we go through

15 the restated contentions and the responses thereto. Is

18 ths t right?

17 There was a letter March 30 from the Staff

18 tha t we identified and the statement that was made on

19 March 19 by NRDC, a statement of position regarding

20 discovery satters as well as an earlier analysis where

( 21 you were attempting to focus attention. Is this all

l 22 correct and is this what we said we would consider so
,

23 f ar as applicable when we go to the Contentions?
,

I

(]) 24 (No response.)

25 I presume everybody agrees. What did we do

O
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1

1 with the Intervenors' 23rd set of ,interroga tories and{}
2 request te produce to the Staff dated 3/25?

3 MR. JONES: We are going to inform the

O 4 Intervenors of the general nature of our objections

5 today and then tomorrow we would be prepared to discuss

6 those.

7 JUDGE MILLER But there will be some

8 objections which dill be communicated to NRDC.

9 ER. J3NES: Yes, there will be.

10 JUDGE MILLER: I think Judge Linenberger has

11 some more documents. We would like to fitC out what
,,

12 they are and when we are going to discuss them -- just a
i

13 f ew .

() 14 JUDGE LINENBERGER It was not clear to me

15 that in our reviewing filings of NBC under the date of

16 March 18, 1872, that two filings here had been discusced

17 this morning, the first one being NRDC's 16th set of

18 interrogatories to Applicants and ,the second one being

19 NRDC's 22nd set of interrogatories to Staff.

20 I was not aware that we had reviewed those in
,

21 our discussions so far. Let's take the first one first,

22 the 16th set of interrogatories to Applicants.
,

23 MR. EDGARs Yes. The Applicants have filed,

() 24 first of all, a action f or a protective order with

25 accompanying memorandum of points and authorities on

O
,
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1 March 29, 1982, la regard to certain of those(}
2 interrogatories.

3 As to tae ramsining interrogatories, the

O 4 Applicants have filed their responses to those

5 interrogatories inst Ihursday, which was April 1, 1982.

6 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Thank you, Mr. Edgar.

7 Now, tha other one was the 22nd set of
.

8 interrogatories to the Staff. Mr. Jones, did we --

9 MR. JONESs We filed a document entitled

10 " Objections to NRDC's 22nd set of interrogatories to the

11 Stsff" and the action for the protective order. That

12 was hand-delivered to the Board on Friday. It was

13 mailed to the other parties and I brought some copies

() 14 which I have given to Intervenors. I have not got over

15 to that side of the room yet.

16 MS. WEISSs The first time we saw that

17 document was about an hour ago, Mr. Chairman.

18 JUDGE MILLERS About an hour ago?

19 MS. WEISS: Yes.

20 JUDGE MILLERS Which one is th'at now?

21 NS. WEISS: Staff's objections to the NRDC's

22 22nd set of interrogatories.

23 JUDGE MILLER: 22nd? When did the Staff file-

24 that?

25 NR. JONES This was sent out on Friday.
.

O

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC,

400 VIRGINIA AVE, S.W, WASHINGTON. o.C. 20024 (202) 554-2345

.>



.

62

1 JUDGE MILLER: Last Fridsy?
{}

2 MR. JONES: Yes, April 2.

3 JUDGE LINENBERGERs I do not believe the Board

4 has seen that either. At least this Member has not.

5 SR. J3NES: I personally hand-delivered it to

8 your secretary.

7 JUDGE MILLER: What is the title of that?

8 Whst is the title of that?

'9 MR. J3NES: " Objections to NRDC's 22nd set of

10 interrogstories to the Staff.

11 JUDGE MILLER: We have it.

12 JUDGE LINENBERGERs All righ t. Thank you.

13 JUDGE MILLER: Now let me inquire. NRDC has

() '14 not had a chance to read it. About all we can do is ask

15 you to resi it overnight and if it is something that

18 goes into tatters that up anyhow, I would have to rely

17 on your judgment. If it is matters that we are ruling

18 one way or the other, whatever it is, whether you like

19 the' rulings or not, if it is in that category t!st is

20 covered tomorrow.

21 If, on the other hand, it is matters that you

22 feel you really require additional time, well, we will

23 pro tect you. That will subject to your advising us

() 24 tomorrow on that.

25 JUDGE LINENBERGER: I have one more document

O
+
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|O ' a ce tait t *o a=t taiak 1 a ve ae ra at=cu==ea =a ta t

2 is the Staff's fifth set of interrogatories to NRDC

3 filed by the Staff under the date of March 9, 1982.
s

4 NR. J3NES: We received responses to those and

5 everybody is happy.

6 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Fine.

7 JUDGE MILLER: Anybody else have miscellaneous

8 unidentified or objectional documents of any kind? I

9 tan out of miscellaneous.

10 MR. JONES: Mr. Chairman, I have s document

11 that I do not believe the Board got a copy of that might

12 be usef ul. It is -- there is a cover letter on it and

13 it is a one-line letter just saying: " Enclosed, as

O 14 promised, is a protocol for discovery dated March 4,

15 1982, reflecting the agreements we reached last week."
.

16It is signed by Eldon Greenberg and it was sent to

17 George Edgar, and I can get a copy of that made -- a

18 couple of copies -- and give to the Board a t the next

19 b reak .
.

20 JUDGE MILLER: Any objection, Mr. Greenberg?

21 NR. GREENBERGs No.

22 JUDGE MILLER: Okay, at your convenience have

23it copied sad supply copies to the Board and we will

O 24 note it fee tne record.

25 Anything further? All right, let us take

O
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() ,1 about a ten or fif teen minu te recess , please.

2 55. WEISS: Will we be beginning on the

3 arguments or the Contentions?-

O
4 JUDGE MILLERS Numero uno.

5 (A brief recess was taken.)

6 JUDOE MILLERS All right. The hearing will

7 resume, please. I would like to identify for the record

8 a document, a letter dated March 8, 1982, from Mr.

9 Greenberg to Mr. Edgar and I am sure copies went to the

10 other counsel, which is entitled "A Protocol for

11 Discovery". Was that tha documant that has previously

12 been referred to- of record?

13 MR. JONES Yes, it is.

( 14 JUDGE MILLER: And what is the effect of it?

15 What is its effect? What does it do?

16 MR. GREEMBERGs Mr. Chai;aan, the basic

17 purpose of this document was to try to lay down some

18 ground rules for the parties in responding to discovery

19 requests.

20 The basic purpose of it was to deal with what

21 we called the boilerplate in the outstanding

22 interrogatories and prior interrogatories from the 1975 i
|

23to 1977 period. We had asked, in connection with each

() 24 interrogatory for the Applicants, the Staff would

25 provide six catagories of information and we modified in

( |
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1 this Proto=ol what we were asking for under those{}
2 boilerplate ca tegories.

3 JUDGE MILLER: Will it relate to any of the

O 4 satters that we discuss :oncerning the Contentions and

5 the objections thereto as well as all pending motions?

6 NR. GREENBERG4 I do not believe it relates to

7 the Contentions, Mr. Chairman, nor does it relating to

8 the timing issues which seem to be in dispute at the

9 soment between the Staff and the Applicants -- the Staff

10 and the Intervenors.

11 JUDGE MILLER: May we regard it, then, as a

12 stipulation between, at least, the counsel for NRDC and

13 the Sta f f ?

) 14 MS. WEISS: This was a stipulation that we

15 discussed earlier bifore the break, Mr. Chairman, and we

to have become convinced that there are significant gaps.

17 JUDGE MILLERS You are going to discuss it and

18 refine it further?

19 HS. WEISS: Yes, we are.

20 JUDGE HILLER: Thank you. We will expect to

21 hear from rou, then, when counsel have had a chance to I

22 g e t together and discuss it, if you would advise us as |

23 to the status of whatever agreements or no agreements

() 24 that you came to. )
25 All right. Before now we go into the

()
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() 1 statement of Contentions, the bases, objections thereto

I2 by the other parties, is there anything further that any

3 party or counsel wants to make of record at this time?

4 3R. ED AR: We have one minor item and I just

5 vanted to state f or the record the rules of practice in

6 regard to admissions do not specify a date certain for a

7 response. They specify a minimum date of ten days.

8 Mr. Greenberg and I have conferred and we

9 think the most logical way to go about this response

10 late is to make it the same as that under the rules of

11 practice for interrogatories, 14 days. It will save us

1j2 all a lot of accounting difficulties, and we have agreed

13 to a 14-day time response for the Applicants for

( 14 sdmissions.

15 This agreement, however, explicitly does not

18 involve the NRC Staff.

17 JUDGE MILLER: Is that agreed to by NRDC

18 counsel?

19 MS. WEISS: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

20 JUD3E MILLER. If I understand it, then, the

21 time for ree,ponse to admissions would be the same as the

22 regulatir ns regarding replies or answers to

"3 interrogatories, namely 14 days, and under our rules we -

() 24 have askel it would be hand -d elive red. It would

25 next-day or expedited deliverI, so the raximum would be

O
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() 1 15 days. Is that understood?

2 MR. EDGAR That is correct.

3 JUDGE MILLER 4 Does the Staff want to take

4 part in this, or do you want to contemplate your navel,

5 so to speas?

6 MR. JONES: I think we want to discuss that

7 along with everything else.

8 JUDGE MILLER: All right. You will let us

9 know if you adopt any position which has a bearing on

10 i t , but Staff will advisa us later. Okay.

11 Now is there anything else that would help to

12 -- wha t we want to do is get the rules of procedure to

13 be what they are intended to be, namely rules that help

14 us to move along at a reasonable pace, as expedited as

15 is reasonable, sni to give all parties a fair shot at

16 the substance but not to exalt form over substance.

17 That is out oversll objactive, both in procedure,

18 sched uling , interrogatories, or other discovery, both

19 requested and responded to.

20 So I would ask you to help us be practical and

21 to do those things that are necessary and I think you

22 understood our philosophy, Mr. Greenberg.

23 MR. GREENBERG One very minor point, Mr.

() 24 Ghsirasn, just to clarify the procedure that we have

25 been following in serving answers to interrogatories and

(|
,
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() 1 requests to produce. We have been hand delivering those

2 to the Staff or the Applicant, as the case may be.

3 We have not been hand delivering them to the

4 Bosed on the grounds that it vis not necessary and the

5 Board had not indicated it was necessary that it receive

6 on the ssna day the flow of discovery. Is thst an

7 sccurate --

8 JUDGE MILLERa I think that is generally true

9 unless you anticipate as a lawyer that there is going to

10 be something hit the fan either from you or from the

11 other parties.

12 Now if you expect some action as a result of

13 whatever it is you are doing, then advise us promptly so -

( 14 we have a chance to look at it and be on top of the

15 situation. If, on the other hand, these are more or

18 less responsive, they are not creating any sudden

17 reactions by anyone, then do it at your -- I mean, you

18 do not have to hand deliver it because it will spare you

19 the'. expense wherever you reasonably can.

20 I think your judgment will tell you, you know,

21 whace you tre going to have argument, where you are

22 not. If there is going to be an argument, get it to
,

23 u s. If not, sail it to us.

() 24 Okay. Anything further?

25 MS. WEISS: Before we get on to arguing on the
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{} 1 Contentions, Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to let the

2 Board know that we have approached the Applicant and we

3 will approach the Staff about proposed modification to

O 4 the discovery schedule.

5 I do not want to present it to the Board until

6 I present it to the parties and t 9 if we might reach

7 some agreement, but it is a matter which will come

8 bef ore the Bosrd aither as an agreement or as a request

9 on NRDC's part at some point in the next two days.

10 JUDGE MILLERS Okay. That is fair enough.

11 Let us know when you want to take it up or advise us.

12 We would like to hold firm to an evidentiary hearing,

13 say , the last week in August, which is perhaps a slight

( 14 modification , but we would like very much to hold to

15 tha t. So when you are talking about schedules, be sure

16 to see what impset, if any, it has on commencing trial

17 the last week of August, which is August --

18 JUDGE LINENBERGER: It begins August 23.

19 JUDGE MILLER: Mondsy, August 23. We would
1

20 like and intend to exert every ef f ort possible in order |

|
21 to commence trial at that date. Now have that in mind I

l

|22 when you go into these precedant matters which possibly

23 could have an impact or effect on that.

(]) 24 Judas Linenberger reminds se what we

25 contemplate is the final pre-hearing conference, which
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I
i

{} 1 brings all housekeeping and other matters. By that time

2 there should not be too much. They should have all been

3 sgreed to or ruled upon -- on Monday, and then

O 4 commencing probably 9s00 on Tuesday, which would be

5 August 24, with the introduction of evidence.

6 Ihe Intervenors normally go first. I guess

7 there is no reason to vary that, is there, Mr. Edgar? I

8 do not mean Intervenors -- Applicants. They have the

9 burden of proof. They, therefore, would go first with

10 the evidence.

11 ER. EDGAR I think at this juncture it seems

12 to me logical that we adhere to the normal order, which

13 is Applicants first, then Intervenors, then Staff.

14 JUDGE MILLERS Well, we are not ruling on

15 Intervenors versus Staf f. We will have to see where we

16 stand there. Oftan we do go in that order, but it is

17 not preordained because if the Staff's position is going

18 to be the 3sse is yours, thera is no resson in letting

19 you' have two or three bites at the cherry.

20 This is a substantive matter. We will see how

21 the positions of the parties develop in the whole course

22 of discovery and filing of testimony and the like. But

23 there is no censon why the Staff, to the extant that'

() 24 they are adopting the same position essentially, should |

25 have a pre-rebuttal direct and then followed by
.

O
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() 1 Applicant's rebuttal.

2 In other words, we want to be f air and balance

3 this, so we reserve the right to see where the positions

4 of the parties are on the serits or substance rather

5 than any procedural formality. Other than that, well,

6 we -- does Staff want to object now or later?

7 ER. TREBY Well, we will do both.

8 JUDOE MILLERS Okay.

9 MR. TREBYa We will start off by objecting now

10 in the sense that it has been the policy of the Staff

11 that it is the last party to put on its case because the

12 Staf f serves in a slightly diff erent capacity than the

13 other parties, so our interests are somewhat broader. -

14 'Je believe that we have an obligation to make

15 sure that we have a complete record and we can

16 accomplish tha t mission by being the last party to put

17 on its direct case.

18 JUDGE MILLER: We recognize that as the

19 general principle, but we point out that where you are

20 n ating th e record simply to say me, too, to the

21 Applicant's testimony that it loses an awful lot of

22 f orce. It depends or. the position you are taking, the

23 svidence you file and the 1-ike. It may or may not.

() 24 It does not invariably or, as Federal people

25 lik e to say , inelectably flow from the fact that you are
|

[\-) '
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() 1 the Stsff, but it may wall be.

2 MR. TREBY We believe the fact that we are

3 Staff is s weighty factor in your datarsinations, but,

4 of course, we need to avait the filing of the testimony

5 and then we will see whether or not we are in fact

6 taking the same position as the Applicants.

7 JUDGE MILLER: Yes, I think that is really

8 what you get down to, because I can see in various

9 issues it would vary too, as a matter of fact, by

10 issue. We well asy vary the rules, depending on the

11 nature of the issue and the evidence filed.

12 NR. TREBYa That has been my experience. It

13 is my experience that the Staff is not really a "me,

O 14 too" to the Applicants case.

15 JUDGE MILLERS In that event we will be glad

16 to consider the appropriate time for you to put on your

17 non "me,too" evidence.

18 (Laughter.)

19 But we will be concrete about it. We do not

20 v an t to rule in a vacuum. Anything further?

| 21 (No response.)

22 All right, let's go, then, with revised

23 statements of Contentions and bases of Contentions. I

() ~

24 think we have agreed upon the document which has been

| .

|
25 furnished to us by the Intervenors and then, since the

!

l I'T
(/!
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() 1 Intervenors in this respect are the parties setting

2 forth the pleadings and the reasons, we will let you go

3 first insofar as it appears that there is any objection.

4 We can be referring to the Applicant's and the

5 Staff's response as you go along, if you like. Where

8 there are no objections or qualified objections you can

7 seat, you know, do whatever is reasonable to you.

8 HS. WEISS: I think I will, if the -- if it is

9 okay with the Bostd, what I would propose to do is argue

to on the basis of the NRDC response to objections to

11 Contentions filed on the 31st, last Wednesday, and that

12 is our response to both the Staff and Applicant's

13 objections.

14 So if a Contention is not discussed in that

15 document it was not objected to, and what that means is,-

16 as a practical matter, it was an old Contention or the
1

17 revision was exceedingly minor because there were

18 objections to every new Contention and almost every

19 revision.
~

20 JUDGE MILLER: I think we can comply with the

21 spirit of your request. However, this is a rather

22 complex matter where there has been a delay of 4-1/2 or

23 five yests, so, therefore, we think it would be well to

() 24 have the record reflect as we go along with absolute

25 cla rity what the present and future Contentions are and

j
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(]) I pick up whstever revisions there night be, whatever

2 grammatical errors there are, and so forth.

3 So for that reason we would lika to either

O 4 have stated or to have the reporter f urnished with an

5 exsct copy where s11 parties scree thst the Contention

6 is unobjectionable in that sense, as a pleading, because

7 ve want to have -- from the transcript of this we are

8 going to make this your Bible.

9 Nov let me point out to you what this means

10 be suse va have had it come up in a few other cases

11 where people had after-thoughts six months later in the

12 sidst of a trial and it sakes a difference. It also has

13 a bearing upon discovery.

14 So what we want to do is have one place in

15 this recori, this transcript, which is going to be the

16 exact statement of Contentions, whatever their previous

17 history -- four years, five years, 30 days -- whatever

18 Con tentions, whatever responses there are. But let us

19 come out with a statement as we go along.

20 I ask you, Ms. Weiss, to take tha

21 responsibility to have such a clear statement either

I 22 orslly or in writing to the reporter as we go along,

23 since these are your Contentions, and I want to make

() 24 sure that we all understand what they are, as refined or

25 whatever, and then a final form for purposes of ongoing

I

r
!

|
i
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() 1 discovery, trial snd the like.

2 Is this sgreeable to you?

3 MS. WEI55s Yes, Mr. Chairman.-

4 The Contentions are s11 stated in their final

5 form as we propose them, at least. Of course, the Board

8 has not ruled on the objections, but they are all

7 sta ted, the old ones and the new ones and the revised

8 ones.

9 JUDGE MILLERS Is that now the document that

10 we have called the " revised statement of Contentions and

11 bases filed March 5, 1982", which itself, I think, may

12 duplicate something we have previously, but we will not

13 worry about that.

14 Ihe first page is introduction and in

15 accordance with the Board's pre-hearing conference it

18 defines what Intervenor has done. We will regard this,

17 then, as the statement that you will discuss as you see

18 f i t , if you will furnish it to the reporter as an agreed

19 final, clarified, updsted Contentions, where there are

20 no objections or in accordance with the Boa rd 's rulings

21 in the event that we sake rulings.

22 3kay. Does everybody understand?

23 (No response.)

() 24 JUDGE MILLER: All right.

25 MS. WEISS: Okay.

O
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() pardon1 JUDGE MILLERS Now Gontention Number --

2 se. Contention Number 14 The application, as

3 submitted, is illegal. All you have is (e). Does that

4 mesn all the previously numbered matters have been

5 resolved one way or another?

6 MS. WEISS: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

7 JUDGE MILLERS You do not need (e), do you?

8 MS. WEISS 4 No. We do not.

9 JUDGE MILLEB: Okay. I just want to be sure,

10 because I am not trying to be facetious. I do want to

11 have total agreement and you may have a reason, you see.

12 MS. WEISSs It does not need to be there and

13 we talked about whether we should renumber them where
/'T /

'' 14 certain parts have been withdrsvn. We thought that for

15 the sake of trying to follow through where discovery was

16 previously done and where objections were previously

17 raised, issues which might come back sgain before the

18 Board in connection with various objections, that it

19 might be cleaner t'o retain original numbering, b u t' --

'
20 JUDGE MILLERS What we really plan to do, we

,

21 will have you aske such explenation f or the record wherer

22it is a renumbering.. *What we plan to do will be to have

23 one , either 1(a) or this one might be the application as,
,

() 24 submitted is illegal,' because I do not even know that
,

25 you need to have, now, a subparsgraph.
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() 1 MS. WEISS: Thst would be fine.

2 JUDGE MILLER: All right. Well, you state it

3 so that as we go along, then, we will give everybody a
}

4 chance to comment as they need to and then as we go

5 along let as sind up, then, with an a7 teel ststement.

6 I think Judge Linenberger has something to say.'''

7 JUDGE LINENBERGERa Also, as we go along --

8 pardon me. Let me introduce this statement a little

9 dif ferently.

10 The Board has had a bit of a problem with
.

11 respect to this revised statement of Contentions in
,.,

12 S etermining with respect to any given Contention whether
.

13 the subparagraphs constitute bases for the Contention or

O 14 whether the subparagraphs constitute portions of the

15 "on tention.

16 I think that we would appreciate as you go

17 through your indi: sting to us which category you

18 consider these subparagraphs to f all into. I do not'

[ 19 think it is consistent throughout.

20 JUDGE MILLER: Do yoit understand what we mean?'

'I '

21 MS. WEISSa Tes. I was just trying to see if

' 22 there was some -- there is a Contention that is adopted

23 tha t allows one to make that discrimination. When we ;

() > 24 use the words "for the following reasons", those are --
|

25 tha t which f ollows are the bases for the Contention.

()
|

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC,

400 VIRGINIA AVE., S.W , WASHINGTON, D.C. 20024 (202) 554 2345



78

() 1 In all other cases they are parts of the

2 Contention, subparts of the Contention itself, but we

3 :sn indicate that as we go through, if you would like.

4 JUDGE LINENBERGER: With respect to Contention

51, then, did you res11y agree with the Chairman when he

6 suggested that the paragraph labeled (e) here would be

7 introdu:ed by the phrtsa "for the following reasons" or

8 "because of" or is paragraph (e) a further statement of

9 the Contention itself ?

10 MS. WEISS: I think paragraph (e) is certainly

11 the clarification of the Contention. It represents a

12 statement of the issue.

13 JUDGE HILLER: That is why I used the term,

14 because I f elt it was also assumed, really, in your

15 statement. -

16 MS. WEISSa It is. I might suggest again to

17 the Board before you -- when you are deciding whether

18 you want to change the numbering or change the wording

19 that it has seemed to us as we have gone back in trying

20 to respond to various objections, for example, it has

21 been necessary for us to go back to your original order

22 admitting or denying Contentions, and in some cases to |
|

23 the way tha Board resolved Contentions, you know, five

() 24 or six years ago.

25 It is auch easier, we have found in doing
,

I

A

|
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() 1 thst, if wa retain the same numbering, even if that

2 seans that subparts (a) through (d) go out. I think it

3 would be assier f or all of us if the numbating stays the

4 same.

5 JUDGE MILLERS Well, I do not agree with you

6 ultimately, because when we get down to trial I do not

7 want to decide whether (b) is old, new, in-between, or

8 what the devil we said at any one time. If I see it is

9 (b) I know it is (b) because there is an (a ) and know

10 there has been s ruling on it.

11 However, I agree with you also, to this

12 e xten t, in nating our record now I think you should and

13 almost have to refer by the same number to whatever

14 previous rulings or discussions there has been. It is

15 only at tha conclusion of each one, and in some of these

18 the Board will indicate what its ruling is going to be,

17 where we Osn rule provisionally in the sense that we are

18 ruling orally, and that will be picked up at our

in our conference order, whatever we call19 pre-hea ring -

20 it .

21 There are certain Contentions we will rule on

22 a s we go , so we will know there is no sense in waiting

23 for the other shoe to f all.

() 24 HS. WEISS: Okay.

25 JUDGE MILLER: At any rate, there is going to

OO
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{} 1 be a point where avurybody has been heard, if it is a

2 controvertai asttar. There is going to be the final

3 framing of the Contention as you wish it which is in

4 se:ordance with whatever arguments you have given heed

5 to, and you have zade it. When you do that you can

6 indicate that this Contention now supercedes what was

7 originally known as Contantion 1, subparagraph (e), and

8 reads as follows.

9 And then you just either dictate or hand in an

10 exact copy because that is what it will be then in the

11 future. That way I think we can give you the benefit

12 and you are certainly entitled to whatever-previous

13 matters have been either ruled or considered.

() 14 When we get through, then, with each one as we

15 go and if you find upon checking the transcript that we

16 made some error, just advise us by letter -- the parties

17 and the Board -- so that we can all have an agreed text

18 of Contentions which shall thereafter be governing.

19 3kay. On this Contention, which really says

20 that LWA procedures should not be applied to this

21 reactor as a first of a kind and the like, will you

22 state your reasons for that position? I will tell you

23 f rankly, so as to save time, I do not believe in winding

| O 24 = = -
!

25 We are inclined to say that. That is not as a

(Z) .
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() 1 HS. WEISS: Let me point out first, there is

2 no obja tian to this :ontention and it was admitted --

3 JUDGE HILLER: I realize that. That is not

4 what I sail. You have to know what we do with this.

5 Bring it to the Board.

6 Now, I realize -- I have the same thought.

7 There is no sensa in letting hang contentions, that upon

8 the first time somebody files a cotion it is going to be

9 granted. We are trying to get through substance rather

10 tha n form. He just really do not believe, unless you

11 can persuade otherwise -- our mind is not totally

12 closed, but we have given this some thought most

13 recently as well as previously, and under the present

) 14 state of the situation as the Board understands it, we

15 do not know of any really good and valid reason why-

16 limited work authorization procedures should not apply

17 to this case.

18 HS. WEISS 4 Our view, Mr. Chairman, is that

19 af ter the end of the evidence, the evidentiary hearing

20 on LW A-1 issues, 'we will make an argument based upon the

21 avidentiary record at that stage that the record is not
|

| 22 sufficient to allow a finding of whether the reactor of

23 that general type and design can be cited at that
i

() 24 location because of particular uncertainties in the CRBR

25 design, and uncertainties in the safety issues related

(

|
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() I to the CRBR.

2 JUDGE MILLER: Wouldn't that be cognizable

3 under your contentions which to go into safety and-

4 design and the like?

5 MS. WEISSa I think it is essentially a

8 summary contention which flows as a matter of law from

7 the factual issues, the other f actual issues.

8 JUDGE MILLER. Ihat is sort of what we

9 thought, and it was for that reason that as a matter of

10 la w , we were going to overrule it. We do not want

11 summaries that hold things up. We would like to rule as

12 w e go slon g unless you have some point that we have

13 overlooked. That is why I told you what our inclination

14 was, so that you could address it rather than give me

15 your general arguments, because this is a general legal

18 con tention.

17 JUDGE LINENBERGERs I would observe, however,

18 at page 25 of the document from which we are working

19 here, NRDC does represent that this contention one

20 comprises a mixed question of law and f act. 'And you

21 have just characterized it as -- I think I just heard

22 you characterize it as a matter of law. 'I did not

23 understand what was your basis for considering it to be

,-),( 24 a mixed quastion of law and fact?
|
|

| 25 MS. WEISS: Well, as I said, we will present

!
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I this contention to the Bosed, or ask the Board to rule |(])
2 upon it on the basis of the factual record on the other |

:
'3 contentions that telsta to the safety issues on CRBR and'

4 the uncertainties in the safety analysis for the CRBR.

5 JUDGE MILLERS It is an ultimate issue, isn't

6 it?

7 MS. WEISSs Yes, it is.

8 JUDGE MILLERS That is why we think it should

9 not be hora as a factual contention. We think you will

10 have the right to go into those matters at the end of'

11 wha tever evidentiary hearing there is, but that is the

12 ultimate decision really.

13 Tou see, the way your frame this, LWA

14 procedures should not be applied to first-of-a-kind

15 reactors such as this. You are making a generic

16 sta tement of law. We just think as a plea'ing matter,

17 you will have the benefit of whatever your evidence

18 shows, one way or the other. But va do not think that

is :ontentions are properly framed as issues of law.

20 MS. WEISSs I think that we would generally

21 agree, Mr. Chsirasn, that there is no factual matter

22 raised under this contentiont that is not subsumed in

i 23 one or another of the contentions.

O '

24 JUDGE HILLER: If we understand you correctly,

25 that is true; that is why we asked you to address it. I
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() 1 as telling you what we are inclined to rule so we will

2 sake sure we hava not overlooked some factual matter

3 that you deemed to be peculiar in this sense. We have

4 not seen it but you are entitled to tell us if there

5 is. We felt it was actually covered by your other

6 health and safety and other contentions; that it would

7 be the ultimate question for the Board following

d evidence rather than a pleading.

9 MS. WEISS: May I confer just briefly, Mr.

10 Chairman?

11 JUDGE MILLER: Certsinly, take your time.

12 (Counsel for intervenors conferring.)

13 MS. WEISS: I sa advised, Mr. Chairman, that

O 14 there is an issue raised by the contention that can be'

15 slightly dif ferent from the ultimate issue presented to

16 the Board on the LWA.

17 JUDGE MILLERa What is that?

18 HS. WEISS That is whether the rule by its

19 terms ought to be applied to the CRBR proceeding to the

20 extent that the rule, the LWA rule --

'
21 JUDGE MILLER: Which rule are you referring

22 to ? Do you want to cite the rule to us if you are going

i
23 to rely on it?

() 24 MS. WEISS: It is 50.10, I believe. The rule

25 in question , Mr. Chairman, is 50.10, the LWA rule. The
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() 1 questions of its intepretation and whether it ought

2 properly to be applied to this proceeding arise not on

3 the face of the rule, but in the Federal Register notice

4 sts tement of considerations which accompanied its

5 promulgation, a copy of which we do not have before us.

6 I was not anticipating argument on this

7 because it was not objected to, but basically, our

8 position would be that the rule was not intended to

9 apply to first of a kind proceedings such as the breeder.

10 %nd we derive that from certain language in

11 the rule which we believe is exemplary, but

12 non-exh sustive. The statement of considerations --

13 excuse me, which is exemplary but not exhaustive which

14 states tha t one-of-s -kini proceeding.= like licensing for

15 reprocessing facilities would not be covered by the LWA

18 and our argument would be that the same considerations

17 ought to fictate that this rule not be applied to the

18 breeder.

19 JUDGE MILLER: Well basically, what would you

20 say distinguishes, for instance, identity as far as

21 description goes of this kind of proceeding with a

j 22 reprocessing plant, for example?

|
| 23 HS. WEISS: Well, --

|

() 24 JUDGE MILLERS Or distinguishes this from a

25 light water reactor?

|
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() 1 MS. WEISS: The analogy is lack of experience

2 in prior licensin7 cases that this rule really was

3 promulgated for use in licensing of LWR's, and the

4 statement of considerations does speak specifically of

5 the years of experience which the Atosi: Enet

6 Commission and the NRC have in licensing LWR's, which

7 leads them to believe that they can issue limited work

8 authorizations without prejudicing the ultimate outcome

9 on the saf ety issues.

10 And our argument would be that that reasoning

11 does not apply to a first-of-a-kind proceeding like the

12 breeder, which raises so many safety issues which have

13 never been resolved in any other context.

14 JUDGE MILLER 4 Hasn't the matter of liquid

15 metal fast breeder reactor been the subject of

te iiscussion and consideration by the Atomic Energy

17 Commission, the courts, your organization and others for

18 some years?

19 MS. WEISS: There has been plenty of*

20 discussion about it, but I think that is very different

21 f rom an adretsary proceeding, Mr. Chairman.
,

l
22 JUDGE MILLER: That may be, but we know when

23 you had recent arguments, you had recent arguments

() 24 bef ore the Commission to present positions with regardI

25 to the exemption and so forth. Did you tak e the same

| C)

!
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|

() 1 position that the Commission should not even be hearing

2 your arguments on exemption because you have a very

- 3 unique kind of case?

4 MS. WEISS: Yes, we did.

5 JUDGE MILLER: What did the Commission rule?

6 MS. WEISSs The Commission denied the request

7 for exemption.

8 JUDGE MILLERS I think we will do the same

9 thing, frankly, unless you have any further grounds.

10 Does the staff of applicants have --

11 MS. WEISS: Ihe Commission denied the

12 licensee's request for exemptira to the rule based at

13 les st in pstt on NRDC's arguments that it would be

14 inappropriate to grant 50.12 exemption.

15 MR. GREENBERGs Mr. Chairman, one of the

16 arguments that was made bef ore the Commission was that

17 it would be inapprop riate to grant 50.12 exemption

18 request , and that followed a fotiori from our position

19 that it was inappropriate to grant an LWA. I do not
i

20 think it is fair to characterize the Commission's

21 decision as ruling one way or the other.

22 JUDGE MILLERS No, I do not consider --

23 NR. GREEEBERGs The Commission denied the

, () 24 50.12 request, but on what I would primarily
i

25 characterize as public interest grounds under the public;

.
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1 interest criteria.,

; JUDGE MILLER: The Board would agree. We did

3 not mean to imply or read in anymore than your{)
4 description of it, Mr. Greenber7

5 Mr. Edga r?

6 NR. EDGARs Well, --

7 JUDGE LINENBERGER: I should like to inquire

8 of intervenors about the following point. It would

9 appear to the Board it is certainly the case with

to respect to light water reactors where LWA proceedings do

authorizations are occasionally granted; that the11 --

i 12 7 ranting of an LWA for an LWR does not foreclose a later
|

'

13 finding in the health and safety phase that may have an

O 14 impact upon that LWA decision. It does not happen very

15 of ten with LWR's because as you say, there has been a

16 great deal of experience, but the possibility of that

17 happening, nevertheless, exists. It will exist here.

18 The Board has difficulty seeing just how it is

19 that this f acility, vis a vis the LWA question and

20 ultimate health and safety questions, really differs

21 from an LWR. There is still the opportunity for the

22 health and safety considerations to -- sfter the fact --

23 to overturn --

n/w. 24 DR. COCHRAN Let se take a stab at it and
|

25 then I will turn the microphone over to wiser people.

O
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() 1 JUDOE MILLER: Are you an attorney of record?

2 DR. CDCHRANs No, sir.

3 JUD;E MILLER: I do not think this is in your

4 field. that I can see.

5 55. WEISS: Well, for one thing, Dr.

6 Linenberger, the LWA rules clearly provide that prior to

7 the issuance of an LW A-1 or 2, the Bosed must make all

8 the NEPA findings which would be required to be made for

9 the issuance of a construction permit.

10 Part of our case vill be a large portion of

11 these contentions. A majority, I dare say, come under

12 the NEPA rubric and we will be arguing to the Board that

13 the state of information is so uncertain as to preclude

14 you f rom msking those findings. And I think that is a

15 large part of where the 20 years of' experience or 25

16 yea rs of experience in licensing LWR 's comes in. Ther

17 have gotten to where they can crank those EIS's out on

18 LWR 's and it is a very different situation.

In JUDGE MILLER: You are asking them to crank

20 out that which is appropriate to this kind of a

21 proceeding, I assume, if I am reading your contentions

22 correctly. I know that you are.

23 MS. WEISSs Yas. Well, we have a variety of

() 24 contentions that challenge directly the environmental

25 Jocuments and tha findings which the Board will have to

O
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1 sake.

2 JUDGE MILLER: Yes?

3 MS. WEISS: But we will slso be arguing thatgS
U

4 the purposes for which the LWA rule was adopted and the

5 reasoning behind the adoption of that rule do not extend

6 to the CRBR proceeding. It may be an issue -- it may be

7 st least that part of the issue, the ques +1on of how

8 does one interpret the LWA rulemaking in order to apply

9 it to the breeder. What were the considerations that

10 went into it. Thst may well be an issue that is

11 disposable by summary disposition.

12 The stroni part of the issue, what we

13 discussed earlier, will the Board find on the basis of

14 the evidentiary record that it can aake the LWA

15 finding . That, it does seem to me, presents the

16 ultimate question. That is something that the Board
'

17 vill have to rule upon, whethat or not we have a

18 con tention.

19 JUDGE MILLERS We agree with that. However,

20 you have f ramed this as a matter of law and you have

21 stated thst the application, as submitted, is illegal.

22 You want us to keep that in as a pleading. You have

23 chosen to raise it as a matter of law.

() 24 Hr. Edgar, you wanted to be heard from?

25 MR. EDGARs We briefed this subject rather
l

O
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(]) 1 extensively prior to the Board's April 6, 1976 order. I

2 think theta is a straightforwsed way of looking at this.

3 All of the facts that are necessary to reach this legal

4 conclusion are subsumed within NRDC's other contentions. I

5 This is merely a legal assertion which is appropriate

6 for someone's brief. There is no need to have a factual

7 contention here. In short, it is unnecessary.

8 Secondly, the intervenors urge that

9 applica tion of the rule here would not serve the

10 purposes f or which the rule was adopted. That very

11 language is the language which one finds 41 thin the

12 context of the waiver doctrine, and more significantly,

13 10 CFR 2.75 8. And that very language suggests that wha t

14 ve have here is a rule which is clear and applicable on

15 its f ace. If it is a matter for waiver, then 2.758

16 should apply.

17 In short, we think that the rule is clear that

18 the contention is unnecessary.

19 JUDGE MILLERa Staff?
'

20 MR. SWANSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairaan. The

21 staff did not want its lack of an objection to this

22 contention to be misinterpreted by the Board. We did

' 23 n o t object to it it this point because our predecessors

() 24 o n this case had previously stipulated it in.

25 However, the staff's interpretation of this
,

O
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1 contention is at this point, it raises a parely legal

2 issue and it is one in which we intended to make use of

I
3 the summary disposition procedures. We do not interpret i

4 it as a factual issue.

5 And I believe that there are a number of

8 different matters that the staff could cite, too, in

7 support of the proposition that the LW A procedures are,

8 in fact, contemplsted to be used and considered in this

9 proceeding; among which I think we could cite to the

- 10 Conaission's written decision in the exemptior

11 proceeding.

12 So ouc position is it is a legal issue. We

13 j us t felt constrained not to object to it at this point
<

v 14 because of our previously taken position by the staff.

15 MR. EDGAR: I would like to add to that. I am

16 not aware that there was ever any stipulation on 1(e);

17 tha t that was a satter that went before the Board.

18 MR. SWANSON Stipulation or otherwise, it was

19 admitted by the Board prior to April 1977. The staff

20 f elt because this had not changed, it was not in a

21 position to object at this time.

22 JUDGE MII.LER: Yes, that is correct. The

23 Board has adopted the view that inasauch as there are

O 24 ae a ve aeer ca aoe ia the waote 1 ct 1 eaa tecaaic 1

25 picture of the Clinch River breeder reactor during the

O
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() 1 laat four years, let us say, or five, whatever time you

2 vant to look it it, which is the rasson thst NRDC is

3 asking for updating, for example, which is the reason

4 thst the staff sni tha applicsnts are doing some

5 updating, and I realize there are certain areas of

6 controversy in the so-called "new contentions."

7 But without getting into that matter, it is

8 our believe that the Board will not hesitate to take a

9 second look at contentions adsitted simply because ther

10 were admitted in 1976. Not merely because, that is not

11 to say, we sre throwing everything up for grabs, but we
.

12 think on this one it is bound to be the subject of a

13 motion. We are trying at this point to go through a -

0 14 liege number of motions, pleadings and contentions in

15 order to strip avsy all of the technical matters and get

16 down to the substance of the contentions on the one

17 hand, snd the positions of the other parties on the

18 o ther.

19 We think that this is framed to raise a legal

20 question when it says something is illegal. We think
:

21 further that the substance or merits of what the

22 intervenors, NRDC and the Sieces Club, seem to

23 accomplish; namely, to see whether or not f rom the

24 f actual record as developed from the evidence,

|
25 submissions and the like, it would be appropriate or

| ()
|
|
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() 1 proper to consider or to grant an LWA, will be

2 cognizable by the Board as an ultimate issue or at least

3 ss an issue for inclusion in the evidentiary hearing.

4 So we do not think that there is any prejudice

5 being done to the intervenors or others by striking this

6 ss a lagsl anttar upon lagsl grounds it this time,

7 leaving open to NRDC the evidence that they may wish to -

8 put on or adu:e on the other contentions which would

9 provide, if they are correct in their belief, a factual

to basis upon which to ask the Board to make certain

11 rulings, including denial of the LWA procedura.

12 HS. WEISS: The consequence of striking the

13 con tention, Mr. Chairman, is that we will have no forum

14 in which to make the argument that the LWA rule ought

15 not to apply because the purposes behind it and the

16 reasoning behind it do not apply to the breeder

17 proceeding. We will have no forum in which to raise

18 that issue.

19 JUDGE MILLER: Well, should you have a forum

20 here?

21 MS. WEISS: Yes, I certainly think so.

22 JUDGE MILLER. Is it a matter of policy

23 cognizable by the Commission or the courts? The first

() 24 level licensing board is bound by whataver the factual

25 record is in the first place. We are not going to l

I

()<

|
|
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1 chsllenge regulations or the reasonin; behind
(}

2 regulations; we are not going to permit challenges to

3 the regulations themselves. We do not have the

(:)'

4 jurisdiction and we would not want to do it if we

5 could. That is why we are deciding that what you have

6 raised is a legal matter, as a legal conclusion at this'

7 time.
,

8 Your are free to pursue whatever facts you

9 want.

10 MS. WEISSa It is not a challenge to the

11 regulations, Mr. Chairman. Nothing in the regulations

12 sa y s th a t this shall apply to the CRBR.

13 JUD3E MILLER: It does not say it should not, .

14 does it?

15 55. WEISS: That is right. The staff has

18 taken the position that it should. The licensee has

17 taken the position that it should, we take the position
t

18 that it should not. Their positions are no t

19 dispositive. The rule itself does not decide that

20 question.

21 JUDGE NILLER: In that event, the Board

22 applies the rule of regulation as it sees it. The Board

23 applies it in the first instance. You are perfectly

() 24 f ree, either directly or indirectly, to take it up with

25 the Commission which you wish, which has the power to
:

1
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() 1 Gay if you believe its rule is or should be something

2 different, take it up with the source of the authority.

3 But this Board looks at the rule as it is written.O,
4 15. WEISS: Wh?re does the Board find the

5 sathority that the rule ought to apply to this

6 proceeding?

7 JUDGE HILLER That the rule ought to apply?

8 HS. WEISS: Yes.

9 JUDGE MILLERt Because the fact that the rule

10 is not otherwise limited.

11 MS. WEISSs Without regard to any arguments we

12 may make on the basis of the statement of

13 considerations, how that limits the use of the rule?

14 JUDGE HILLER: We listened to your arguments.

15 We do not think that the statement of considerations

16 addressed one way or the other this kind of proceeding.

17 We do not aquate chemical extraction of plutonium in

18 reprocessing, for example, with the breeder reactor

19 where we are directed by the Commission to take as given

20 a certain number of matters.

21 We are cognizant of what the Commission ruled

! 22 in this case five years ago.
!

23 5S. WEISS: So then the Chairman is ,

|

() 24 essentially rulin7 on the merits of the contention.
;

25 JUDGE NILLEHs No, the Chairman is ruling that

f'T |!

| NJ |
t
'

,

|

|
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I the contention goes into a legal matter which this Board |()
2 overrules. The Bosrd rules that the contention seeks to

3 proscribe the application of limited work authorizationn
4 to a fast breeder reactor case such as this. The Board

5 does not believe that that follows as a matter of law.

6 Tha Bosed believes that as a matter of law, it does

7 apply unless and until the contrary is shown.

8 And therefore, as a matter of pleading on the

9 issue that you raised, and as a matter of law, you said

to something was illegal. We see no justification which

11 would require us to gesnt your position. This is not to

12 say that the underlying facts now, that we understand
,

13 you wish to rely upon, will not be in the record and

O 14 will not be available to you at the conclusion of the

15 evidentiary hearing when this and other satters may well

16 be within the purview of what the Board will then

17 decide. But not is a pleading matter.

18 So therefore, unless you have something

19 further, the Board is going to rule that the contention

20 number one raising the question of the legality of the

21 LW A procedure to this fast breeder reactor proceeding

22 will be denied.

23 Now, number two, which will, if it is viable,

() 24 vill become' number one, goes into the matter of the

| 25 envelope of design basis accidents including core
!

!
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1 disruption, CDA which is the core disruptive accident,
(}

2 with a number of sub-issues.

3 Now, the Bosed notes no objaction by the

4 applicants. We have read -- and we will give you a

5 chance to recpond as necessary to your justification for

6 contention three, Ms. Weiss. Ihe staff, we noticed,

7 suggests it be provisionally admitted, and the

8 clarification of the issues encompassed by it which the

9 intervenors wish to litigate would be stated with

10 specificity at the conclusion of discovery.

11 First of all, there are some questions that

12 Judge Linenberger has with reference to the meaning of

13 sose of these subparagraphs. So we will give him the

() 14 opportunity to discuss that with you, Ms. Weiss.

'
15 We are going to want to hear from the staff as

18 to the basis, by the way, for their suggestion of this

17 provisional ruling and so f orth, but we want first of

18 all to find out what the contentionn are. So, Ms. Weiss

19 will explicate them. Which ones do you have?

20 JUDGE LINENBERGER4 Again, we will make the

; 21 assumption here, consistent with the groundrule

22 previously laid down by NRDC a few soments ago, that

23 these subparagraphs comprise portions of the contention

() 24 rather than bases, is that correct?

25 MS. WEISS: Yes.

O
|
.
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1 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Okay. Now in paragraph

2 2(a) we note that NRDC alleges an inadequate data base

3 from which to maka a determination of probabilities.

4 Now, the first question here is, is data really the word

5 that the staff -- I beg your pardon -- that NRDC has in

8 sind, or is it snilysas, or does 2sta refer to

7 experimental results that you feel the applicants and

8 staff have not sysiled themselves of, or does it refer

9 to underlying theoretical analyses that they have not

10 a vailed themselves of?

11 NS. WEISSs 2(a) is intended to raise the

12 issue only of the da ta base. The analyses are raised by.

13 certain other of tha subparts of the con tan tion .

14 JUDGE LINENBERGER: So you are referring to an

15 experimental data base of some sort, is that correct?

18 HS. WEISS: Experimental or simply to the

17 extent that there $s practical experience in the

18 industry.

19 JUDGE LINENBERGERa All right. Now then, you

20 used the term "suf ficiently low" to enable CDA's to be

! 21 excluded from the envelope of DBA's, and sufficiently

22 low is relatively unquantitative. I look down the road

| 23 to the time when people are going to be moving to close

, O 24 th e record, and the 8=ard is ooine to =ome ba=k to this

(
' 25 con tention and say gee, what does sufficiently lov

O,
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-2

() 1 sesn? Is it a probability of 10 is it s,

-10
2 probability of 10 7

3 Can intarvenors tie this to something

4 quantitative so that intervenors themselves have a

5 tstget to shoot st when they go into this issue? And so

6 that the parties and the Board have something to judge

7 things by.

8 NS. WEISSs Well, Mr. Linenberger, I think it

9 is fair to say that at this stage, we cannot get either

10 the staf f or the licensee to give us quantitative

11 numbers, so what we are referring to is generally

12 statements that appest in the licensing documents, to

13 the ef f ect that with the addition of certain features,

14 the probsbility of a CDA can be made sufficiently low no

15 tha t it need not be included in the design basis.

16 And to the extent that those words are not

17 given any quantitstive context in tne FES or not auch, I

18 think there are two open questions. One is what is the

19 pro bability of s CDA, Snd two is, Ls that probability

20 suf ficiently low.

21 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Well, if you have not been

|
22 given probability numbers, what is your basis for

23 alleging that they are not sufficiently low, then, as-

l 3
| s ,) 24 you do allage in this item 2(a)?

| 25 HS. WEISS: Well, wha t we are f aced uith in

|
~

O
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() at least from1 the licensing documents are essentially --

-

2 the staff's point of view -- sssertions that there are

3 possible fasign features which may reduce the

4 probability of a CDA to a sufficiently low level. And

5 the staff has not yet told us what those design measures

6 see, and how low they will reduce the probabilities.

7 So, although they generally averted to a set

8 of design Eastures, we do not yet know what it is that

9 is being relied upon to bring the probability of a CDA

'

to within -- down to some level.

11 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Is this something you are

12 seeking through discovery?

13 35. WEISS: Oh yes, absolutely. There is a

O -14 great deal of it.

15 JUDGE LINENBERGERs Does this allow us to

16 inf er that by the time discovery subsequent to the--

17 completion of discovery, you will be able to refine this

18 contention and put some kind of an acceptable or

19 unscceptable quantification to it?

,

20 15. WEISS: Well, we can certainly -- it will

!
21 certainly be possible to modify it depending on the

22 answers. I as not sure whether the answers are going to

23 provide the specificity that will allow us to make the

() 24 contention more specific, but it may well. We are

25 certainly inquiring into all of the bases for the staff

O
!

|

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC,

400 VIRGINIA AVE., S.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20024 (202) 554 2345



103

I
1

1 sn3 appli snt's claims that they have brought the

2 probability of CDA initiators down to an acceptable low

3 level. Absolutely every part of that is being probed.

4 JUDGE MILLERS Which document is that

5 ontained in? A staff-filed document, I suppose?

6 55. WEISS: The stat.eaent --

7 JUDGE MILLERS You do not have to give it

8 exacts just the nature of the document, where one can

9 find it.

10 HS. WEISS: The statement is probably -- of

11 the staff's position is probably best stated in the

| 12 letter f rom Richard Denise, Assistant Director for

13 Special Projects, Division of Project Management, to Mr.

O 14 Lockland Csffey, Director, Clinch River Breeder Reactor

15 Project Of fice, dated May 6, 1976, and that is the last

16 sttachment in the FES of February 19, 1977.

17 JUDGE MILLER: Thank you.

18

'

19

20
i

l
1 21

22

23

! 24
!

25

O
N]
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t

1 Could the Staff tell us-your, position
{}

2 regarding this matter?

3 MR. SWANSON: Yes, Mr. Chairman. In addition

O 4 we would like an opportunity to react to the March 31 /

5 document that Intervenors filed. In the introductory
'

<

8 part they set out some general principles regarding

7 Contentions and the considerations that the Board.should

8 utilize in determining whether or not they are

9 admissible. '

?

10 Beesuse this document was filed at the last

11 minute, and it was -- I think it might be appropriate

12 since this is the first one we are discussing to make

13 some general comments in reaction to that bef ore --

() 14 JUDGE MILLER 4 Which document is that?

15 MR. SWANSON: That is the March 31 incument

18 an titled "NRDC's response.to objections to Contentions."

17 JUDGE MILLERS Oh. / ,

18 MR. SWANSONs A document, earlier identified by
s' \

^

19 the Board. , ,

20 JUDGE MILLER: What page sta you referring to?
.

21 HR. SWANSON: I wanted to rytart- out by
'

22 ref erring to the pages delinested by Rosan numeral
*

a

23 num bering, where some general comments are'made by NRDC

()
'

24 th a t were not ande in their bases for the Contentions ,

25 that they submitted earlier in March.
r

\

.

'J
'
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) 1 MS. WEISS: Which Contention are you arguing

'

2 now? We were just talking about 2, not 3.

3 1R. SWANSONs Thst is right. As I indicated, I)g
i' 4 thought now would be an appropriate time to get into,

5 since this is the first Contantion just at this time and

6 perhaps not have to repeat it.

7 MS. WEISS: There was nothing in my paper

8 about 2. I am just confused what you are talking about.

9 HR. SWANSONs As I was trying to explain, in

10 your introduction in that document, in the pages
i .

11 indicated by Roman numerals, you state some general

12 legal arguments regarding the considerations that the

13 Bosed should utilize in deciding whether or not a

O 14 Contention should be allowed in as modified or whether

15 new-filed Contentions should be admitted.

16 Staff, of course, has not had a chance to

17 comment on those general propositions and I was se <

18 suggesting that the Board now, this being the first time

19 that we have had a chance to talk about specific

20 Contentions, it might be appropriate to also address and
,

21 reset to the general propositions that the Intervenors

22 would have us consider when we go over each Contention.
.

23 JUDGE MILLER: It is Staff's belief that these,

!

24 general propositions referred to or described by the

' r, '25 Intervenors have some application to most or all of the

(
%s

.

t
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() 1 Contentions, including the instant one.

2 3R. SWANSON: I believe that is Intervenors'

3 a rgumer.t, that these are general considerations that

4 should apply, yes.

5 JUDGE MILLER: All right, go ahead. Go ahead,

6 we want to hear everybody.

7 NR. SWAMSON: I just thought if we did it not

8 ve would have the arguments out and then we can go into

9 the specifics.

10 JUDGE MILLER Provided that you will not be

11 redundant in subsequent arguments on Contentions. If

12 you want to cover it now, fine. We will give

13 Intervenors a = hance to cover it from their point of

14 view. This is the framework within which the Board

15 should construe or interpret Contentions, especially in

16 regard to admissibility or objections thereto.

17 Is that what you are telling us?

18 MS. WEISS: My only point in interrupting was

19 the' paper that we wrote goes to late-filed Contentions

20 and the general standards go to admission of late-filed

21 Contentions and Contention 2 is not a late-filed

22 Contention. It was previously admitted.

23 JUDGE MILLER: All right. We will recognize

| () 24 th a t since this Contention was not late-filed. Refer,

i
' 25 then, to those general statements that you alluded to

O
i

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY,INC,

400 VIRGINtA AVE., S.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20024 (202) 554 2345



. _-__ _

107

() 1 insofar as they are not peculiar to untimeliness of

2 filing.

3 MR. SWANSON: Yes. But I think Ms. Weiss --

4 JUDGE MILLER: You are saying it applies to

5 everything late, early, in-between?

6 58. SWANSON: I think Ms. Weiss ignores the

7 fset that the Board asked me to address in my comments

8 on the filing to address the late filing changes

9 Contention 2. I thought I would just respond in general

10 before that because the same principles apply whether or

11 not the Contention has a late file change or the

12 wholessla :onstru: tion of a new Contention.

13 JUDGE MILLERS Go ahead.

14 MR. SWA4 SON: The Staff's previous arguments

15 and the general propositions are set forth in its

16 response, it's March 19 response. We indicate --

17 JUDGE MILLER: Since we are having a record we

18 have people here. Go ahead. Lay it out. Tell us what

19 your arguments are. Iou might just as well get it on

20 the record so we will all know what we are talking about.

21 MR. SWANSON: In general, for a late-filed

22 Contention or we submit a late-filed modification to a
23 previously-edmitted Contention, the provisions of 10 CFR

| () 24 section 2.714(a) aust be satisfied f or the late-filed
!

25 Contention or modification to be admitted.
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| 1 That regulation sets forth five factors which

2 aust be consideral by the Board in deciding whether or

3 not the Con'.wntion or modification should be admitted.

4 The fiva --

5 JUDOE MILLER: I think the lady is right so

6 fsr in this. Lat us not take the time now to get into

7 late-filed, when we are talking about a Contention -- a

8 numbered one, because 1 has been ruled upon, unless you

!
9 are addressing it to some late-filed or late

:

10 modifies tions.

11 MR. SWANSON: The Bosed asked the Staff to

12 comment -- the Losrd asked the Staff to comment on its

13 position regarding Contention 2. Its position was

14 solely addressed to a modification to the

15 previously-admitted Contention.

16 JUDGE MILLERS Let se follow you now. The

17 Staff's -- you are ref erring now to page 9 of the Staff

18 document which is headed " Contention 2" and says

19 provisionally admitted, and then make then refine it?

20 NR. SWANSON: That is correct. Now is the

21 Board --

22 JUDGE MILLER: Now tall us why you said

' 23 " provisionally" rather than say -- rather than say let

24it in or throw it out. You took s sidway position.

25 MR. SWANSON: That is correct, and I just

| O
:
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() 1 suggested that perhaps now would be the time to get at

2 the general framework which I think influences not only

3 the decision whether or not a modifiestion should be{}
4 issued or permitted at th'is time, or whether a new

5 Contention should be admitted.

6 If the Board would prefer to wait until we

7 have a brand new Contention to discuss these general

8 propositions, that is fine.

9 JUDGE HILLER 4 Or modification, or

10 notification. The point has been esised. We have not

11 studied it in that respect. Ms. Weiss says, look, 2 --

12 former 2 -- is not a new Conten tion. It has been ruled

13 on and so forth. -

0
14 MR. SWANSON: That is correct, but it has been

15 aodified.

16 JUDGE MILLER: Are you talking about a new

17 aodification, a modification that raises new matters?

18 Is that what you are talking about?

19 MR. SWANSONs I believe -- well, the arguments

20 set forth in the Staff 's response is that the

21 modification raises, specifically referring to the

22 phrase "other CDA initiators" as a matter which the

23 Staff believes needs to be refined before the parties

( 24 can properly be put on notice as to how to prepare for

25 tha t issue. It is a matter of vagus.

O
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/~T 1 JUDOE MILLER: All right, lat us identify it
V

2 now. You tell se that in the revised Contentions, page

3 3, as set forth here, that there are some revisions

O
4 which fall within the argument as you see it. Is that

5 right?

6 MR. SWANSONs That is correct.

7 JUDGE MILLER 4 Id en tif y them.

8 MR. SWANSON: Added to the old Contention 2

9 are the words " probability of anticipated transients

to without scram or other CDA initiators."

11 JUDGE MILLERS Is that all new?

12 3R. SWANSON: Previously the language referred

13 to CDAs having sufficiently low probability. Nov ve are

14 talking about anticipated transients without scram or

15 other CDA initiators. The probability of them is

16 suf ficiently low.

17 Dur concern raised in our response is that the

18 phrase "other CD A initiators" needs to be refined and
_

19 specified in order to make this Contention a litigable

~

20 con tention, one which parties can hava adequata notice

21 of what to prepare for in the hearing.

22 Now this does not raise the specter of all of

: 23 the concerns or objections that one can raise when a new'

I ,

() 24 Contention is raised or when a modification is made. I

25 did not mean to imply that. I just was making the
,

(
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() 1 suggestion that perhaps now would be as good a time as

2 any, sinca we are getting into a discussion, to react to

3 the general provisions, considerations that the Board

4 should utilize in deciding whether or not a modification

5 should be allowed or a whole new Contention admitted.

8 If the Board would like us to stick strictly

7 to this Contention, then the concern would solely be

8 related to one of specificity and if the Board would

9 prefer it --

10 JUDGE MILLER: We want to do whatever is

11 practical. We thought first you were going to discuss

12 some propositions which bore upon not only Contention 2

13 but others, but definitely bore upon Contention 2.

*14 The objection was made by NRDC that Contention

15 2 is not timeliness of a pleading question such as she

18 thinks you are going to go into and she has raised the

17 question.

18 Now if you are going to go into the timeliness

19 f actors, yes, we would rather wait until it was a matter

20 t h a t w a s --

21 HR. SWANSON: Fine.

22 JUDGE MILLER: Being taken up by the Board as

23 m tecisionssking sattar. If, on the other hand, it

() 24 applies to ihis and others, tell us why. Go ahead. You
|

25 have to be the judge of that.

,

l

|
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() 1 MR. SWANSON: I will restrict myself to

2 specificity because that was the only argument the Staff

3 raised in connection eith this modification.
Os

,

1

4 Simply put, an objection or, excuse me, a )

5 sodification such as this or any Contention must be

6 sufficiently specified so that it_ enables the parties to

7 prepare for and come forward with a specific position in

8 testimony on that Contention.

9 Now in the Staff's March 19 response to the

10 Contantion s , at page - , starting at -- on pages eight
11 and nine, the Staff sets forth its argument regarding

12 the requirad specificity for a Contention a t this stage

13 of the proceeding. There is a basis requirement in

14 section 2.71 for, as the Staff indicated, to assure that

15 the Contention in question does not suffer from any of

18 the infirmities that the Appeal Board spelled out in its

17 decision regarding the Peach Bottom Atomic Power Station.

18 Among them, the Appeal Boari indicated that a

19 Contention must be set forth with sufficient specificity

20 so that the Board can decide whether or not it should be

i 21 rejected because it may be, for example, an attack on
|

I 22 applicable statutory requirements that are challenges of
!

! 23 basic Regulatory Commission processes, that it is

() 24 nothing more than a generalization, that it seems to

25 raise an issue which is not proper for adjudication in

|
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() I the proceeding or does not apply to the facility in
,

- 2 question, or that it seeks to raise an issue which is

3 not concrete or litigable.

1 JUDGE HILLEHa Okay.

5 1R. SWA153N The Staff pointed out that in

8 other decisions the Appeal Board has indica ted that

7 generalized delegations are going to be disfavored,

8 particularly in a proceeding which is in the latter

9 stages. In other words, the Contention has to be

to f urther specified, that there have to be more concrete

11 bases as you get Earther along in the proceeding because

12 the parties at that time have the benefit of discovery

13 and other filings to further educate themselves

14 regarding the nature of the Contention and the aspects

15 of it so that it can- be specified.

18 The Staff's concern regarding Contention 2, as

17 it previously existed and the words that are proposed

18 h ere -- "other CDA initiators" -- is that they are

19 suf ficiently brosi in scope that the same thing could

20 happen that Judge Linenberger raised concern about, and

21 tha t is we can get to the end of the proceeding and find

22 out that we perhaps did not address all the specifics of
:

i 23 the Contention that Intervenors would have us do.

() 24 All the Staff is indicated in its response is
1

25 tha t this is one case where we think the discovery

(

I

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC. |

400 VIRGINIA AVE, S.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20024 (202) 554 2345



114

() 1 process should be used to further refine the Contention

2 and that at the conclusion of the discovery process that

3 Intervenors should be required to specify what exactly

4 they mean by that Contention and the specific reference

5 in our response, they should indicate what CDA

6 initiators they are concerned with so that the parties

7 have, in fact, an adequate opportunity to prepare for

8 hearing on that issue.

9 JUDGE MILLERS Aren't you confusing a pleading

10 of evidence with a pleading of issues? What you say is

11 perfectly true after discovery in the form of, among

12 other things, a motion f or summary disposition, but why

13 in the world do you require them to plead with what you

14 say you want in the way of specificity when they have

15 given you pleadings that raise issues and certainly

16 alerts the Staff and the Applicants to the basis?

17 How do you distinguish this from Allens Creek

18 and other :sses where you are not required to e- aren't

19 yon asking for concreteness in an avidentiary sense

20 which is not required at a pleading stage?

21 NR. SWANSON: The Staff, unlike Allens Creek,

22 is not arguing that the general concern of anticipated

23 transients without scram or CDA initiators is

() 24 inappropriate for this proceeding, that it is a

25 f rivolous argument. Rather, the concern in that we have
i

|
~

,

! C:)
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1 sufficient specifics, in other words, we know what kind(}
2 of sccidents we are talking about.

3 JUDGE MILLER: I as repeating my question.

O 4 Isn 't that a estter to be resolved by the S taff 's use of

5 discovery and, if appropriate, the filing of a motion

6 for summary disposition rather than raising it now as a

7 pleading istter?

8 3R. SWANSON: I think the concern that the

9 Chairman just expressed is in the motivation for the

10 Staff not coming out with an outright objection at this

11 point.

12 JUDGE MILLER: The Staff does not object to

13 Contention 2 foreslly, that DBA should include the CDA,
J

v 14 accompanied by all the subparagraphs. The Staff does

15 not object to that at this time as a matter of pleading,

16 is that correct?

17 MR. SWANSON: That is correct, provided that

18 the Board at the close of discovery require Intervenors

19 --

20 JUDGE MILLER: Do not bargain with us. This

| 21 is pleading. We are looking at it now. If you want to

22 file a deaar or something of the nature of it, that is

23 one thing, as a pleading, but we do not have to bargain -

() 24 with you as to what 1. going to happen at the end of

25 discovery.

i
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(]) 1 You come in then. So far I do not think the

2 Staff has stated in objection, nor does it intend to, is

3 that corre:t?

4 MR. SWANSON: Staff indicated on page nine

5 that they had no objection to the Board provisionally

6 sdaitting "ontentivo 2 with its revised language for the

7 purpose of discovery.

8 JUDGE MILLERS From there on out you are

9 trying to get yourself, I think, a little bit of an

10 edge. You object or you do not as a pleading matter, if

11 I am following you correctly, and I think you are

12 sta ting it reasonably.

13 What you are saying is not cognizable now as a

14 pleading satter. It may well be when you appropriately

15 have the bones fleshed out by discovery and then you,

18 the Staf f, decide what you want to do procedurally,

17 which you are well aware of. But to do or not before us

la now is just the pleading.

19 HR. SWANSONa- If we had to go to hearing

20 tomorrow based on this Contention, it is the Staff's

21 content' ion that it would be impermissibly vague.

22 JUD"E MILLERS Because you would not have done

23 your work in discovery. That is not saying anything.

() 24 We know that you sre going to find out what the factual

25 and underlying evidentiary bases are. We know that the

| (
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() 1 Staff does competent, protessional work . Hence, you

2 would not go to hearing tomorrow with just this

{} 3 Contention and no discovery, so you are giving me an

4 impossible hypothesis.

5 SR. SWANSON: Is the Board then indicating

6 that there will be an opportunity at the close of

7 discovery to entertain actions that the discovery

8 process has not provided the parties with sufficient

0 clarity to refine the Contentions in their own minds, if

10 n o t on paper, in the Contention itself, and at that time

11 entertain a motion to either strike or modify

12 Con tentions?

13 JUDGE MILLERS Why don't you just file

O
14 yourself a motion for summary disposition supported by

15 sppropriate affidsvits or whatever f acts you have and

16 make your showing? If you cannot do that, what is the

17 point of coming back to refine a pleading which has

18 served its f unction six months from now?

19 $R. SWAKSON: My only concern is that we may

20 n o t know what to file a action for summary disposition

21 on in terms of factual supporting bases. That is the

22 concern that we have an opportunity in areas -- I think

23 w e onl'I raised this concern in a couple of areas where a

( 24 Contention is sufficiently broad that there be anI

25 opportunity to refine the Contention somewhere down the

|
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1

1 road, giving the Intervenors 3 fair opportunity to try(}
2 to follow up the kind of information they need to refine

3 a contention.

4 JUDGE MILLER 4 The information, the

5 evidentiary basis, is firmly directed by way of a motion

8 that attacts the showing factually, either in advance of

7 trial by summary disposition, as you are well aware, or

8 -- lord knows, there are enough interrogatories flying

9 stound. There probably will be more.

10 You are not going to be in ignorance nor taken

11 by surprise, I would not believe, and you will certainly

12 st that point be filing your own written direct

13 testimony which, if you disagree with the factual bases, .

() 14 roa vill be going into them.

15 I think, let me put it this way, I think you

16 are right to raise the question now while we are looking

17 at pleadings, which is what we are doing now, when they

18 a re attacked by motions. We are looking at mass

19 pleadings. Do they stay? We know the breadth of the

20 rules that the Appeal Board has cet forth in Allens

21 Creek snd Gulf Stream snd so forth, so that is the way

i
22 ve are lookino at it at this point.

|
23 And in the pleadings they do set broad

' () 24 parameters of discovery. We cannot decide now what is

25 admissible. In a trial sense we do not know what the
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() 1 record will be. So wa, therefore, take a reasonable,

2 liberal or broad view of discovery by everybody, find

3 out what the facts are. That is what the opportunity is.
)

4 rhen, when you get through, go through. If
,

5 you think a motion is appropriate on the evidence or

6 whatever, you will do that.

7 Mr. Edgar, did you have a different point?

8 MR. EDGARs No, sir. I do not have anything

9 to add here. We have not objected to this Contention.

10 JUDGE MILLERS * I noticed that. Well, we see

11 no basis for this not being renumbered as draf ted in the

12 revised Contentions, pages three, four -- I guess it is
,

13 three and f our formerly, and in that document

O 14 denominated Contention 2. Now, because'of the action

15 taken on the preceding Contention, it will be known in

16 the record as Contention 1, and Ms. Weiss, on behalf of

17 t h e Intervanors, will supply the authenticated copy.

18 I take it you would rather do that then read

19 it into the record, Ms. Weiss, is that true?

20 MS. WEISS: I as sorry, Mr. Chairman.

21 JUDGE MILLER: I say, would you rather

22 undertake in a seasonable fashion to supply the reporter

23 with the wording of the new Contention 1 in view of all
!

) 24 of the discussion and have it physically incorporated

25 into the record?
_

O
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(} 1 MS. WEISSs Yes, I guess I would rather do

2 that since we have so much on the agenda. Why spend

3 time randing?

O
4 JUDGE MILLER: Okay, fine. I think that would

5 probably ba essier. If you will do that on all, then we

6 will wind up with a series of Contentions that are ruled

7 upon where rulings are possible at this time by the

8 Bosrd, revised if discussions indicatad, but snyway they

9 are going to be, then, the Contentions which will

10 filed. And those that we cannot rule on, the Board will

11 undertake, then, to supply those, perhaps with a

12 dif f erent numbering in order to go sequentially to the

13 reporter so they may be bound into the record and we all

14 have in a certain transcript the Contentions so we know

15 w h a t we are working on and so we know what the scope of

16 discovery is and maybe avoid s lot of actions.

17 MR. ED3AR: Could I make another suggestion?

18 Harbe we could just hold the transcript for a little

19 while and have this as an appendix to the transcript or
~

,

20 something separate. I would' hate to leaf through each
l

21 page.

22 JUDGE MILLER: Yes. We want them in one

23 place. However, we do not want to drag it around and

(n) 24 where we are ruling we would just as soon have Ms.
_

25 Weiss, at her convenience, turn it in. We will wind up

|

| f^%0
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() I with a trsascript which will ha ve in appendix or

2 f ol . ow; ng pages so-and-so will have 1, 2, 3, 4 of the

[
3 newly renushered and perhaps revised Contentions which

4 will govern from there on out.

5 All right. The next one is former number 3 --

6 hold it, too fast -- number 2.

7 JUDGE LINENBERGER: The Board would like to

8 find out from Intervenors with respect to paragraph

9 2(b), or it is now Contention 1, for this discussion let

10 us refer to then the way they are.

11 Paragraph 2(b) talks about the capability of

12 eliminating CDAs as DBAs. Now the meaning of the vCid

13 "elimin ating" is not clear in the Board's aind. Does -

0 14 tha t mean reduce the occurrence, the probability of

15 occurrence of a CD A to a very lo w number, or does it

16 sean -- do you mean that you want it demonstrated that a

17 CDA absolutely cannot occur?

18 MS. WEISS: The formar, Mr. Linenberger, means

19 reducing or showing evidence such that the Board can

20 conclude it has taasonable assurance that the

21 probability of CDA is so low as to justify its exclusion
;

!

22 f rom the dasign basis.

23 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Okay. At paragraph 2(b)

() 24 there are subparagraphs 1 and 2 and although they do not

25 contain very many of the same words, it is not clear to

O
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1

1

(~Jl 1 the Board what is the dif f erence in intent of those |
%

2 two. And it is also not clear to the Board why those
l

3 two should not be consolidated. That is on page four,

4 Arabic numbers 1 and 2.

5 Ihe Board reads those as both arriving at the

6 same punch line, if you will.

7 (Pause.)

8 55. WEISS: I will try this one, and if I make

9 some egregious error I am sure Dr. Cochran will let me

10 k now. I think the distinction that is intended to be

11 there -- I know the distinction is intended to be there

12 between subparts 1 and 2.

13 Subpart 1 goes to the 'ault trees and event
'h

14 trees that appear, actually appear, in the analyses and

15 it says that those are not properlr done. Subpart 2

16 raises the question of the scope of the analysis. In

17 other words, you have not done all the fault trees and

18 avant trees that you should have done, that there are

19 certain f ailure modes which are not included within the

20 analysis th'at should be.
|
; 21 So, in other words, 1 kind of takes the

22 analysis as it is and it says that you have not got

23 suf ficient data to justify what you did, you know, and 2

() 24 says your analysis did not go far enough, that there are

25 certain f ailure modes that , simply are not included in

(v~')
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() 1 there at all that should have been
,

2 J'JDGE LINENBERGER: And you consider this to

3 be distinctly different allegations, I gather.

4 55. WEISS: Well, they are conceptually

5 different. It~is not inconceivable that one could

6 phrase a Contention in a way to include both. In fact,

7 I as sure we could.

8 JUDGE LINENBERGER: All right.

9 MS. WEISS 4 I think it might be more rather

10 than less conf using.

11 JUDGE LINENBERGER 4 Paragraph 3, same page,

12 has the term "sufficiently low", again quite

13 unquantified. Is this something that Intervenors intend

O 14 to attempt to quantify as a result of discovery before

15 this Contention is finally refined or is suficiently low

18 to endure ss it is and go into hearing on?

17 NG. WEISS: We are attempting to learn via

18 discovery what the Staff and Applicants' bases are for

19 claiming that the CDAs are of low probability ad to get

20 exactly information on what that probability is, you

21 know, give some quantitative definition to "suf ficiently

; 22 lo w " .

23 In other words, we are trying to define that
-

! 24 term and to seek the technical bases behind that term.s
l

25 Of course, part of -- and we will use that information

(
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() 1 as we develop our evidence or our cross examination.

2 Of course, part of the argument that we will

3 ultimately be bringing to the Board is that there is not

O
4 sufficient technical bases presented by the Staff or

5 Applicant to reach a judgment as to what the probability

6 of such accidents are, so that will be part of the case.

7 JUDGE LINENBERGER Okay. I think in the

8 interest of saving you time here, I will just say that

9 this document contains numerous examples of phrases such

10 a s that - "sufficiently low", " inadequate", and so

11 forth. That seems to me represents a situation where

12 Intervenor himself is going to have difficulty knowing

13 w ha t his target is and the Board is certainly going to

14 have dif ficulty knowing how wide the target was missed

15 if we do not even know what the target looks like.

16 So I will not bring each of these up, but keep

17 in mind that the Board is going to be very unhappy

18 ultimately admitting Contentions that have such

19 unquantitative isnguage in them.

20 5S. WEISS: Let me just say, Dr. Linenberger,

21 that each time thst phrase is used or a prase like that

22 is used , it is because of the absence of any

23 quantitative content to the assertion of the adversary

() 24 p a r ty which we are challenging.

| 25 We would be a great deal happier if we could

i
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(]) I appear before you today and we knew that the Staff was

2 claiming that they brought the probability of CDA down
-6

3 to one in 10 per reactor year. It would give us a

O
4 number to nibble over and to probe.

5 But the essence of this case is those numbers

6 have not been made available yet.

7 JUDGE MILLERS We assume, then, that by the

8 process of discovery NEDC does intend to render more

9 concrete some of these terms, such as " reasonable" or

10 "as much as" or whatever? .

I
11 MS. WEISSa We certainly intend to find out

12 what the Staff means by them, yes.

13 JUDGE MILLER: Yes. You have ongoing

14 discovery directei in pset to those matters.

15 ,MS. WEISSa Yes.

16 JUDGE MILLER: All right. In that event,

17 former Contention 3 is now renumbered as Contention 2.

18 That is as set forth -- I am sorry. Former Contention 2

19 is now renumbered 1. It starts on page three and

20 continues ,through page f our. It consists of

21 subdivisions (a), (b), (c) -- wait a sinute. Sorry.

22 ( a ) , (b), (1), (2), (3), (4), and in the f orm it will be

23 filed with the reporter by Ms. Weiss.

(). 24 Anything further on that one?
A

25 (No response.)
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() 1 We will now go to former Contention 3, which

2 sppears on page five of NRDC's revised statement of

3 Contentions, and we note that there are objections to

4 certain portions, at any rate, by both the Staff and the

5 Applicants.

6 Would it be faster, therefore, to us to have

7 one or the other counsel representing those parties to

8 go forward with their objections? I take it you have

9 had a chance to read the objections, haven't you, Ms.

10 Weiss ?

11 MS. WEISS: We have provided a document, the

12 response to those objections, yes.

13 JUDGE MILLER: Yes, I have it.

14 3ksy, go shead.

15 5R. EDGAR: Mr. Chairman, we have two

16 objections on Contantion 3. The first deals with

17 Contentions 3(d) and 3(h). Those are on page five of

18 our March 19 response to the Intervenors revised bases.

19 We have tha two Contentions quoted.

20 Dur objection is a simple one, that the

21 Contentions are dupli stive. They are redundant and,

22 therefore, they see unnecessary. If they are necessary,

23 then we have a real problem because we have a hidden

() 24 agenda. So all we are su3gesting is that one of the

25 Contentions should be ruled out, i.e., Contention 3(d).

()
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2 relates to Contention 3(e). We address it and quote the

3 Contention at page six of otr March 19 filing.

4 Contention 3(e) is duplicative of Contention B(d). It

5 is, therefore, unnecessary -- if it is necessary then e

6 h a v e , 13 210 , i hilien agenda and we think that

7 Contention 3(e) should be ruled out.

8 JUDGE HILLER: Okay. Staff?

9 $R. SWANSON: The Staff had a similar

10 objection to tha introduction of the subparts referenced

11 by the Applicant. We might mention that Intervenors, I

12 think, concede that this is true, that they do duplicate

13 bu t wish to set them forth as part of a logical argument j

O |

14 which we think it is f air to do in their ultimate
'

15 findings, but I do not see the need for adding duplicate

16 Contentions in tha list of Contentions that we have to

17 prepare for and perhaps prepare testimony for.

18 And since there is the real possibility that

19 something perhaps unforeseen at this time could at a

20 late date be interpreted into those sections. The Staff

21 also objected to certain phrases in the introduction and

22 in section (c) of that Contention.

23 The Staff objects in the -introduction to

O 24 dding the ohrase oerfor ine the area cost-benefit

25 Inalysis." The Intervenors in -- the basis for that is

O
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(} 1 set forth in our March 19 document. *de cet it as a

2 scope which was not originally in Contantion 3.

3 We believe that as previously admitted the
7sO

4 Contention wac limited to a consideration of whether or

5 not the consequences of CDAs, as contained in the PSAR,

6 was adequate. We now have that element of the

7 Contention and in addition, we have a NEPA cost-benefit

8 analysis consideration to be concerned with .

9 Intervenors, in response to our objection, in

10 their March 31 document at page one, I think engage in a

11 nice bit of circular reasoning. They point to the

12 language f or tha purposes of licensing in their

13 Contention and argue well, that obviously include NEPA.

() 14 Well, that language f or thc purpose of * licensing, did

15 not exist in the original Contention.

16 If you look at the March 12 submission --

17 excuse me, February 12 submission by NRDC of their old

18 Contentions, Contention 3 you do not see that language

19 for' the purposes of licensing in the Conten tion. That

20 was added in the new one and we do not object to adding

21 that language provided that there is an explicit

22 determination by the Board that the modifying language

23 - "perf orming the NEPA cost-benefit analysis" -- is not !

l

() 24 sdded so that this Contention remains as it was before.
i

25 Consideration of the safety analysis contained

(a^)
'

t

l
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2 concede that the Staff analysis of that same aspect is

3 relevant as well. So we do not object to adding the

4 reference to the Staff, but the expansion of the

5 Contention to include a NEPA cost-benefit analysis we

6 believe impermissibly expands the scope of th a t

7 Contention for which no good cause has been raised.

8 Similarly, the addition of the term " pathway

9 intlysis" It the and of sub-contention 3(b) -- excuse

10 m e , 3(c), creates the same problem. It expands the

11 Contention, we think, in a manner which was not

12 encompassed in the original Contention.

13 I might just add parenthetically the Staff

14 believes that there are other aspects -- that is has no

15 objection to the sddition of parts 3(a), 3(b) or the

16 rest of 3(c), which is a rewording of the old

17 Contention, but we believe it is not objectionable.

18

19

20

21 ,

22

23

24

25

O
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I

() 1 JUDGE MILLERS Ms. 'd e is s .

2 MS. WEISSs Mr. Chairman, I will respond to

- 3 the objections sort of as they chronologically appear

4 through the document. As f ar as the Staff 's complaint

5 about adding the language " performing the NEPA

6 cost-benefit balance," we went through a process of

7 negotiating thesa contentions for a couple of weeks, and

8 to some extent we get whip-saved now because we provided

9 geanter specificity in response t) one party's

10 objection, and the other party claims it impermissibly

11 exanded the scope.

12 But in sny case, the language, "The analyses

13 of CDAs and their consequences by Applicant and Staff -

14 see inadequate for the purpose of licensing the CRBR"

15 w as the language proposed by the Applicant. I think to

16 some extent it is a tempest in a teapot., I do'not

17 believe it expands the scope of the proceeding at all to

18 specifically add the language "for purposes of

19 parf orming the NEPA cost-benefit balance." It is

20 something the Board is going to have to do, it is going

21 to have to do before it issues an LWA, and if the
/

22 saslyses show that CBAs have been impermissibly excluded

23 f or purposes of the safety analysis, that is going to

() 24 chsnoe the way you tssK the cost-benefit balas:e whether

25 we have a contention in or not. So this really adds to
*

O
I

l
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(} I the specificity of the issue rather than expanding the

2 scope of the hearing in any vsy.

3 I think the vagueness objection which the

O 4 Staff raises is really frivolous in light of the

5 specificity contained in 3(a) through (h). I think they

6 have estely had the basis for a contention spelled out

7 in such spacificity. We laid out precisely why we

8 believe the analysis of CDAs and their consequences are

9 inadequate, and I will point out that the Applicants do

10 not object to that aspect of the contention.

11 The Staff objects to the sddition of the

12 language " pathway analysis" to 3(c). Again, this is

13 specifically language that was suggested by the .

() 14 Applicant in order to' add specificity to the contention.

15 Both the Staff and Apr;iicants object to 3(e)

16 on the groands that it is duplicative of Contention 8(d).

17 JUDGE HILLER: What about the duplicative part?

18 MS. WEISS: We concede it is. It raises no

19 f actual issues not contained in 8(d). We laid out

20 Contention (d) with its subparts in such a way as to

21 provide a logical and coherent progression to the

22 arguments that we believe support the contention, and we
,

l
23 would simply ask the Board to permit us sufficient <

() 24 latitude in draf ting these contentions so as to enable

25 the Bosed to follow their logical thread. That is what

O
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| 1 we have attpapted to do here, even if there is some _

,

2 overlap. But wa sssure the parties and the Board that

3 there is no intent to raise a new issue secretly or to
~

O 4 mousetrap anybody.

5 The Applicant siso :lsias thac 3(d) and 3(h)

6 are duplicative and he worries about a hidden agenda.
'(

7 There is no hidian scends. 3(h) is intended to pull
/

8 together all of the arguments under 3 into the ultimate

9 conclusion, essentially. It does not raise anything

10 n e w . But igain, de do not believe that any NRC rule

11 should prevent us from pr9senting the contention in its

12 logical fl7w'|.even 1.f each suhptet is not without.

13 overl ap. I do not see that as,n question of .

/

14 sdmissioility but a question of organization.s.

|

15 JUDGE MILLER: Having set it forth in terms of

18 the logical flow, as yod described it, why is that not

17 suf ficient for your purposes to have the issue one that
,

18 will be addressed by all the parties.and ultimately the

19 Bos td ?

2d 15. WEI3S: Are you referring to the
|

21 tilitional langusse "the NEPA cost-benefit balance"?

'

22 / JUDGE MILLER: Yes.
I

23 MS. WEISSa Well, I suppose so long as it is
,

() 24 un,derstood a t this point by all parties that that isian
25 issue which flows, that iscs-licensing question. The

( ,

-| i

j
*| I,

"
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2 analysis of CBA for purposes of licensing the breeder

3 and that performing the cost-benefit analysis is part of

4 licensing the breeder.

5 You know, I suppose you could take it out, but
,,
.

6 I do not see what good it would do. It is a heck of a

7 tot clearer if it is in. It is not going to change the

8 scope of anybody's responsibility.

1 9 JUDGE MILLER: What about the other-

|
;

!O duplications ~that are referred to and that you refer to

ti also, 8(d), for example?

12 MS. WEISS: Well, essentirlly, Mr. Chairman,i

13 we are at your pleasure. We concede that they overlap.

14 While we concede that 8(d) and 3(e) raise the same

15 issues, and we concede that 3(h) raises no issues not

j te raised by 3(d) or other subparts, we would prefer that

'

17 the contention remain stated as it is because we think

18 that presents the arguments in their logical

19 progression. We do not see that there is any rule that

20 requires this Board to strike every last overlap between

21 contentions. We think we ought to have tha t latitude.

22 But, you know, it is essentially at the Board's pleasure

23 h ow they want to handle it.

nv 24 [ Board conferring.]

25 JUDGE HILLER: Why do you seek to have it in
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,

1 the flow of argument? You do not want contentions to be(}
2 argumentative, do you?

3 MS. WEISS: It is not alvsys clear, I do not

O
4 think. It is not always self-evident, I will not say it

5 is not always clast. It is not always self-evident how

6 particular factual findings support conclusions or how

7 they work together to lead to conclusions, in this case,

8 what is the basis for the source tera, for example.

9 There are a lot of parts that go into how one reaches

to that conclusion, and we ,iust think as a matter of

11 clarity this is how we will argue the issues.

12 JUDGE MILLERS All right. I think we will

13 just leave it ac it is. We recognize the objections and

14 the bases f or them. We have a feeling that it does not

15 really hara anyone. If it promotes a little more

18 clarity, fine. We do not see that it could really be

17 harmful to either the Applicants or the Staff. So in

18 tha t event, we will overrule the objections to formerly

19 Contention No. 3, which will thereupon be renumbered

20 Contention 2.

21 NR. SWANSON Could I get a clarification frem

22 the Board? Could the Board explain their basis for

23 allowing in the two subparts that were duplicates? I do

() 24 n o t understand the Board's interpretation of the first

I25 part, the introduction of the contention or the one --

O.
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1 ;JDOE HILLER: We do not think it really
[}

2 tatters much. We think tha t in any event we are going

3 to have to make those findings and that determination

4 ultimately, and therefore for the purposes of licensing

5 to licensen's CRBR, the Staff knows very well what the

6 findings have to be.

7 HR. SWANSON: I understand that. I agree. The

8 problem is that language was not in the original

9 contention. I just wanted to make sure I understood.

10 JUDGE MILLER: We are raising something of

11 significance initially, and to prejudice the Staff or

12 =caeone secondly, then we would be inclined to give more

13 weight to it. But we are adopting now contentions which

) 14 phrase as they are ultimately going to be tried. If;

15 they are reasonably clear and they do not harm the Staff

16 or anyone in terms of either discovery or trial

G preparation of presentation, clarity is always to be

18 d esired. We have enough words anyway. We do not see

19 th a t it is harmful. Now, if it could really hurt you

20 som ewhere, you had better tell us, but we have not

21 really discerned that f rom your argument.

22 [ Counsel for NRC Stsff conferring.)

23 HR. SWANSON: The Staff has nothing further to

24 add.

25 JUDGE MILLER: Very well. Contention 2 is
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() 1 admitted.

2 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Before we leave Contention

32, Judge Miller, I should like a clarification. This is

4 what is now Contention 2, subparagraph (b) on page 5. It

that subparagraph begins with a premise5 starts with --

6 or an assusption which really relates to something which

7 was previously alleged in the Contention 2. Now, I note

8 this only because so f ar as the mechanics of the hearing

9 are concerned, it would appear to this member of the

10 Board that before going ito subparagraph (b) there is a

11 logical harkening back to whether the thrust of

12 Contention 2 that forms the premise for this

13 subparsgesph has indeed been zet. I make that .

( 14 observation for whatever guidance it offers you.

15 MS. WEISSa You are absolutely right, Dr.

16 Linenberger. We feel if we prevail on Contention 2,

17 tha t we have prevailed, ergo, on Contention 3, and the

18 other way scound. If we lose on 2, we have lost on 3.

19 JUDGE LINENBERGER: That is all I have.

20 JUDGE MILLER: All right.

. 21 There being nothing further --

22 MS. WEISS: I sa being asked to modify that

| 23 last statement. -

() 24 JUDGE MILLER: Okay.

25 (Counsel for Intervenors conferring.]

1

'
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Q 1 MS. WEISS: They decided I was not wrong.

2 JUDGE MILLERS I'm glad.

3 ILaughter.]

4 This might be a convenient point, but

5 resember, the clock is five minutes fast. It is 12:25.

6 We will recess 'until 2s00. We realize you have certain

7 chores you might be able to get around to as well as

8 having lunch.

9 We vill resume at 2:00.

10 [Whereupon, at 12:25 p.m. the prehearinaq

11 conference recessed, to reconvene at 2:00 p.m. the same

12 day.]

13

14

15

16

17

18

'

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

O
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() 1 AFTERNQQN SESSlQE

2 (2:00 p.m.)

3 JUDGE MILLER 4 All right, we will resume the )

4 conference with parties and counsel. First of all,

5 Judge Linenberger has an announcement with regard to the

6 classified or security matter. I

7 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Well, I was just contacted

8 a few moments ago by Mr. Whipp from the NRC Security

9 Division who advised us that the Department of Energy

10 has confirmed that the documents in question that we had

11 discussed at the opening this morning have, indeed, been

12 declassified , albeit they were not so marked, which was

13 an error. But nevertheless, they are declassified so
I

O- 14 there is no need for any special handling of them.

15 Furthermore, I asked Mr. Whipp to give us

16 something in writing for the reccrd on that so that it

17 is formally docusanted. Thank you.

18 JUDGE MILLER: I take it that we can proceed

19 to re-attach this formerly classified material to our

20 respective pleadings. That is the closest I have ever

21 gotten, since I have been with NRC to classified or

22 Secret information. I feel a little flattered, but as

23 auch as it has been declassified, we will not have to

() 24 vorry about it anymore in that sense.

25 Let me also have the record show that Judge
.
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() 1 Cadet Hand, th e third member of the Board, is involved

2 in a matter that is going to take him a month or so at

3 the University of California, at the Bodega Bay

4 laboratory. He therefore has asked us to proceed in

5 this matter by quorum, which is what we are doing.

6 Judge Linenberger and I are proceeding by quorum, which

7 is permitted under our regulations.

8 Now, I believe we are ready to take up, are we

9 not , contention four, ss originally numbered. Is that

10 where we are?

11 MS. WEISS: Yes.

12 JUDGE HILLER: What are the staff's

13 objections? Maybe you do not object. Hussa error?

O 14 HR. SWANSON: The staff's concern was related

15 solely to subpart (d)(4), that iesling with human

16 error. It is the same type of concern we expressed

17 earlier in connection with contention two; that is,

18 there was a term that we felt was vague. I t was -- in

19 this esse I think it suggests an area which is almost

20 boundless in its potential scope. We think it needs to

21 be refined for it to be a contention suitable for

22 litigation. We are confining our remarks to the 'new I

23 phrase ~ " human error."

j () 24 JUDGE LINENBERGER4 Excuse me, Judge Miller.

!
25 To help my own thought processes here, I should like to

O
|
|
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(]) 1 have intervenors explain something. Contention four is

2 the first contention where we have the phrase "for the

3 following reasons," and therefore, I personally have
\

4 inferred from that that subparagraphs (a) through (d)

5 constitute bases es ther than formal elements of the

8 contention. Is that correct?

7 NS. WEISS: That is how it was intended, Judge

8 Linenberger.

9 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Thank you.

'

10 JUDGE MILLER: The applicants?

11 HR. EDGAR: We have a similar objection to

12 that of the NRC staff. Essentially, our position

13 revolves around the f act that we think that this

14 con tention', insoftr as it involves human error, gives -

15 insufficient notice to determine how we might respond.

16 We think that it lacks specificity and in particular, to

17 the extent that it refers or makes reference to Three

18 Mile Island documents, and in particular, those on page

19 28 of NRC's revisad basis for its contentions.

20 We have a vacuum, in fact, here. There is no

21 nexus of those documents to CRBR or the contention

22 itself. We cannot read NRDC's mind as to their view of

23 human error and how it relates to the contention. Thus,

() 24 we think absent more specification of the particular

25 type of human errar and how it relates to the

O

ALDERSON REFoRTING COMPANY. INC.

400 VIRGINIA AVE., S.W., WASHINGTON D.C. 20024 (202) 554-2345

_____ _ _ _ ____ _ __ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _



141

() 1 contention, we find ourselves at a loss to respond or to

2 prepare to respond to this contention.

3 MS. WEISS: Yes, Mr. Chairman. Lack of

4 specificity and inck of nexus, as I understand it, and I

5 think that the two are interrelated. So I will just try

6 and explain what the basis for having this issue was and

7 how we think it is connected to the breeder.
.

8 The basic point of the references that we gave

9 in our basis for the contention is that one of the basic

to lessons laarned from the TMI accident was that human

11 error plays an important role in causion, aggravation

12 and mitigation of accidents, and that that role has

13 previously been overlooked generally in the licensing of

14 reactors, and we have given citations on page 3 of our

15 pleading to document and support both of those

16 assertions.

17 Let me tie it -- provide the nexus at this

18 poin t. Tha draf t environmental impact statement of

19 December 1981, DOE draft EIS,'on pages 120 to 121 notes

20 that a major open question is the quantitative

21 reliability of plant shutdown and decay heat removal

22 systems for the breeder, and that the reliability

23 analysis model, the computer codes which one uses to

() 24 determine that ralisbtlity, have recently been improved

25 by the incorporation of capabilities to handle such

|

O
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() 1 elements as " human e rror" a nd da pend en=y, and the

2 document goes on to claim that these improvements are

3 claimed to increase the confidence in the modeling-

4 results.

5 In our sind, this establishes clearly that

8 human error has a potential to have an important impact

7 on the reliability analysis models used for the

8 breeder. And,"of course, that directly implicates the

9 lessons learned from THI.

10 As for --

11 JUDGE HILLER: The Board is inclined to

12 believe that there is enough matter here to be

13 considered. We will overrule the objections to -

14 :ontention f our and ask that intervenors supply that

15 contention as phrased, along with the others, to the

16 reporter.

17 All right. Ihat will be, then -- will now be

18 newly-numbered contention 3, by the way. We will now

19 take up contention fiva as numbered in the NRDC's

20 Statement of Contentions, page 8, and we will ask for

21 the applicants and staff to state the bases of their

22 objections.

23 Was there an objection by the applicant?

() 24 HR. EdGARs We have nut objected to contention
|

25 five as it is stated.

O
|
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() 1 JUDGE MILLER: Well, since we have been pretty

2 broad today, do you want to state an objection so that

3 you have the matter resolved by the Board?

4 ER. EDGAR: No. I think you will find,

5 though, within the subit of our discussions, which we

6 will have over the next day or perhaps tomorrow on

7 discovery, that we have some fundamental disagreements

8 about what the scope of this contention, in fact, is.

9 JUDGE HILLER: Of this particular contention

10 now designated as naaber five?

11 NR. EDGAR: That is correct. Now, -- and so I

12 want to be sure that I draw the distinction. I am not

13 quibbling with the language and the admission of the

14 contention as a mitter of pleading. I am strongly

15 opposed to the construction placed on the contention in

18 the discovery process.

17 JUDGE MILLER: When do you wish to take that

18 up ?

19 MR. EDGAR: Well, at such time as the Board

20 vishes to address our two pending motions.

21 JUDGE MILLER: All right, which would follow

22 our review of contentions unless you want to bring them

23 ou t especially.

() 24 NR. EDGARs My feeling would be that it would

25 be a littla more orderly if we went through contentions

O
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/"% 1 first. |
\_),

2 JUDGE HILLER: All right. Because then we

3 have established parameters. You say then discuss their

4 applicability. All right, then. I do not believe that

5 the staff really objects'to it as a pleading matter

6 either, is that correct?

7 MR. SWANSON No, we do not.

8 JUDGE HILLER: All right, then, contention --

9 pardon me.

10 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Mr. Chairman, before we

11 rule, I shouli lite to ask intervenors for an

12 explanation of certain language which appears at page 9,

13 item (b), which says that plutonium in an easily-usable

14 form will be available in substantial quantities at the

15 CRBR and supporting fuel cycle facilities.

18 Now in the first place, I should like to

17 understand what intervenors mean by the word

18 "a vaila ble" . Do they mean that quantities of material

19 will exist at these facilities, or do they mean that'

20 quantities of material are available in the sense that

21 somebody can drop by and walk in and pick it up at their

22 leisure or at their whim? What does the word

23 "a vaila ble" mean?

() 24 MR. GREENBERG: Well, let me put it in my own

25 words what I construe the term to mean. What we mean by

O
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() 1 available is that plutonium will be present at the

2 facility, and there is some risk associated with that

3 presence. The risk of theft or sabotige.

4 JUDGE LINENBERGERs So the word "available" is

5 not a characterizttion on your part of --

6 3R. GREENBERG: To the public, that sort of

7 thing.

8 JUDGE LINENBERGER: All right. Now, that goes

9 to the word "available." Now the phrase "st supporting

10 f uel cycle f acilities" gives me a bit of pa use here. It -

11 is not entirely clear to me at this point how this

12 material is managed from a security point of view at

13 f uel cycle f acilities, how that comes within the purview -

14 o f this proceeding.

15 Does the staff have a position on that? Does

16 the staf f consider that the handling of plutonium at

17 fuel cycle f acilities is within the purview of this

18 proceeding?

19 MR. J3 NESS As part of the environmental

20 review, the staff will be looking at the environmental

21 ef fects of safe 7usci programs that could be attributed

22 directly to Clinen River. dovever, it is not the

23 staff's intention to get into the adequacy or details of

| 24 saf eguards at those facilities, so I Juess to that

i
25 extent, we would not be getting into the actual

|

O
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|

(]) 1 safeguards details at the f uel cycle f acilities.

2 JUDGE LINENBERGER: All right, sir. Now, one

3 other point here with respect to this contention, Mr.

4 Chairman.

5 Paragraph (a) at the top of page 9, it seems

6 to me does nothing more than state that weapons can be

7 built, nuclear devices can be built, if you have enough

8 plutonium to do it. That seems to me to be almost a

9 truism that the parties ought to be willing to stipulate

10 t o . I do not understand its role here as a contention.

11 Perhaps intervenors can enlighten me.

12 MR. GREENBERGa Well, we were -- Judge

13 Linenberger, we were trying to describe the risks and

14 consequences of the use of plutonium at this facility.

15 It seemed to us necessary to state it even though it may

16 be obvious that small quantities of plutonium can be

17 con verted into explicit devices, and that those devices,

16 if actually detonated, would cause substantial

19 destruction.

| 20 There hss been a debate, as you may be aware,
|

| 21 in the past about how much-destruction plutonium -- a

22 crude plutonium device might or might not cause, and in

23 f a c t , that issue has been addressed by the staff in the

() 24 final environmental statement. There may be some

25 dispute during the course of the proceeding about the

O
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i

() 1 nature and extent of damage that could be caused, and

2 there also has been debate in the past about how

3 dif ficult it is to manufacture a crude explicit device.
O!

| 4 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Well, sir, I guess my

5 probles is, does the thrust of this paragraph (a) go to

6 whether plutonium can be used in this way, or does it go

7 to whether the Clinch River breeder reactor project will

8 in some way make it more readily possible for somebody

9 to do this kind of thing?

10 HR. GREENBERG I think we are necessarily

11 limited to the Clinch River breeder project and

12 supporting fuel cycle facilities, and I want to

13 emphasize the po'.at that when this contention was

14 initially admitted it was our position and the staff's

15 position that we were not limited to the reactor plant

16 itself . We were discussing the impacts associa ted with

17 the use of plutonium throughout this particular fuel

18 cycle for this particular project.

19 JUDOE LINENBERGER: I guess I missed the

20 answer to my question, somehow. Is the contention

21 alleging that material handling procedures,

22 accountability, security and so forth, are inadequate --

23 and here I am using a word that I fussed at you for

() 24 using -- are inadequate to protect plutonium? Or is the

25 thrust of this paragraph (a) that somebody can do that

()
i
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() 1 with plutonium if they get their hands on it?

2 MR. GREENBERGa This contention as admitted is

3 focused on risks and benefits on the NEPA cost-benefit

4 analysis, and it seems to us essential to look at the

5 risks even under current regulations that small

8 quantities of plutonium could be converted into a
,

7 nuclear explos'v- :evice. That is necessarily, it seems |
,

8 to me, one of the foci we will have in the hearing.

9 JUDGE LINENBERGER: All right, sir, thank you.

10 (Board conferring.)

11 JUDGE MILLER: The Board is considering the<

.

12 discussion we just had eliminates the meaning of the

13 parties in their interpretation of this contention. The

14 Bosed therefore holds that the former contention five,

15 renumbered contention four, is admitted and will be

16 supplied f or the record.

17 We turn now to originally numbered contention

18 six , Alternative Site Meteorology and the like. Staff

19 and' applicants have both filed objections. Do you wish

20 to be heard?

21 MR. EDGARs We, the applicants, have th ree

22 objections to this contention. They are set forth at

23 pages 9 through 15 of our March 19 filing. There are

() 24 three separate objections. The first has to do with
!

25 six, generally. The second has to do with 6(b) as in

O
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() 1 baker, and the third his to 10 with 6(:) is in Charlie.

2 As to the first objection which g'oes to the

3 form of the contention, I note at page 5 of NRDC's

4 Response to our objections, that NRDC is willing to

5 reinsert the language for the following reasons, in

6 which case I think the objection is moot.

7 JUDGE HILLER: Is that correct?

8 MS. WEISS: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

9 JUDGE MILLER 4 Let us make tha t correction

10 right now. We will not have to bother with it further.
'

11 Dictate or tell us what the new -- or, what the revision

12 will be, please, Ms. Weiss.

13 MS. WEISS: The contention which is now
*

14 numbered six and if admitted would be number five, woul-d

15 read under this agreement as follows: Neither

16 applicants nor staff have established that the site

17 selected for the CRBR provides adequate protection for

18 the public health and saf ety, the environment, national

19 security and national energy supplies; and an

20 alternative site dould be pref erable for the following

| 21 reasons -- a n d then there is (b) with subparts 1, 2

22 and 3, and a letter (c).
I |

23 JUDGE MILLER: All right, we will consider the j

() 24 contention as now revided. All right. Your next

25 objection, then, Mr. Edgar.

i

|
|
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() 1 3R. EDOAR: Turning to'our objection as to |
1

! 2 con tention 6(b), our argument on that point appears at

3 pages 10 through 13 of our Match 19 filing. In essence,

4 what we have here is an attempt by NRDC to inject the

5 term "and :3ncept Of population density" into the old

6 contention six.

7 Now, in a vord, our position on this one is
_

8 that they =annot have it both ways. NRDC's revised

9 basis -- and if fou look at page 11 of their revised

10 basis here, you will see -- or if you look at page 11'of

11 sur pleading, we quote from their revised basis, -- you

12 will see that the concept of population density in

13 regard to this contention arose from the fiscal year

14 1980 NRC Authorization Act.

15 Mov, in fact, the fiscal year 1980 NRC

18 Authorization Act grandfathered Clinch River. So if

17 that is the source of the concept and the source of

18 inserting the population density idea into the

19 contention, it is irrelevant to Clinch River.

20 Now, if on the other hani -- and I would call

21 your attention to NRDC's response to our objection at

22 page 6 -- if, in f act, as they state that NRC has a

23 pre-existing obligation to examine site suitability on a

() 24 case-by-case basis, and as compared with alternatives,

25 if that is true and indeed, that is their position, and
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(]) 1 that the injection of population density can be done

2 independent of the FY1980 Authorization Act, then the

3 point is if that is a pre-existing obligation, then why

4 was it not pleaded before?

5 If this is not a new ides, then it should have

6 been in the contention in the first place. So I would

7 submit to you that they cannot have it both ways. If

8 this arises from the remote siting concept, which was

9 generated by the FY1980 Authorization Act, then it does

to not apply to Clinch River, it is irrelevant and it

11 should not be admitted.

12 JUDGE MILLER: All right, does staff have

13 anything f urther on that point?

14 MR. SWANSONs Relating solely to 6(b), we just

15 noticed tha t there are, I think, four different times

16 when word or words similar to that are inserted in 6(b),

17 including 6(b)(3) at the very end where they have

18 changed the wording from "more favorable meteorology" to

19 "more f avorable characteristics", a broader term. So

20 tha t in each of the four cases, population density is ;

21 mentioned, plus f avors51e chsracteristics at the end of

22 Section (b). We have the same objection.

23 Just one final comment in rebuttal to the NRDC

() 24 argument on page 5. They explain that it is apparent
|

25 that the language " population" simply makes what was'

|

' () 1

|

l
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V('T
1 implicit in the issue sni that is the relevance of doses

2 that the population -- it could be that that is what
j

i
'

3 they would like to ultiaately argue or wish they had

O
4 argued, but the word " doses" did not appear in the

5 original contention.

6 So to insert a meaning of doses into the old

7 contention and then to argue that population was an

8 implicit factor in determining does, that again is going

9 into a pattern of cir:ular ressoning. The population

10 factor was not an element of the original contention

11 six, and there simply has not been good cause shown for

12 inserting it at this time.

13 JUDGE MILLER: Ms. Weiss?

() 14 MS. WEISS: I find that last argument

15 strange. What do you look at metaorology for? It is

16 not because you do not want to license a plant where it

17 rains a lot. It is because you do not want to license a

18 plant where the meteorological characteristics are such

19 tha t people that live around there might get large

20 d os e s . Thst is the reason why you look at meteorology.

21 That argument is peculiar, at best, to me.

22 I do think it was implicit in the original

23 contention. The snly relevan:e of meteorology is how it

(]) 24 aff ects doses of radiation to people, and I am quite

25 sure that the staff, st least the technical people,
.
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(} 1 understand that that is why they go through that execise.

2 Nonetheless, if the Board thinks that adds

3 something new, we point to post-TMI developments and, of

O the point of raising4 course, they do not show that --

5 the post-TMI developments is not that for the very time,

6 one looks at population in siting. One always looked at

7 populating in siting. The issue is what weight do you

8 give to that factor, and we think that the citations

9 that we have given -- and we have offered quite a few of

10 them on page 6 of our response to the objections to the

11 contention -- make it clear that TMI was an accident

12 which threatened to release an amount of radiation

13 greatly in excess of those previously expected, and that

14 raised questions in many aspects of licensing about

15 whether population had been miequately considered in

16 siting, in emergency planning, et cetera.

17 The fact that pending applications including

18 the CRBR application were grandf athered is irrelevant.

19 This Board will have to determine site suitability. It

20 vill have to look at population density as part of that,

21 and we argue to you that new developments since this

i.e., TMI -- affect the weight that22 case was closed --

|

| 23 one gives to population density , and that that provides

'( ) 24 good cause for us to add that as a factor if the Board

25 feels it necessary to rule that it was not already

O
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(} 1 implicit in the contention.

2 There is an additions 1 objection by the

3 licensee to the addition of a reference to the Y-12
O

4 plant.

5 JUDGE MILLER: Let's do that sepsrstely.

6 MR. EDGAR That is the next one.

7 (Board conferring.)

8 MR. EDGAR: I wonder if I might add one thing

9 to this.

10 JUDGE HILLER: Yes. -

11 MR. EDGAR: I think it is important that the

12 Board f ocus -- we tried to set it out at page 11 of our

13 response, but if you go to page 29 of NRDC's revises

() 14 bases and let's look at the reality --

15 JUDGE MILLER: What page das that?

16 MR. EDGAR Page 29 of NRDC's March 5th

17 revised bases and let's talk about the realities of what

18 we are trying to get into here.

19 On page 29 under 6(b) it says, the basis for

20 this addition is new inf ormation relating to the

21 sppropriataness of remote siting. And then it goes down

22 the list , five itaas, all of which are IMI-type siting

23 items. But significantly, there is a footnote number 2

() 24 sttached to ites 5 on page 30, and you read down into

25 tha t footnote, and it rays that the proposed rules
,

I

l
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1 ref erred to above arose f rom the requirements of the

2 Authorization Act.

3 This is an attempt to take a whole series of

4 siting, -- of possible siting changes and bootstrap them

| 5 into these hearings. The fact is by statute, by

6 congressional act, these provisions are outside the

7 scope of these proceedings. The Congress has expressly

| 8 made a negative finding here. These things do not apply

9 to Clinch River.

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

O
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1 MS. WEISS: Of course, we do not say that they

2 do apply. We only cite them as new developments which

3 provide good cause f or looking at population as one

O 4 looks at site suitability f or the CRBR, and we cite

5 additional ones in our most recent papers.

6 [ Board conferring.]

7 JUDGE MILLER: What happened to the (a) there

8 under old 5, now new 57 "We have the following

9 reasons " then we swing right into (b), then (c).

10 3R. ED;ARs Mr. Chairman, in your April 6th

11 order you ruled out 6 (a) on the grounds that it was too

12 vague and lacked in specificity. It was basically a

13 legal conclusion.

14 JUDGE MILLER: Okay. Then we will consider

15 that the old 6 is renumbered 5, and we are still hearing

16 arguments, but we just heard the argument on the

17 meteorolog and population density question, which will

18 become subparagraph (a). Now, subparagraph (b) is one

19 that we asked you to discuss separately. That is the

20 Y-12 plant. That is subparagraph (b) of revised S.

21 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Mr. Edgar, could you

22 pernaps restate what it is you said the congressional

23 action excised from the purview of this proceeding?

24 !!R. EDG AR: Yes. Look at pages -- the bottom

25 of page 11 through the top of page 12 of our March 19

O
i
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() 1 filing.

2 JUDGE MILLERa Yes, we have it.

3 MR. EDGAR: This is the fiscal year 1980 NRC

4 Authorization Act. The language is quoted at the top of

5 page 12. The essence of it is a conscious congressional

6 decision to exempt any facility from the requirement,

7 these remote siting requirements which NRDC says give

8 rise to all of the cited documents on siting if there is

9 an application for a construction permit filed before

10 October 1, 1979.

11 Clinch River construction permit application

12 was filed in October of 1974. Congress expressly

13 exempted this class of f acilities, which includes Clinch

14 River, f rom examination of the remote siting issues.

15 Remember, I as trying to -- I have listed on page 11

16 f our types of things that they are trying to drag in.

17 Those. all have their genesis in the FY 1980

18 authorization bill.

19 JUDGE MILLER: Well, what was the purpose as

20 you understand it of the grandf athering provision 'of

21 t h a t clause in the authorization bill?

22 18. EDGAR: Well, it was a prospective

23 change. That was the essence of it.

() 24 JUDGE MILLER: As of what date?

25 MR. EDGAR. October 1, 1979, which is the

(

|
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{} 1 effective date of the Act.

2 JUDGE MILLERS In 1979 they were going to make

3 it prospective in operation. They did not want to have'

O
4 it affect pending matters.

5 MR. EDGARs That is right, applications had

6 sleeady been filed.

7 JUDGE MILLER: Do you think that they really

8 hai it in mind, that Clinch .Eiver liquid-metal f ast

9 breeder reactor satter?

10 HR. EDGAR: By necasstry implication. I
'

11 cannot tell you, Judge Hiller that each member of the

12 Congress had that in mind or that it was an explicit

13 thing, but it clearly applies. It is a class decision.

*

14 JUDGE MILLER: Well, does it factor in also-

15 the f act of this case that there is now a five-year gap

16 and at one point strenuous efforts were being made

17 completely to eliminate the Clinch River mitter? Is

18 tha t suf ficiently peculiar to exempt the exemption?

19 MR. EDGAR: No, sir, because Congress acted

20 and there is no exemption for the exemption. This is an

21 set of Congress and it is what it is. Now, on the

|
22 second point --

23 JUDGE MILLER: You do not think that

() 24 construing ststutes ih that :s im ple , do you?

25 MR. EDGAR: I may have overstated something in f

OV
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(]) 1 a general sense, but in this particular case it clearly

2 applies. This project is authorized and has remained

3 authorized since its inception, so I do not see any

4 distinction there.

5 .M R . SILVERSTROMa To extend your reasoning,

6 Judge Miller, precisely because this particular project

so much on the Congress' mind, you would think that7 ~~

they meant to exempt this project from the exemption,. .

9 they would have said so. Having in mind as they did

10 this project so often, nevertheless they did not exempt
i

11 this project from the exemption, so the exemption

12 applies.
,

13 JUDGE MILLER What was the status of this

(} 14 project at that time in the mind of Congress?

15 MF. SILfERSTRON: The application had been

16 filed. It was a pending matter and in a suspended

17 proceeding.

18 JUDGE MILLERS How long? That would have been,

19 2- '2 years, I suppose, wouldn't it?

20 MR. SILYERSTROMs No question whatsoever thet

21 it had been in a proceeding where the application had
i

'

22 been filed.

23 MS. WEISS: Mr. Chairman, can I respond? This

() \ 24 is a major attempt to obfuscate what NRDC is trying to

s' ' 25 raise before this Board. NRDC is not seeking to have

) ,

i<

r #
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() I this Board apply any new rules on remote siting. We do

2 not disagree that any new rules on remote siting --

3 whether they have or have not been grandfathered to us

4 is totally irrelevant. All that Congress did was say if

5 one assumes that they included the breeder in their

6 thinking, the most one could argue that; Congress said is

7 that the naw rules mandating remote siting do not

8 apply.

9 It certainly did not exclude population

'O questions from the site review which this Board has to

11 sake. They are both a part of NEPA, and as a part of

12 the site suitability review you have to do that

13 analysis. No one has told you not to look at

14 population. Population is already an issue.

15 Now, all we cited this document and others for

16 was to establish that there have been developments since

17 1977 which justify us in explicitly adding the language

is "popula tion density" to a contention which has to do

19 with site selection from the standpoint of doses to

20 individuals. We do not ask you to look at any new

21 remote siting rules. That is just not part of the

22 issue.

23 All we are trying to argue is that there is a

() 24 justification f or adding the language "and population

21 density" in the contention if you believe that it was

O
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(]} 1 not already implicit, and we argued in the alternative

2 thtt it was.

3 NR. SWANSON: Simply to restate our position,

4 the first step is clesrly that it was not implicit,

5 population density, in the old contention. The old
.

6 contention is strictly related to meteorology. It did

7 not go the extra mile the NRDC would have it go. It did

8 not mention doses. So if you take as a starting point

9 that good cause has to be demonstrated to add that

10 satter now, the staff would agree that population

j 11 density is a factor, it always has been.
,

12 It could t: ave been raised when the contention

13 was first raised, but the new information cited by NRDC

14 is not relavant to Clinch River and thus is not a factor

15 which would provide the good cause that they would have

16 to demonstrate to raise it as a f actor.

17 Just one final point on the legislation. The

18 sts tute, Section 108(b), does not use terminology such

19 1s "pending proceeding" or " proceedings before s

20 h ea ring . " It uses a very specific term, that is, for an

21 spolication for a construction permit filed on or before

22 a date certain, and in the Staff's view, that clearly

23 exempts Clinch River f rom that legislation.

() 24 JUDGE MILLERS I did not get the last part.

,
25 The Staf f believes what?

|

O
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() 1 1R. SWA153N: The Staff believes that Section

2 108(b) does not -- would exempt Clinch Biver from the

rs 3 terms of that section. In other words, Clinch River, as
U

4 a class of proceedings for which a construction permit

5 spplicatica was filed before a date certain, would be

6 exempted from those requirements.

7 JUDGE MILLER: Would be exempt?

8 5R. SWAWSON: That is correct, would be

9 grandf athered.

10 [ Board conferring.]

11 JUDGE MILLER: All right. The Board has

12 decided. Applytag the rule of reason, we think that in

13 f airness the contention should be admitted. We do not

- 14 v an t to get into the technicalities of grandfathering or

15 not because we do not think that it really should be

18 dispositive . We recognize the arguments. There are

17 some serious questions about it, as Mr. Edgar has said,

18 but we pref er not to grant our decision upon determining

19 that one way or the other.

20 We do believe it is a close call, but we think

21 it is suffLciantly withi: the contention it should be

22 admitted. In f airness to all the parties, we should
|
'23 allow former Contention 6 as present Contention 5

() 24 consisting of subparagraphs (3) and (b), and the text|

25 will be supplied by our friend f rom NRDC.

O
V

! |
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() 1 3kay, the next one is -- what happened to 7?

2 I know something happened to it. Oh, we did hold it

3 over. I am sorry, we did hold over the Y-12 plant,,

4 which is the subparagraph (b). All right, we will hear

5 f rom you on that. Who wishes to go?

6 3R. EDGAR On the Y-12 plant, our position is

7 that there is no new information that constitutes good

8 cause for amending this contention. We do not think

9 this is a matter of form; it is a matter of real

10 substance. We are advised by NRDC that they were not '

11 aware until the progressive litigation of the degree of

12 importance or signifi:snce of this f acility. The fact

13 is that Y-12 is a national security f acility. This fact

14 has been known and it has been public. The brochure

15 that we have attached shows that very fact.

16 Interestingly, the environmental report,

17 Section 2.2.1.3, sentions Y-12. Figure 2.2.2.2 shows

18 Y-12 on a tap within the region of the facility. We

19 think here that this is a belated attempt to bring in an
:

20 additional f acility and expand the analysis under this

21 contention and to create some avenue to get into the
;

22 Y-12 f acility itself.

23 Now, we do not see that this is in any way

() 24 related to the thrust of the contention, that it is not

25 important to know the precise role of Y-12. Tha

O
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()i I brochure, ss one example, indicates that it was a matter

2 of public (nowled7e that Y-12 was a national security

3 facility, as was K-25.

4 We think that there was sufficien t information

5 available at the time, that with reasonable diligence a

8 party could have added that to the contention. There

7 was no absence of information upon which one could draft-

8 a contention, and we urge the Board to take this for

9 wha t it is. It is an attempt to expand the proceedings

10 to add the additional complication of another facility

11 even though there was ample opportunity to raise this in

12 the first instance.

13 JUDGE MILLER: Staff.

( 14 MR. SWANSON. Staff objected to the inclusion

15 o f the additional facility for the Lane reasons, that

18 knowledge was known at the time of the contentions, or

17 certainly prior to the suspension of the proceedings in

18 1977, a nd we have as an example, which is in addition to

19 those given by the Applicants, the reference to the Y-12
!

|

20 plant in the Staff's final environmental statement where !

21 we indicated that the Y-12 plant employed some 6500

22 people, providing engineering, fabrication support to,

23 mmong other things, the nuclear weapons effort.

() 24 One can certainly draw from that that there

25 was some substantial effort there involved in the
1

(
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() 1 national weapons effort and it could easily have been

2 included in this contention prior to the suspension of

3 hearings.

4 MS. WEISS: Mr. Chairman, we have never made

5 the argument that one could not have known about the

6 Y-12 plant. It is mentioned in the FES. What we said is

7 that there is nothing in that document or any

8 attachments provided by the parties to suggest the

9 significance of that facility to the nuclear weapons

10 program, sai that inforsation as far as NRDC is

11 concerned was provided to us only in connection with

12 material that is part of the progressive case.

13 But I do not think it is necessary for the

14 Board to try and resolve the question of whether parties

15 see required to put into contention anything that anyone

16 could have known as of 1975. It my view it is almost

17 dispositive that Y-12 is just about on the ten-mile

18 line.

19 Had we included Y-12 in 1975, we would have

20 been objected to because one was not p ermit ted to look

21 at emergency planning out to ten siles in those days.

'

22 We were still standing -- NRC was still standing on the

23 proposition that accidents requiring emergency planning i

1

() 24 out beyond a very limited periphery around the plant

25 were increlible. There was no requirement for emergency

O
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() 1 plans out to ten zilos. So is that, but certainly it is

2 the extension of eser7ency planning to ten miles minimum

- 3 by a rule which draws Y-12 into the scope of the site

4 suitability issue.

5 1R. SWASSON: Mr. Chairman, I just wondered if

6 we could react to that Decause I think that is a nev

7 interpretation of this subcontention. It is new to me,

8 anyway. The contention certainly contains the word

9 " evacuation," but as I read the contention, they are

10 talking about the consequences of a long-term evacuation

11 of those f acilities, not whether they could be evacuated

12 or whether the emergency plan could accommodate those

13 f acilities, but the effects of the long-term evacuation

14 on the f acilities.

15 MS. WEISS: Your response in 1975 would have

16 been we will never have to evacuate this facility

17 because we do not go out to ten miles. Now, you need to

18 show that you can evacuate out to ten siles. That makes

19 it a probable event that Y-12 is a highly significant

20 national security f acility and it may have to be

21 avacuated.

22 ER. EDGAR: I never understood that to be the

23 essence of the contention. This is not an emergency

() 24 planning contention. This contention reads in terms of

25 the eff ects on national energy supply or national
.

O
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{} 1 sesurity. This is long-term evacuation and this

2 ten-mile business here has nothing to do with this
1

3 contention. IO
4 The question is simple here. We have

5 f acilities listed in the contention, K-25, and the Oak

6 Ridge National Laboratory. We are now trying to add

7 Y-12 for the apparent reason that NRDC did not know its

8 precise role in the weapons program. Well, you never

9 have to know the precise role in the weapons program,

10 sni certainly we would not think that the contention

11 would get into that in these proceedings. Otherwise,

12 you are talking about a very sajor expansion, and in our

13 judgment there s nothing here in the way of new

14 inf ormation that would constitute good cause for

15 amending the contention.

16 JUDGE MILLER: What about the ten-mile zone?

17 MR. EDGARs The ten miles has noth!.no to do
~

18 with it, Judge Hiller. The ten miles is an emergency

19 planning criterion. The contention itself does not

20 relate to emergency planning. It talk's about long-tera

21 evacuation, not evacuation for the purpose of emergency
|

22 planning, long-term evacuation and its effects on

23 national energy supply or security. That is a much

j () 24 dif ferent thing, and the EPZ ten-mile requirement is
i

i 25 just irrelevant.
I

O
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,

(]) 1 JUDGE MILLERa What about the first portion?

2 You are resding the last part about national security

3 snd the like, but the first part states that you have

4 not estsblished tne site selected for Clinch River

5 provides adequate protection for the public health and

6 safety. Why woulin't 10 miles versus 15 or 8 have some

7 potential significance?

8 MR. EDGARa That is not what he is saying.

9 Right here in the contention it says they are in close

10 proximity to the site such that an accident at CRBR

11 could cause a long-term evacuation of the f acilities.

12 Tha t is the point. You are talking about an indirect

13 ef f ect fron Clinch River.

14 NS. WEISS: I would just point out, Mr.

15 Chsirman, that s long-term evacuation begins with a

16 short-term evacuation. The response by them would have

17 been the same. We will not ever have a short-tura

18 avscuation, we will not ever have a long-term evacuation

19 out* to ten miles.

20 And also, we do not intend by this contention

21 to litigate emergency planning. That is in another

22 contention. This contention raises the question that

23 now that one must contemplate short-term or long-tera

() 24 evacuation of the f acilities, including Y-12, that

25 raises the question of the suitsbility of the CRBR site.

O
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(]) 1 [ Board conferring.}

|
2 MR. SILTERSTROMs I think the last statement,

3 Judge Miller, is especially important. If I understood

4 what was just smii, NRDO recognizes that this particular

5 contention is not the emergency evacuation contention.

6 Thus, in this contention what they are really talking

7 about is the loss of Y-12, the importance of losing

8 Y-12, and there is absolutely nothing new in the public

9 laasin.

10 JUDGE MILLER: Would it be a matter of

11 significance to lose or not to lose Y-127

12 5R. SILTERSIRON: It certainly might be very

13 important for the Department to lose Y-12, but there is

14 absolutely nothing new --

15 JUDGE MILLER: If it is important for the

18 Department to lose Y-12, since we are looking at the

17 public interest, why do you object so strenuously to a

18 matter that you have just indicated to us could have

19 potential signficance, as indeed it would seem to be

20 apparently.

21 HR. SILVERSTROMs There will be a lot of
,

|

22 things impor tsnt to the Department of Energy about its

23 programs which have absolutely nothing to do with this

() 24 proceeding, Judge Miller.

25 JUDGE MILLER: Well, that may be, but you have

O
V

i
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1 the Y-12 sad you have the Clinch River Breeder Reactor(}
2 that you are seeking to license, and there seems to be a

3 lot of potential nexus there if something happened, am I

O 4 correct, far s11 adjoining facilities, including Y-12.

5 MR. SILVERSTFOMs Yes, but the importance of

6 Y-12 to the dafense program reflects absolutely nothing

7 new since this contention was in f act admitted.

8 JUDGE MILLER: If it is new, if it is old, if

9 it is a matter of potential significance, why should it

to not be heard? We are not trying to go into pedigree or

11 age, especially when we have had a five-year gap here

12 that was not esused ./ these Intervenors, certainly, so

13 why are we so technical now, that it possibly could or .

14 should have been ref erred- to then, and now it admittedly

15 could have some impact. Why not look at it? What is

18 the harm to DOE 7

17 MR. SILVERSTROMs We had understood the Board

18 throughout this time to indicate that with respect to

19 any new informati3n, with respect to any changes in

20 contentions, that the Board would look at why a

21 contention was chsnged and would look to what, if any,

22 new information suggested the appropriateness of that

23 change, but the Board was not looking --

() '

24 JUDGE MILLER: Let's assume that they should

25 have, could have put it in but overlooked it. If now it

}

|
|
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() 1 has some significance potentially, why shouldn't we?

2 MR. SILVERSTROM: Then normally one looks at

3 the good :suse for adding it late.

4 JUDGE MILLER: Lawyers do; I do not know about

5 other people. Aren't.you being a little technical is

6 ehat I am suggesting when we look at the substance of

7 the matter?

8 MR. SILVERSTR3Ma No. What I am really

9 looking at downstream, Judge Miller, is that the very

10 proper legal approach of looking for good cause before

11 You add something new also obviates some very important

12 substantiva problems downstress if this suddenly gets

13 let in. -

14 JUDGE MILLER: We would like to know what

15 those substantive problems are.

16 3R. SILVERSTR3M: The problem is we are

17 opening up a whole new, very large area of concern.

18 JUD;E MILLER: Possibly so, but if it is a

19 legitimate concern, why not? Who dawdled five years? I

20 don 't know if " dawdle" is the tara, but who caused the

21 hiatus? It was not the Intervenors. Now you are going
,

1

22 to penalize them, in a sense.

23 MR. SILVERSTR3M No. I think the importance

) 24 is that if we so town this rosi ve stset opening up a

25 whole new category of debate --

| _ son ee.o-e co_. ,Nm
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() 1 JUDGE MILLER: We only open up what we open

2 up. If you want to show me what else is opened up, this

3 is the time to do it.

4 1R. SILVERSTR3Hs -- which I think we are

5 going to have in connection with a number of things,

6 namely, programmatic importance to the Department but

7 not other licensing importance vis-a-vis Cinch River.

8 JUDGE MILLERS We are not going into

9 programmatic matters. We know we are not supposed to.

10 The Commission said we are not supposed to. We are not

11 going into programmatics, let's set that aside, unless

12 it comes in some other guise, and we will hear from you

13 then if you have some horrible effect that we have not

14 anticipated.

15 What is next?

16 HR. SILVERSTR3H: I think it is the

17 programmatic ef f ect that we are really starting to open

18 u p .

19 JUDGE MILLER: We will handle program effects

20 when we get into the programmatic discussion. We know

21 there are problems. As far as the Board is concerned --

22 we have enough on the plate with what you are presenting

23 t o us . When we get to the programmatic matters, unless

() 24 we are persuaded otherwise by some of your contentions

25 or arguments here, we are certainly not desirous of

|

|

l
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() 1 going into progesuzatic natters and thereby extending

2 the scope of our inquiry. That is a different

- 3 discussion.

4 We do not see that our ruling here, if we

5 should rule to permit this additional Y-12 plant, would

6 bring that about. If we are overlooking somethign, we

7 would be glad to hear from you.

8 NR. EDGAR: Can I respond to the one point you

9 raised, Judge Miller?

10 JUDGE MILLERa Yes.

11 HR. EDGAR: I do not think it is important as

12 to who mused the delay. We take this thing as we find

13 it. We do not think that that is the question.

O 14 JUDOE MILLERS Let's hear from you in

15 specifics. Let me tell you what I mean by that.

16 HR. EDGARs All right.

17 JUDGE HILLER: These matters could have been

18 thrashed out five years ago when we were on the verge of

19 a limited work authorization and probably would have

20 been. You were all very much on the ball. You have

21 some people here that you did not have then. Now, that

22 five years certainly does not help the memory of man or

23 wom an. It does not help to bring into issue now matters
,

) 24 t ha t perhaps could and should have been raised then, but

25 f or some reason, and you can assign any reason you want

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY,INC,
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[ 1 to, we do not think that should itself mechanically

2 foreclose consideration if indeed this is a matter that
!

3 has a potential significance.

l 4 MR. EDGAR: We are not talking about a

5 sechanical foreclosure. The other thing to be said here

6 is there is a substantial amount of preparation and
,

[
| 7 effort put into this proceeding back then.

8 JUDGE MILLER: Be realistic, M r. Edgar. You

9 are talking about a proceeding set for what, hearing in

10 June 19777 Are you totally ignoring the fact there was

|
11 an election in 1976 and a campaign and statements made?

|

12 You and me and everybody knew after that election that

13 there was serious question about the ongoing Clinch

O 14 River breeder reactor proceeding.

15 I do not say what we knew or whether we knew

16 definitively , but certainly there were some very serious

17 questions then raised, discussed in the paper and

18 elsewhere about the attitude of the new administration,

19 which culminated as you know.

20 Now to reason as though this were an ongoing

21 case and that five years had not elapsed and that you

22 were on the verge -- there was a lot to be done before

23 ve actually got to that evidentiary hearing.'We had

| 24 scheduled Lt. We ud ruled upon a number of

I 25 contentions. There had been appeals, as you recall,

OO
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1 that tied everything up in various ways. But I suggest

2 to you that it was not as clear-cut a picture then as to

3 what the Board and the parties were to look at as it may

4 now appear to you with the benafit of hindsight.
> .

5 That is the respect in which I suggest that

6 you cannot just wipe out five years, and you cannot by

7 wiping out the five years say they should have done this

8 five years ago.

9
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(} 1 18. EDGARs I am not trying to wipe out the

2 five years.

3 JUDGE MILLERS Suppose five years ago they had

(E),

4 put in this Y-12 plant; vould that have made such a big

5 difference to you then?

8 MR. EDGARs Well, they would have put -- my

7 question is a dif f erent one. It is, why didn't they put

8 it in there.

9 JUDGE MILLER: It is a different one, but it

10 would not have made much difference to you one way or

11 the other. In going to that hearing you are now telling

12 se about in 1977, had you had these three or four words

13 included, really would it have made a difference?

() 14 MR. EDGARs Well, I would guess, Nr. Chairman,

15 tha t we would have been able to respond to it. But I

18 think there is snother point here that we are missing,

17 sad that is --

18 JUDGE NILLER: If you give me that point -- I

19 am quing to give you a shot at it. Go ahead.

20 MR. EDGARs Thank you. All I am suggesting is

21 this. We had a proceeding and everybody had a lot of

22 time invested in it. What we are trying to do is to

23 aove this proceeding as we filed it forward as

() 24 expeditiously as possible. We are trying to make use of

25 what work was done before, and I do not think we are
s

O
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() I talking about a technicality here. We are talking about

2 good cause, we are talking about the diligence of

3 parties. Certainly, back in 1977 NRDC was not lackingr}
4 for qualified people in support of their case.

5 Dr. Cochran is still with NRDC. We had Mr.

6 Roissan at the time. Certainly if this had been a

7 matter of significant concern to them, they had every

8 basis to raise it. And I think it is, in a sense, --

9 one has to look at the broader picture. We have got to

10 get to a hearing here, and we have to axercise some

11 practical limitations. And that is what we are

12 suggesting to the Boards that you make use of the record

13 and the effort that was put in before, and I think -

O 14 parties have to be held accountable for diligence in

15 raising contentions.

16 JUDGE MILLER: We are willing to make use of

17 the record. That is what we announced to you down in

18 Oak Ridge. We intend to use the record as affirmatively

19 as possibla, to have it updated, revised where

20 necessary, but you are asking not to make use of the

21 rec o rd , but to make use of a non-record. You are asking

22 us to absolve a negative. It was not there five years

23 ago; therefore, do not look at it now. That sounds like

() 24 tunnel vision.

25 Provided that there is something of potential

O
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() 1 significance, which I think it now begins to appear that

2 there might be, and that is all we are suggesting at the

3 plasding stage. Ihis doas not open up a whole chamber

4 of horrors. I have asked you to delineate all those

5 norrendous things that would flow from allowing this,

6 and so f ar you have told us programmatically we will

7 regard that in a different way and probably with a

8 dif ferent result.

9 Wa cannot say that allowing this is going to

10 let in programmatic and a whole progeny that will flood

11 avarybody. We do not see that. We think that is an

12 exaggerated argument. Do you have anything else that

13 would show us thst by allowing this, you see being --

14 MR. EDGAR Am I reading the word correctly in

15 the Board's last ststament, that the Based would not

16 contemplata a substantial inquiry into the role of Y-12

17 sud the waspons program, and the significance of Y-12 in

18 the programmatic sense?

19 JUDGE HILLER: In the programmatic sense, yes,

20 because we have no l'ntention or desire nor necessity as

21 we see it of going into programmatic matte.:s. We think

22 t h a t everybody who desit with this, the Appeal Board,

23 the Commission and the Licensing Board, were not going

() 24 to go into programmatics. We have enough fairly

25 specific concrete matters relating to this application.
,

|
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() 1 We will go into those, but we do not see that |

2 the question of the programmatic matter in any way
|

3 aff ects our present inclination, which is to allow the

4 addition of the Y-12 plant. If you want to take the

5 position tha t it is beyond the scope of what was pleaded

6 then, and it well say be, it is aatter of argument. It

7 probably was not sufficiently pleaded in a specific

8 sense, but if it so has some potential, we think we

9 would save time by looking at it. We do not think it is

10 a great bit matter in evidentiary terms, and we are not

11 using it as an entering wedge on programmatics.

12 Now, with those limitations frankly, what is

13 your next objection?

14 MR. EDGARs Well, you have heard from us.

15 JUDGE MILLER Does the staff want another
4

16 shot at it? ,

17 MR. SWANSON Well, one last factor and that

18 is basis f or the contention. Intervenors have asserted

19 that -- in one reference they cite that the plant has

20 some relation to national security. Well, we have known

21 that, but what is the basis for asserting at this time

22 tha t this is a valid contention? In other words, that

23 evacuation of this f acility because of an accident at

() ~

24 Clinch River is in f act a matter of national security

25 which needs to be considered at this proceeding?

,
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({} 1 At this point, it is a national security
,

2 f acility but res117 all we have is ',ust a shot in the

3 dark that maybe if there is an evacuation this will, in

4 fact, be a national security issue, and I think we need

5 to have -- we have a certain burden which has to be

6 overcome. That is, to provide a basis for a contention

7 ragsrdless of the timing.

8 JUDGE MILLER s Isn't this the beginning stage

9 -- isn't this a istter of whethar or not the site or

10 siternativa sites have been adequately examined from the

11 standpaint of public health and safety? And then for

12 the following ressons -- but you cannot just ignore the

13 first paragraph, can you? That does not say national .

14 security necessarily. I suppose nstinnal security might

15 be subsumed , but I find it a little difficult to

16 understand why we are having such a prob 1'em with a

17 matter involving public health and safety in terms of

18 siternative sites being prsferable. And the Commission

^ 19 has stated tha substantisi nature of the alternative

20 site consideration. It is not just a flimsy or trifling

21 thing.

22 So I therefore do not quite understand why the

23 ref erence to the gaseous diffusion plant and other

() 24 anargy f uel cycle f acilities and the Y-12 plant, Oak

25 Hidge Laboratory, all in close proximity. What is so

(
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() 1 difficult about that? If you are concerned tha t we are

2 going to get into a full-fledged inquiry of the nature

3 of the national security and secret documents and so

4 forth of Y-12, I think you cannot be unduly apprehensive

5 on that score. We really do not intend to. I do not

6 think NRDC intends to, I do not think snybody intends to.

7 Now, if that is really the basis of your

8 objection, I think we can protect you there, and would.

9 NR. SWANSON: Well, that is the concern.

10 Everytime we add a new topic to the --

11 JUDGE MILLER: Not every time. This time,

12 this topic where it is.

13 1R. SWANSON: This is a factor which obviously

14 could become quite involved. Certainly, the extent of

15 th? involvament of this pla nt in --

16 JUDGE MILLER: Isn't there a Y-12 plant there?

17 Doesn 't it have some significance?

18 HR. SWANSON: Certainly.

19 JUDGE MILLER: Isn't that about the end of
l

20 it? You are only showing why you look at evacuation

21 long ters or even short term. Short term I guess is a

22 part of long term. Kennedy 's f avorite statement , the

23 longest journey starts with a single step. I mean, I do

() 24 not understand reslly, unless there is something that is

25 not being made apparent to the Board, to myself, what

O
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(} 1 tha big hullabsloo is.

2 MR. SWAMSON Okay, I guess our concern is if

3 thst were the end of it, I doubt very much it would be

O
4 pushed at this time as a contention. Obviously, there .

5 is something to be litigated and there is a concern that

6 it could be rathet involved.

7 JUDGE MILLER All right. We are going to

8 admit it but we are going to have a discretionary note

9 which our transcript will reflect and will have to go in

10 the order. We sta going to keep this inquiry -- I think

11 you understand, Mr. Greenberg, and your fellow counsel

12 or whoever is going to be calling the shots on this, --

13 t h a t we do not want to get into a long, involved

14 examinatio and detail of the Y-12 plant as such.

15 Is thera any thought that by allowing this,

16 Ms. Weiss , that we are opening the door to 10,000

17 interrogatories and so forth? I mean, if you have

18 comething you are going to hit with me later, tell me

19 now'.

20 35. WEISS: No. I do not think we are going

21 to open up -- I know we are not going to open a huge,

22 big area. We do think there is some requirement to

23 inquire into the significance of the f acility, but I do

() 24 n ot think that that will require a whole lot of .f actual

25 --

(
l

|
'

|
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() 1 JUDGE MILLER: Is it going to require much

2 more to show connection between the other facilities,

3 the Oak Ridge Laboratory? Is it something qualitatively

4 different? Is it going to take a lot of time and

5 evidence to go into? If it is, tell us now because

6 inter on we will have to reverse ourselves.

7 MS. WEI5S: No, no, it is in the same general

8 :stegory.

9 (Board conferring.)

10 JUDGE MILLER: We do not like to try to rule

11 in a vacuum. We do not like to try to anticipate. We

12 van t it clearly understood by NRDD, however, we are not

13 going to permit a wide-rsnging scope of inquiry into .

) 14 Y-12. In fact, we understand it is not signicantly or

15 qualitatively dif f erent from the alleged possible

16 interruption because of the gaseous diffusion plant or

17 Dak Ridge National Laboratory. Is this understood by

18 the parties?

19 MS. WEISS: Yes.*

20 JUDGE MILLE 9s Okay. Because tha result will

i 21 be, if you have a whole series of interrogatories that

22 start going into depth and this is a national security

23 matter rather than as a potentially-af fected f acility,

() 24 someplace in the proximity, we will just have to sustain

25 the objections. We are trying to rule now as we go

()'
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1 11ong in 3rder to get the parties to go ahead with(}
2 meaningful, significant discovery with a minimum of f

1

3 zotions to the Board and a maximum of cooperation

O 4 between and maong thessalves.

5 So it is in that sense now that we are

6 approaching this. If we are not correctly perceiving

7 the intentions of the parties, we do request you to tell

8 us now while we are about to rule on it.

9 MS. WEISS: There is no problem with that, Mr.

10 Chairman.

11 JUDGE NTLLER: All right. Former contention

12 six is renumbered contention five, consisting of the

13 addition of "for the following reasons" in the

14 introductory paragraph and with the renumbered *

15 subparagraphs (a) and (b) will be held to be a

16 cognizable issue and the test will be supplied, as in

17 the case of the other contentions.

18 Anything further?

19 (No response.)

20 I was about to ask -- I know there is an

21 obvious answer -- what happened to 7, because I seem to

22 go 6 and to 8 in the old numbering.

23 MS. WEISS: Seven got dropped out somewhere

() 24 along the way. "

25 MR. EDGAR: It got coabined.

O
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1 JUDGE MILLER 4 If we are all satisfied it is
[}

2 dropped out and we will never see it again --

3 MR. EDGARs There was an old seven. I had

O
4 better be careful how I use old and new. As of April of

5 1976 there was a contention 7 and a contention 8. All

6 right. This 8 is a coabination of the April 1976 7 and'

7 the April 1976 8. It combines the two subjects.

8 JUD;E MILLERt I see. As NRDC pointed out at

9 their page 31 for purposes of clarification with

10 se:hanical corrections, old contentions 7 sni 8 mre

11 combined. Is that the explanation?

12 MS. WEISSa Yas.

13 JUDGE MILLER: All right. And I see you

() 14 deleted the old 7(c) . All right. And the

15 presently-numbered contention 8 vill be considered as

16 potential contention 5. Anyvsy, the health consequences

17 to the public. I take it this is what, a residual

18 impact? All right, we will see what it is. The

19 objecti ons here have been filed by what, applicants?

20 Yes, and staff. Okay, we will hear ~froa you, Mr. Edgar,

21 on your objections.

| 22 MR. EDGAR: When we originally objected to
i

,

23 this contention our objection was an extremely narrow
i

(]) 24 one, and if you will look at pages 14 through 15 of our

25 filing, --

!
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(} 1 JUD~E MILLER: Of your filing?

2 MR. EDGAR Yes, sir, our March 19 filing.

3 JUDGE MILLER: Yes.

O
4 MR. EDGARs Pages 14 and 15, you will see the

5 statement of contention 8(d) as in dog, and our

6 objection is confined to that contention. And our

7 concern was whether or not the basis for the contention

8 was limited to ICRP reports 26 and 30, or whether there

9 was some broader, unknown basis.

10 In essence, if you look at the wording of the

11 :ontention, it says, for example, recommendations of the

12 ICRP and it reports 26 and 30 and we were looking for a

13 acre precise definition. And that is how we filed our

14 pleading.

15 Now, beyond that we did not see a problem.

16 B ut when we see NRDC's response which appears at pages 9
.

17 through -- excuse me, -- pages 9 through 13 of their

18 response to our objections, we think there is a real

19 slaeper in this contention. We think, in essence, what

20 is being stated here on pages 9 and 10 is that NRDC is

21 seeking to challenge the whole body and thyroid dose

22 guidelines in 10 CFR Part 100.

23 If you go back to the original basis for these |

() 24 con tentions, what va had in 1976 for :ontentions in the

25 dose guideline area was a question as to whether the

(
|

|

|
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1 lose guideline values that the applicants have selected{}
2 and the staff had recossended for the plutonium

3 component under Part 100 for lung and bone -- you know,

O 4 what was the validity there.

5 All right. Now we are going to look at it in

6 s little iLf ferent way. NRDC is sdvancing new knowledge

7 based on ICRP 26 and 30, but the challenge or attack is

8 not confined to plutonius lung and bone. If you look at

9 page 10 you will see that what NRDC is doing is going

10 beyond the whole body and thyroid guidelines and
,

11 questioning whether lung and bone should be selected as

12 representative organs or whether whole body and thyroid

13 should. And in essence, you have broadened the

14 challenge now. It is not only lung and bone which are

15 at issue, but it necessarily takes issue with the whole

16 b od y .nd thyroid.

17 Now, if you go back to the original

18 contention, the question was what is the basis for the

19 lung and bone. That is how we originally read the

20 contention when we ~ filed our March 19 pleading. And if

21it is not that ani I na overstating the case, I would ;

22 like to hear that. But we think that this contention,
I

23 as it is expressed in NRDC's response, contemplates a

() 24 such broader challenge and indeed, a challenge to the

25 whole body and thyroid provisions of the regulations in
_
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(} 1 Part 100.

2 JUDGE MILLER: Do you wish to respond at this

3 time, Ms. Weiss?

O
4 MS. WEISS: I can wait until after the staff

5 is done or 30 now, if.you wish.

6 JUDGE MILLERa He has asked rather directly

7 which inter pre +ation. That may affect the position of

8 applicants, I do not know about the staff.

9 MS. WEISS. Let me just read the contention

it is certainly not crystal10 because I do not think --

11 clear on its f ace, but I do not necessarily think it is
|

| 12 subject to the interpretation that the applicant gave.

13 JUDGE MILLERa If you think it is going to

() 14 eliminate conf esion or- ambiguity, great.

15 MS. WEISS: The contention reads, guideline

16 values for principal organ doses used by applicants and

17 staff have not been shown to have a valid basis. One,

18 the approach utilized by applicants and staff in

19 establishing once in a lifetime organ does equivalent

20 limits corcesponding to a whole body dose of 25 rem is

21 inappropriate because it fails to consider important

22 organs; e.g., the liver, and because it fails to

23 consider new knowledge; e.g., recommendations of the

-( )
'

24 ICRP in reports 25 and 30.

(
_

25 And the objection was primarily on vagueness

!

.
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() 1 2 rounds, the objection of the applicants. What I would

2 like to do -- I have tried to articulate this about four

3 times, sni I am not reslly not the best person to

4 interpret these ICRP documents. If the Board would

5 permit Mr. Cochran to do it.

6 JUDGE MILLER: He mar.

7 DR. CDCHRAN: The original Part (d) was a

8 challenge to the lung and bone dose limits that both the

9 applicant and the staff had together determined were the

10 sopropriate choices given, that no such limits sppear

11 explicitly under 10 CFR 100.11. It has really not just

12 challenged the limits, but also how one esl=ulates the

13 doses to which those limits are applied, which really -

0 14 goes more to the subparagraph (2) Part (d).

15 But there has been new information since the

16 determination or suspension of the licensing of the CRBR

17 in 1977. Namely, the approach by which.one establishes

18 limits f or internal organs is no longer -- is not the
.

19 same as it used to be. And in the earlier periods, it

20 was an approach based on ICRP II.

21 That is the report, ICRP II, and the concept

22 of a criti:sl orgsn. And the limiting dose to these

23 critical organs would, in ef fect, ensure the protection

() 24 to othe. organs and the whole body, and it was this sort

25 of critical organ approach that the applicant and staff

O
I
i
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(} 1 were utilizing in determining the previous limits for

2 the bone and lung.

3 And since that period we have had a

4 recommendation by the ICRP in report 25 that we change

5 the approach, and they laid the approach out in ICRP 26

6 and then there was some additional supplemental

7 discussion in ICRP Report 30.

8 JUDGE LINENBERGER Dr. Cochran, excuse me,

9 but help us here by tagging dstes to those reports 26

10 a nd 30, if you would, please.

11 DR. COCHRAN4 I am not sure I am going to be

12 able to help you. I believe ICRP 26 came -- it was

13 sdopted in 1977, I believe it was February 1977,

14 sithough as anyone who has ever ordered an ICRP report

15 from the United Kingdom can attest, one does not always

16 get the report on the same day that it is published.

17 The ICRP 30 was adopted in 1979.

18 Now, ynst is -- subsequent to + hose two

19 reports, both the EP A and the NRC, which had ongoing

20 rulemaking proceeding with regard to establishing the

21 occupational exposure standaris, are folding in this new

22 procedure into those rulemakings, and you can see that

| 23 in some of the irsf t reports that have been circulated
I

() 24 by EPA. They had some hearings on this last year, I

25 kelieve it was, and you can see that also in the NRC
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1 drafts of the occupational exposure standards. That is

2 just by way of letting you know that this spproach is

3 being incorporated in other -- with respect to other

4 rules in the NBC.

5 Now, we would propose that this sort of

6 approach b3 adoptad in establishing an appropriate

7 standard for lung knd bone, but under this new approach

8 that is recommendad in ICRP 26 it does not single out

9 lung or bone as critical organs, but you are looking at

10 the whole -- at the doses -- you are considering the

11 doses to all the organs together, and using --

12 establishing the limit.

13 So in effect, when you are astablishing what

14 dose -- wha t the dose is that could be exposed to lung

15 sad bone, you are also establishing limits on the lung

16 and whole body at the same time. So you are in sort of

17 a problem area where in order to do the lung and the

18 bone appropriately, you have to consider the whole body

19 and' the thyroid. And then the question is naturally

20 going to be raised, are you challenging the whole body

21 and the thryoid standard when you are using the right

22 approach for the lung and bone.

23 And my feeling is that you ought to look at

24 the way it is being recommended now to do it properly

25 and see if it askas a differenca. And furthermore, I
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(}
1 would also point out the reason it says, for example,

2 ICRP 25 ani 30 is not that we are opening up a hidden

3 agenda. It is that the EPA and the NBC when applying

4 their approach is laid out in ICRP 26 to th e

5 occupational standards, uses slightly different

6 weighting factors, slightly different data in its

7 application.

8 And I do not want to preclude not using the

9 appropriate weighting factors, and that is what I -- I

10 a m not endorsing the specific numbers in the ICRP 26,

11 but only that the approach that is taken.

12 JUDGE LINENBERGER: All right, sir. Before we

13 go further here, what I think I have heard you say is -

14 that you think you have a rason for favoring an approach

15 to evaluating dose effects. That is one that seemingly

18 is embraced by ICRP reports 26 and 30. And that that is

17 an approach that -- and here I realize I as putting

18 words in your mouth, but this is what I think I hear --

19 that is an approach that you do not see the NRC

20 routinely using under its present evaluation system and

21 that you think tha t should be used. Is that --

22 DR. C3CHRANs Ihat is correct.

23 JUDGE LINENBERGERa Excuse me. As long as we

() 24 have established that I an interpreting you correctly,

25 then I need to ask you until or unless NBC chooses to co

O
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(]) I the route of evaluation consistent with ICRP 26 and 30,

2 until or unless NRC chooses to take that path, how do

3 you feel justified in having 4RDC challenge the Clinch

4 River project for doing something in accordance with the

5 way NRC has indi:sted they want things done?

6 In other words, you are finding -- and I do

7 not question the reasons at all - you are finding there

8 say be a better vny to do it. I do not know, there very

9 well could be. But until or unless NRC is convinced

10 there is a better way or imposes a different way on

11 applicants, what basis do you have f or making the

12 hs11enge? That is my question?

13 DR. COCHRAN: The problem is under 10 CFR

14 100.11, there is no specified way for handling dosages

15 due to actinide release and internal exposure to organs

16 other than the thyroid. Therefore, one has to establish

17 1 procedure. That procedure is not set forth and we

18 were, the last time around in the early 76, we were

19 debating what the appropriate procedure was in that case

20 for establishing a limiting dose to the lung and the

21 bone, and that is not in Part 100.

22 That is, how do we shape the CRBR problem into

|
23 the light water reactor mold where plutonium releases

() 24 see controlling and bone and lung 'oses were thought not "

25 to be controlling. Once you establish this is a uniquet

!

O
l
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1 facility and you have to protect against those types of

2 exposures, then you are confronted with what is the best

3 approach to take.

4 IUDGE LINENBERGER: All right, sir. I still

5 hear you saying that they thyroid and whole body

6 approach to deciding whether one is living legally or

7 not as sketched in Part 100, I still hear you saying

8 that that approach, looking at thyroid and whole body

9 exposures, is inadequate to deal with the situation

to where plutonium is potentially available in the

11 environment.

12 DR. C3CHRAN: I think we can get a stipulation

13 from the staf f, applicant and NRDC to that affect.

14 Everyone agrees with that statement.

15

16

17

18

19

20

21 -

22

23

24

25

O
U'

|

|
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1

() 1 JUDGE LINENBERGERs Excuse me. That is not my

2 point. How many people will agree with it? A vote will
:

3 not help us here.

| 4 Have I characterized correctly what you have

5 said, that you think there is a better approach than the
;

: 6 thyroid whole body dose control in those situations
!

i 7 where plutanium say be involved.

8 DR. C3CHRANs I think you have to look to the

9 purpose of 10 CFR Part 100.11, which is how do you

10 protect the public in these accident situations. And

11 let me give you a hypothetical case. Suppose there was

12 no whole body exposure and no iodine release, and

13 therefore thyroid exposure, but there were massive -

, Q 14 amounts of say plutonium release. Should you apply the-

.! 15 standard 10 CFR -- the specific test limits for whole

16 body and thyroid and walk away from the other effects.
;

17 And everyone agrees you do not, so you need to establish

18 something that is more or less equivalent, which was the
i

19 intent of the this regulation.

20 JUDGE LINENBERGER Well, I think I heard you

21 agree with me that you are saying that the thyroid whole

'

22 body approach to dose assessment is inadequate in those

| 23 situations where there may be exposure to plutonium.

() 24 DR. CDCHRANs Yes, sir.

1
I 25 JUDGE LINENBERGER4 And I do not understand,

,

I
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() 1 irrespective of the technical merits of what you said, I

2 do not andecstand how you can present that as anything

3 other than a characterization of Part 100 being

4 inadequate in that respect.

5 55. WEI3S: Well, because, Judge Linenberger,

6 if I can Lnterject, the licensee and staff have already

/ conceded that in order to do the Part 100 3nalysis one

8 aust go beyond the whole body and thyroid limits. The

9 applicant proposed to look at lung and bone dose limits

10 in order to make an attempt to account for the

11 actinides. We are saying that does not sufficiently

12 account for them. They have gone beyond the

13 regulations. And we are saying to the extent that you .

O 14 concede you must go beyond the terms of the regulation,

15 you have not done it properly.

16 JUDGE LINENBERGERa I have taken up enough

17 time here. I would like to hear the extent to which

18 spolicant and staff have indeed agreed to and stipulated

19 to this point.

20 MS. WEISS: If I can just have your indulgence

21 for one more acaent just to point out to you the

22 language in Section 100.2(b) of Part 100. That says

23 t ha t the site criteria contained in this part apply

() 24 primarily to reactors of tne general type and design on

25 which experience has been developed. It goes on and

O
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() 1 states further limitations.

2 So I think that, (a) that Part 100 is sort of

3 in a different category from other rules considering all

4 the qualifications on it, but we do not really need to

5 get into that fundamentally because all parties have

6 conceded that in order to account for actinides, for the

7 presence of actinides, you have to go a step beyond Part

8 100.

9 MR. EDGAR: Let me make it clear in terms of

10 our view Part 100 in the footnote, Part 100.11 has two

11 guideline values that are used for the purpose of

12 assessing suitability of the site. There is a 25 rem to

13 the whole body sni a 300 rem to the thyroid number. All

14 right.

15 The NRC staff early on in the review process

'

18 recognized that there should be some consideration given

17 to plutonium components of dose as an analog to the

18 whole body and thyroid; and thus, there wete guideline

19 valhes developed for lung and bone to deal with

| 20 plutonium. Okay.

21 We are consistent to that point. To the

22 extent that Intervenors have characterized applicants'

23 position in that regard, that is correct. But where we ;

() 24 f all out is on tts following point. And you have to

25 read very carefully when you look at this transcript
1 >
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(]) 1 wha t Dr. Cochran said. He said when you use their

2 sethod, the ICRP 26 and 30 method, to do the lung and

3 bone, you must also incidentally challenge the whole

4 body and thyroid. And that is the point. We do not

5 have a problem with a contest over lung and bone.

8 But you ,have to ask him this question, and
7 that is, you have to ask Dr. Cochran whether or not it

8 is true that NRDC does not intend to take issue with the

9 25 rem whole body and the 300 rem thyroid in Part 100.

10 Ihat is the question to ask.

11 JUDGE MILLER: Well, let's ask the staff first

12 to see if we can get a var station here.

13 HR. SWANSON: I think the staff is finding the -

14 discussion enlightening because the real problem we had

| 15 was understanding the contention. I venture to guess in

18 our negotistions we have spent more time on this one

17 than any other one because it was a difficult one to

| 18 understand.
(

| 19 I think there was an honest attempt t.o try to
|

! 20 explain it, but apparently the staff came away with a

21 aisunderstanding, and that was the main basis for

22 objection. We just could not tell whether or~not a

23 cha-11enge to the regulation was in order.

() 24 Now, if in fact the Intervenors are seeking to
!

25 depart f rom the standards in 100.11 by virtue of a

(~h |
si
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() 1 Se tion 100.2, that it is a novel plant, of course we

2 need to go to the basis for raising this departure at

3 this time.

4 As we stated in our pleading, the primary

5 cc11ance is on ICHP 26. That is a document which we-

6 indicated at page 17 of our response was adopted in

7 January '77.

8 Now, perhaps that is not a winning argument

9 today, but the staff position is that it was an approach

10 which was available long before this hearing was*

11 suspended; that th e mechanism for departing from Section

12 100.11 -- that is, utilizing the language in Section

13 100.2 -- also was available and has not been changed

O 14 since 1962s that in fact the cause simply has not been

15 provided for raising this argument at this time. But I

18 think it is very helpful, though, to get the answer --

17it would be helpful to get the answer to Mr. Edgar's

18 ouestion. I think we are getting this contention

19 clarified auch more so at this time.

20 JUDGE MILLERS All right. Are you ready to

21 put it out, whoever is the spokesman for this matter

22 f rom the Intervenors?

| 23 DR. C3CHRANs This can be framed so that it is
!

() 24 no t a challange to th'e whole body or thyroid dose

25 standard in 10 CFR 100.11, but bear in mind that in the

O
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() 1 process of establishing the allowable exposures to other

2 organs which would be exposed due to the talesses of

3 plutonium -- for example, the bone, the liver and the

4 lungs -- that one aust sua dosages to those organs times

5 some appropriate weighting factors, and also sum the

6 whole body dose times some appropriate weighting factor,

7 and ensure that that weighted sua does not exceed a

8 specified limit.

9 Now, in effect, when I go through that

10 procedure I can, if it would satisfy George, I can say I

11 am not challenging the existing standards, but you may

12 never exceed those standards if you meet the_ limiting

13 dose as I have so specified by these weighting factors. .

14 So in that sense when we are looking at these other

15 organ dosages, his standard for thyroid may be a

18 limiting cap that is never permitted to reach because of

17 the way you do the calculations to ensure that you do

18 not overexpose the lung and the bone and the liver.

19 MR. EDGARs ~That'just tells ne that we are

20 changing the thyroid and whole body values. Now, you

21 have been told by Dr. Cochran that it is possible to

22 f rame it in such a way that it does not constitute a

23 challenge, but it is, it is an attempt to change the

() 24 values in Part 100 on whole body and thyroid. You have

25 to ask that question.

O
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(]) 1 (Board conferring.)

2 JUDGE NILLER: I will tell you what we are

3 7oing to 13. We tre going to pass on this one.

4 (Laughter.)

5 And if it should be ultima tely admitted, it

6 'will be given a new number which will be at the tail

7 end, because there are a lot of things we are going to

8 have to look at here.

9 Now, if there is any more information that

10 any body wants to bring to the Board's attention, we will

11 welcome it because we want to consider this overnight.

12 Now, have you all had your last word?

13 DR. COCHRANs No, sir. .

( 14 JUDGE MILLER: All right, Dr. Cochran.

15 DR. COCHRAN: Under the old approach we were

16 still challenging the lung and the bone limits that were

17 agreed to by the staff and the applicant. Now, what you

18 are proposing is that we can continue to challenge those

19 on the basis of what we admittedly believe is the best

20 of two erroneous approaches s you know, whether our

21 erroneous approach is better than the staff and

22 applicants ' erroneous approach for determining the

23 limits. I mean they are erroneous in my view because

() 24 they are not the preferred one. The preferred one we

25 are still holding judgment on.

O
,
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() 1 (Board conferring.)

2 JUDGE MILLER s Let the Board inquire, is it

3 possible to have the parties, especially those who are

4 sufficiently expert at this matter, to know what you are

5 talking about, to get together and attempt to devise an !

6 approach which would obviate the objections which had

7 been forthcoming and which the Board does atta'ch some
.

8 weigh t to, although we have not come to a conclusion on

9 it?

10 MB. EDGAR: I can say this. The first

11 objection we had, which was as to -- really as to the

12 specificity , that is, tying the whole thing down to ICRP
,

13 26 and 30, if you look on page 16 of our filing on the

14 19th of March you will see that we suggested a rewrite

15 here.

16 Now, Dr. Cochran made a statement in the

17 transcript here that he did not want to pin it down that

18 precisely because NRC and EPA were making some

19 adj ustments to the numbers. So with that understanding,

20 yoc. know, we are not so troubled by the form of the

.

21 contention; you know, we accept his representation as
|

22 contining the contention. That is fair.'

1

23 But on the other point we can sit down and try

() 24 to talk . I am not so sure that we could guarantee a

25 result for you. We could try to talk it out. If we
.

O
1
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() 1 succeeded we could report back to the Board within a

2 short period of time.

3 JUDGE MILLER: Like in the morning?

Oa
4 HR. EDGAR: Well, I would be glad to talk to

S Dr. Cochran after the hearing today or the meetirg today

6 and see if we can come up with something.

7 JUDGE MILLER: All right. Why don't you try

8 that? The Board does want to give it some further

9 thought. de definitely are going to look at the

10 tra nscript. We will probably have it first thing in the

11 morning so -- i

12 MR. EDGAR: I will give it a try. I would

13 really like to have a chance, you know, if Dr. Cochran .

14 comes up with some other forrulation, I would .lke to'

15 have a chance to get it reviewed, and I cannot assure

16 rou that I would have it reviewed in the morning.

17 JUDGE HILLER: Well, when?

18 MR. EDG%Rs Well, I cannot get up and make a

19 call right now, but, you know --

20 JUDGE MILLER: What good would making a call
:

21 right now do you? You said you could not go make a call

! 22 right now. Do I infer that if you could --

23 ER. EDGAR: I need to do two things. I need

() 24 to talk to Dr. Cochran and find out more of his
|

25 thick =.ng. Secondly, once we get a formulation I would

O
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() 1 like to have some time to contact the project person who

2 is knowledgeable in this area and run it by him. That

3 is all -- I am not sure I can do that between now and

4 tomorrow morning.

5 JUDGE MILLER: Could you do it in the morning?

6 3R. EDGAR: I can certainly try. I can sure

7 give it a try,

8 JUDGE MILLER: I think you know the Board

9 would like to get these contentions in whatever

10 ognizable form they are going to be -- good, bad, -

11 indifferent. We want you to get rolling on discovery.
,

,

12 MR. EDGARs Sure.
.

13 JUDGE HILLER: All right. We will defer .

14 ruling untti tomorrow af ter we have gone through the

15 other ma tters, which should give you hopefully the

16 norning at any cata, Mr. Edgar, to see what your

17 negotiations or discussions with Dr. Cochran are. Run

18 it by whoever you have to run it by. Then we '1111 see

19 what we can do.

20 In the alternative we will rule, so we prefer

|21 rou do it that way, because we think it would be

22 sensible. But we are not going to leave it hanging in

23 the air.

() 24 Okay. We defer then ruling upon former

25 Contention 8, which if in some form or other it remains

O
I
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() 1 or becomes a cognizable contention, it will be !

2 renumbered and will have a higher number because it will

3 go at the end of the remaining contentions that we are

4 going over ad seristia.

5 Ihe next contention is that which is numbered

69, originally page 12 of the NRDC revised statement. Is

7 there an objection filed to this one?

8 NS. WEISS: No.

9 JUDGE LINENBERGER: On page 13 of the

10 Intervenors ' 5 March submittal, subparagraphs Arabic 1,

11 2, 3 and 4 offers some options to the reader as to
1

! 12 whather something is or is not included, or if included
,

13 is or is not adequately assessed. -

14 Now, the Board chooses, I think, not to have

15 the reader determine those options. What is the

16 Intervenors ' position let's say in paragraph Arabic 1,

17 impact of reprocessing is not included or is

18 inadequataly assessed, which is the situation; and

19 similarly with 2, 3 and 4 for the same language. Don't

20 let us choose it. You will not like our choice.
~

21 NR. GREENBERGa Judge Linenberger, I am not

22 sure it is possible to give a precise answer, but that

23 is an issue that has been the subject of discovery by

| () 24 the staff. The staff has asked questions in order to

25 determine which impacts Intervenors believe are or are
!

()
I
i ,
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() 1 not adequately assessed. And it seems to me the answers

I cannot repeat them all here,2 to the discovery --

3 although it is on file -- to help clarify those specific

4 items which we believe either are not included or are

5 inadequately assessed.

6 JUDGE LINENBERGERs Are you saying as you sit

7 here you do not know what the case is?

8 NR. GREENBERGs What I am saying, Judge

9 Linenberger, is there are a number of specifics, and I

10 would have to refar blek to the answers to

11 interrogatories which go on for some 15 pages.

12 (Board conferring.)

13 MS. WEISSs Mr. Chairman, may I be excused

14 please for five minates?

15 JUDGE MILLERS Yes.

18 The question in Judge Linenberger's mind and

17 aine is the astter of pleading. Now, we realize this is

18 not common law pleading. It is not pleading under the

19 Federal Rules of Civil Procedure; but nonetheless, it is

20 Your pleading in the alternative. The impact is not

21 included.or is insdequately assessed. And at this

22 semi-late stage in the proceeding we wondered why you

23 cannot come down an one or the other as a basis for the

() 24 con tention. ;

i

25 Maybe the staff can help us. We have not'

,

|

O
i

| !
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() 1 heard from them. Have you aditessed this point? I

2 notice that the staff says that the contention as

3 revised is appropriate. Did you take into consideration
)

4 this particular point?

5 NR. SWANSON: Well, we certainly recognize

6 that is new language. In 1 and 2 the words

7 " inadequately assessed" is new. It is not in the

8 original document, nor is the reference to our

9 supplement -- excuse me, to the progranaatic supplement

in or our supplement or our FES. It just did not look like

11 it would be probably an argument worth pursuing.

12 BR. GREENBERG4 Perhaps if I can clarify this

13 matter, Judge Linenberger, the problem is conceivably .

14 found in the use of the word " impact" rather than

15 "im pact s ," and what we are talking about is a series of

16 impacts, some of which are discussed in the ER and the

17 FES but discussei inaiequately, and some of which are

18 not discussed at all.

19 And we have tried in responding to the

20 interrogatrcies to clarif y to the anximum extent'

21 possible precisely where we feel these deficiencies in

22 analysis are, and they are deficiencies in analysis.

23 Either there is na discussion in these environmental

() 24 documents or the discussion that is found in those

25 documents is inad equate.

(
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() 1 JUDGE MILLERS This is the FES you are talking

2 about now, the one that was filed in 1976 or '77?

(} 3 HR. GREENBERG Correct.

4 JUDGE MILLER: What does that FES have to say

5 about the impact of waste disposal of spent fuel for the

6 Clinch River brealer res: tor?

7 HR. GREENBERG: There is a section, as I

8 recollect, in the FES, and Dr. Cochran is looking that

9 up.

10 JUDGE HILLER: It is either not included or it'

11 is inadequately assessed. That seems to be kind of a

12 broad area of distinction. Tha t is a subject everybody

13 has something to say something about, good, bad or

O
-14 indif'ferent.

15 MR. GBEENBERG: I am trying to refresh my

16 recollection. I am looking at answers to

17 interrogatories, Judge Miller. The fact is there are a

18 number of specifics which we have pointed out. Perhaps

19 I :ould give you one example. This maybe perhaps will

20 help by way of illustration.

21 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Perhaps -- excuse me. The

22 question really comes down to whether or not the

23 language of this contention ought to be refined

24 som ehov . Your givi$g ze examples will not a==omplish

25 tha t. If, for example, the example you are about to

(2)
|
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() 1 give causes you to wish you had written these words a

2 little differently, then maybe you should tell us how )

3 you wish you had written them. If it has caused you to-

4 say you are happy with these words as they are, then say

5 you are happy with these words.

6 MR. GREENBERG4 I aa happy with the words as

7 they are.

8 JUDGE LINENBERGER4 You are happy with the

9 words the way they are.

10 (Board conferring.)

11 JUD;E MILLER: So the record is entirely

12 clear, there is no doubt that this is pleading in the

13 alternative, but we understand that neither the staff

14 nor the applicants' objectives are correct

15 MR. EDGARs I am sorry. I was conferring.

16 JUDGE MILLER: I say the record certainly

17 shows that Contention 9, which will be renumbered new
.

18 Contention 6, pleads in the alternative as to those

19 matters for subparagraph '(b)(1) ,(2), (3), and (4).

20 Now, the Board has raised the question, and we
,

21 have noted it for the record. We are now inquiring

22 whether it is our understanding that neither the

23 applicants nor the staf f object.

() 24 MR. EDGARs We have not objected. This was
|

25 matter of stipulation.
|

|

O
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() 1 JUD"E MILLERS If you don't, you don't. That

2 is all right.

3 Staff?

4 3R. SWANSON: No, we don't.

5 JUDGE MILLERS No, we don't care. If you

6 don't care, we don't care.

7 (Laughter.)

8 Therefore, former Contention 9 is being

9 renumbered Contention 6, will be admitted, period.

10 Now, the next contention is 10 which would

11 become new 7 if admitted. That is the alternatives to

12 the Clinch River and for the following reasons pages

13 14, part of 16 of the revised statement of contentions
r
b 14 by NRDC.

15 First of all, are there objections to former

18 107

17 MR. EDGARs We have no objections. Just as a

18 matter for the record, the Board's October 5, 1976

19 decision made the rulings admittinc is contention.

20 There have been a few changes to it. We had objections

21 to certain portions of Contention 10 which the Board

22 overruled. We are obviously not viiving those

23 objections , but felt that at this point it makes little

() 24 sense to reassert them.

25 JUDGE MILLER: All right. And I believe that

O
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() 1 the staff has stated that it does not object to the

2 admissibility of Contention 10 as presently revised, is

3 that correct?,

4 MR. SWANSON That is correct

5 JUDGE LINENBERGER: On page 15, subparagraphs

6 Arabic 2 and 5, it the top half of page 15 will

7 Intervenor please advise the Board how those are

8 dif ferent? They seem to me as though they are

9 relatively similar and could perhaps even be

10 con solidated. I do not understand why not or how they

11 are differant. Aad I recognize that that is the way we

12 admitted them previously, but I will still ask the
|

|
13 q ue stion.

14 (Counsel for Intervenors conferring.)

15 MS. WEISS 4 Judge Linenberger, 5 is a broader

16 issue. They could be consolidated in the sense that one

17 could write one subpart that expressed all of the

18 thoughts, but they are not identical thoughts. Subpart

19 2 is really going specifically to the design of the

20 pla nt, claiming thrt that is not sufficiently similar to

21 a ny commercial design that it is likely to demonstrate

22 any thing with respect to the program. And 5 is a

23 broader contention that raises all of the aspects of the

() 24 program and the likelihood that the CRBR will meet those

'
25 objectives; that being that it will demonstrate the

.

O
;
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1 reliability, maintainability, economic feasibility,

2 technical performance, environmental acceptability or

3 safety.

4 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Yes. Excuse me. I can

5 read it. But isn't 2 subsumed within the thrust of 57

6 MS. WEISSs Yes. I think 2 could be seen as a

7 subpart of 5, yes. It is the specifica tion. It is a

8 further specification.

9 JUDGE LINENBERGER: Okay. But I presume you

10 are happy with it as it is. I just needed clarification

11 here.

12 Now, again on that same page and at the top of

13 page 16 we have subparagraph small (g) at the bottom of

O 14 page 15, subparagraph Arabic 1 at the top of page 16

15 both dealing with alternate sites, and it is not

16 entirely clear to me how the alternate site

17 considerations dif f er f rom the thrust of Contention 6 as

18 numbered when you published this document.

19 Is the answer in part that 6 deals with

20 meteorology wherais this contention is broader than

21 meteorological considerations?

22 MS. WEISSs I think it is really just a matter

23 of focus. It is a f ocus of 6, and the subparts go

24 primarily to an analysis of the CRBR site. And the

25 focus of subpart (g) of Contention 10 is to the

_
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.

() 1 alternative sites.

| 2 JUDGE LINENBERGERa If I understand correctly,
4

3 those are bases rather than subparts since they are

j 4 introduced by the phrase "for the following reasons."

5 N5. WEISS: Yes.
i

6 JUDGE LINENBERGERa Okay. Thank you.

| : JUDGE HILLERa All right. We will admit,
!

8 therefore, former Contention 10 as now renumbered

9 Contention 7 which will consist of subparagraph (a)(1),
i

10 ( 2) and (3), the 3 being a renumbering of the former ;
'

1

11 orphan 5, ar.d subparagraph (b), formerly (d), and

'

12 subparagraph (c), formerly (g), which itself has one, in

13 parenthesis, subparagraph. -
,

: O
i 14 Any question?
i

15 (No response.)

| 16 All right. Seven will be admitted and the

j 17 text vill be supplied as usual by Ns. Weiss.

18 We come now -- somehow the next number seems

19 to be 14. Does that mean we have had some casualties?
'

20 MS. WEISSs Yes. Eleven, 12 and 13 never

21 survived the first round of Board rulings on the

j 22 admissibility.

23 JUDGE HILLER: Six, 7 -- 7 was our last number.

()- 24 MS. WEIESa This would be number 8, yes.

25 JUDGE HILLERa Former 14 will be number 8.
4

;

,
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() 1 Staff does not object. As presently revised it finds
{
1

2 the modifications minor. In reflecting current |

3 infot..'ation applicants have one objection apparently to )

4 14(c). .

5 Do you want to be heard on that, Mr. Edgar?

6 MR. EDGARs Yes. Our objection is fairly

7 straightforward. It merely says that we would like the

8 contention reworded as it is stated on the bottom of
1

9 page 17 of our March 19, 1982 filing. '

10 In this regari what we have done is merely

11 reworded so that it is clear that the two isotopes which

12 NRDC. is advancing as significant are nickel-59 and

13 niobium-94.

O 14 Now, there are two points the Board ought to

15 consider here by the way of bs:kground.- NRDC at page 14

16 of its pleading states that Contention 14(c) in the form

17 previously admitted clearly called for a systematic

18 analysis of all neutron activation products, giving
.

19 nickel-59 as a non-exhaustive example.

20 Ihat is not an accurate portrayal of what

21 happened when Contention 14 was admitted. The first

22 thing to remember is that Contention 14 was a late-filed
.

23 contention. The basis for the contention was a study by

( 24 a m a n b y the name of Reskinoff, and the thesis there was

25 that cobalt-60 was no longer the limiting isotope but

O
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() 1 rather nickel-59 was the correct limiting isotope for

2 analysis at decossissioning.

3 Everybody understood clearly that the issue

4 was nickel-59, and I believe that the Board understood

5 that because tha Board's March 9, 1979 order, which

6 admitted Contention 14, states in the first sentence

7 that NRDC alleges that inadequate consideration has been

8 given to the ef fect of the radionuclide nickel-59.

9 Now, we have been advised by NRDC that there

10 is a Science Magazine article that indicates in sidition
.

1

11 that niobium-94 is a significant isotope. We think
|

12 under the principles related to notice pleading, tell us

13 what your problem is and we will answer the question. -I

()
14 All we are asking for is clear notice.

15 Nickel-59 has always been the problem. If it is nov

16 niobium , fine, we will answer that. What we do not want

17 is an open-ended, all neutron activation products

18 contention when in f act the history was rather specific.

19 JUDGE HILLER 4 The Board order you referred to

20 was 1977 rather than 1979.

21 ER. EDGARs Pardon se. You are correct.

22 JUDGE MILLER: I just know we weren't not

23 doing anything in '79. I hava 1 '77 order which I think

() 24 is the one you are referring to, but I just wanted to be

25 clear that our record is accurate.

O
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O ' sa so:^a= r correct ene rirst ti e-

2 JUDGE MILLERS '79?

3 ER. EDGAR: 3-9-76.

4 JUDGE MILLERS Ihe first time you caid 1979.

5 That is what troubled me, because I thought somebody was

6 surreptitiously --

7 ER. EDGAR: I was wrong twice.

8 JUDGE MILLERS No problem. We have the

9 document.

10 HR. EDGERS I mean March 9, '7b.

11 JUDGE MILLERS low, let me inquire about the

12 tesponse to the concerns of Mr. Edgar. Does NBC want to

13 go or do you want to hear from the staff first? -

14 MS. WEISSs I think it is difficult for me to
,

15 respond to arguments about what may have been in !
P

16 people's minds in 1975 because I was not here in 1976.

17 I .look at what the contention states and what we stated

18 to the Board, what is on paper. Clearly, the language

19 of the contention is the applicants and staff must
t

20 systematically analyze all neutron activation products

21 that may be produced in the proposed CRBR for purposes

22 of decommissioning. Neither applicants or' staff have

23 2dequately analyzed the implication of the neutron

O 24 settwetion producte su=h as ni=ket-s9.

25 So it seems to me it is clear on the f ace of
.

O
-

,

ALDERSON REPORTINC COMPANY,INC,
i

400 VIRGINIA AVE., S.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20024 (202) 554-2345

- - - - - - - -
_ _ _ - - _ _ . _ _ - _ _ _ - -



_

217

O ' tt --

2 JUDGE MILLER: Have you cnanged the wording?

rm 3 MS. WEISS: All we have done --
d

4 JUDGE MILLER: If so, where?

5 WEISSs Where it says "such a s nickel-50"

6 we simply added "and niobium-94." In other words, we

7 have given further specification to the contention, but

8 we have in no way expanded the scope since the scope as

9 it was admitted extends to all neutron activation

10 products. And I know that is what we intended to have*

11 the scope of it be, because I can tell that from the

12 papers we filed back in '75 and '76.

13 MR. SWANSON: I think we need a clarification.

14 MS. WEISS: Let me go back to the original

15 contention.

16 JUDGE MILLER: Okay.

17 MS. WEISS: 14(b) said -- and I am sorry for

18 the confusion - " Petitioner believes the NRC must

19 systematically analyze all neutron activation products

20 that may be produced in the proposed CRBR to determine

21 the potential isolation period following.

22 deconmissioning, and then provide a' comprehensive

23 analysis of the cause, both economic and societal, of

O 24 the decom tssionico.-

25 JUDGE MILLERS And then there was a

O
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[}
1 qualification the Board admitted to the extent that the

2 alleged issue potentially bars any cost effect.ve

3 methods of alternate decommissioning, in particular at

O
4 the specific site in question and in the context of the

5 NEPA balancing of risks and bcnefits cited by N3DC, is

6 that correct?

7 MS. WEISS: Yes.

8 JUDGE MILLER: Okay.

9 M5. WEISS: So that the nickel-59 showed up

10 originally in what was then conten tion 14(c), and that

11 has essentially been merged.
,

|

12 JUDGE MILLER: We should look now at 14(c)?

13 It says "recent reports and various things" I see under

( 14 (c) as you are citing it.

15 MS. WEISS: We had essentially merged the old

16 (c) and (d) and sided f urther specification by

17 specifying niobium-94, which recent developments suggest

18 is also a significant neutron activation product.

19 JUDGE MILLER:' To see what you have done we

'

20 have to look at the old (c) and (d) of 14 and see what

21 ron have ione in the way of merger, see what the effect

22 then is of adding the niobium-94.

23 MS. WEISSs I think it is clear that when one *
,

() 24 looks at what was admitted under (d) that the effect of

25 adding niobium-94 in no way expands (d) which really
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() 1 defined the scope of the contention and went to til

2 neutron activation products.

3 MR. EDGAR: We take exception to that

4 cha racterication. You have to go back to the original

5 14 ( c) which is now merged with (d) into a unified

6 14( c) . The old 14(c) talks about the fact that the

7 isolation period following decomissioning of power

8 reactors-has been based on the time required for

9 cobalt-60 to decay to safe levels and so forth. We

10 believe the previous snalyses are in error because ther

11 have underestimated the significance of the radionuclide

12 nickel-59. That contention had as its basis new

13 inf ormation. The radionuclide nickel-59 people have

14 always assumed that cobalt-60 was going to be the

15 limiting isotope; so here is an analysis of nickel-59,

16 and in essence the contention asks for an incremental

17 analysis of the effect of nickel-59. That is neither

18 here nor there, but it is not a terribly significant

19 incremen tal eff ect.

20 Now, we have (c) and (d) combined and merged

21 and niobium-94 added, but this time 14(c) says isotopes

22 such as nickel-59 and niobium-94. All we want to do is

23 know what the isste is. We will be prepared to address

() 24it if you will tell us what it is. So all we are asking

25 for is a rewrite of the contention so it is specific to

O
f
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(]) 1 nickel-59 and niobium-94.

2 JUDGE MILLER: Period. Nothing alse. Is that |

3 correct, Mr. Edgar? I say you want those two elements

4 ind nothing else, is that correct?

5 MR. EDGAR: That is right. And we have

6 rewritten it at page 17 of our March 19 pleading. It

7 accurately reflects what the real basis for this
1

8 contention is. They do 1ot have any other isotopes that

9 are significant here.

10 JUDGE MILLEBa What do you say to the rewrite

11 proposed on page 17 of the applicants' statement of

12 objections?

"

13 MS. WEISS: Mr. Chairman, we would prefer to

14 have the contention as originally admitted by the Board,

15 the original 14(d) .

16 JUDGE MILLER: And to strike out all these

17 additional letters?

18 MS. WEISS: Than to ' ave a rewrite -- no,

19 14( d ) as admitted by this Boe -d raised the issue of all

20 neutron activation products. That is a direct quote

21 from it. And we have not expanded the scope of that.

22 We could not expand the scope of that. We provided

23 further specificity.

() 24 We voald prefer to go back to the original

25 language of the contention as admitted rather than limit
.

O
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1 it in the way that the applicant suggested to the Board.

2 JUDGE MILLERS Mr. Edgar, what do you say to
.

3 that?

4 MR. EDGAR: We read the Board's March 9, 1976

5 order as expressing not some disinterested parties' view

6 of the matter. We read that first senten e as saying

7 what the Board understands the issue to be. And at that

8 time the Board understood the issue to be nickel-59. If

9 we go back to that original formulation, we are back to

10 nickel-59 and no other.
|

11 JUDGE MILLER: Well, nickel-59 was in (c),
J
'

12 subparagraph (c), wasn't it? |

|
'

13 1R. EDGAR: The Board admitted the entire

14 contention. The Boari ild not parse it. The Board

15 treated it as a question involving nickel-59, and the

16 Board's order is explicit in the first line there. So
.

17 if you go back to that formulation you are back to a

18 nickel-59 contention , and niobium-94 does not have

19 anything to do with it.

20 JUDGE HILLER: I must act be reading -- what

21 is the Board's language then that you are referring to?

22 I guers I do not have it.

23 MR. EDGAR 4 Let me read it.

O 2. JUDGE artttR okay.

25 MR. EDGARs This is from the Board's

O
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)

(} 1 memorandum and order dated March 9, 1976, entitled

2 "Memorandun and Order Regarding Contention No. 14 of

3 NRDC, et al." This is the first line. "Intervenors

4 NRDC, et al. by this proposed contention dated February

59, 1975 allege that insiequate consideration has been

6 given to the effect of the radionuclide nickel-59 as it

7 aight impact and complicate the decommissioning of the

8 CRBR reactor facility. Cause for untimely submittal of

9 this contencion is alleged to be the January 1976

10 availability of a report on this subject that brought -

11 supposedly new information to the attention of

12 Intervenors. "
.

13 fow, if you go to 14(c) --

14 JUDGE MILLER: You are still reading the

15 order, aren' t you? Tell me when you stop.
.

16 MR. EDGAR: I just stopped reading tb > order.

17 Tow, if you go to 14(c) and look at the report

18 to which the Board referred, you will see that that

19 deals with nick el-59, and that is a common understanding.

20 JUDGE MILLER: So where do you wind up?

21 MR. EDGAR: So wh7te I wind u'p that what did '

22 the original contention allege. It alleged that

23 nickel-59 must be ;nsidered. All right. Wa cre not

() 24 obj1cting to the admission of the naw element

' 25 niobi um-94. We are objecting to an ab*solutely

| (2)
1

,
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(]) 1 open-ended, undefined specification of radioisotopes.

2 It is simple.

3 JUDGE MILLER: Wasn't that contained in the

4 original (d) that was admitted?

5 MR. EDGAR: It was indead, but that certainly

6 was not the history or the intent of the contention.

7 Iha contention read as a whole was ni:kel-59.

8 JUDGE MILLEHa Well, what is the difference

9 between (c) and (i)? Didn't the Board admit both of

10 them?

11 MR. EDGARs The Board --

12 JUDGE HILLER: (c) and (d), (d) is the present

13 open-ended thing that you are objecting to, isn't it, or -

14 is it?

15 MR. EDGARa Well, I an objecting to the

16 contention as it is now advanced which talks about

17 isotopes such as --

18 JUDGE MILLER: All right. I understand that.
,

19 N o w ', go in g back to what the Board ruled before it

20 admitted ( c') , which definitely did refer to nickel-59.

21 HR. EDGARa- Yes.

22 JUDGE HILLER: And I am looking at (d) which

23 also goes into the question of the systematic analysis

() 24 b y NRC of all neutron activation products that may be,

25 produced in the Clinch River to determine and so forth.

.

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC,

400 VIRGINIA AVE., S.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20024 (202) 554 2345



- -

224

() 1 If we go back, we have then both in.

2 3R. EDGAR: You have them both in.

3 JUDGE MILLER: Now, you have the nickel. You
,

4 have the specificity that you want to limit it to (c),

5 but (d) seems to have a little broader context, doesn't

6 it? But that does not bother you.

7 3R. ED;&R On its face it does. It bothers

8 se in terms of the history of how this contention was

9 = laitted, and what the Board's ruling was, and what the

10 understanding of the parties was.

11 JUDGE MILLERS If the Board's ruling is

12 something different than you read to me, tell us.

13 Otherwise, the Board admitted both (c) and (d) and you
O
\/ 14 are looking at (c) and (d), aren't you?

15 ER. EDGAR Yes.

16 JUDGE MILLER: One was specificity, the other

17 much broader. Which do you want, (c) and (d) or the

18 reworded ?

19 MR. EDGARs Well, I as asking for fair notice ;,

20 of what the issues are. That is exactly what I am

21 asking for. And I honestly think that if you ask Dr.

22 Cochran what information he has that is new here to

23 varrant amendment, he will tell you it is niobium-94.

() 24 JUDGE MILLER: He will tell us what?

25 HR. EDGAR: It , niobium-94 and none other,

O

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY,INC,

400 VIRGINTA AVE., S.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20024 (202) 554-2345

._. - -_
_ _ -



225

(]) 1 and I do not see any point in having this need for

2 pleadings that are vague when we know full well what the

3 issue is.

4 JUDGE MILLER: We are trying to get the

5 vsgueness out of it.

6 MR. EDGAR: Well, if we are, then we should

7 pin it down to those two isotopes.

8 JUDGE MILLER: We should pin it down to what

9 W e did bef ore. What was that contention? Was that the

10 Board's order of April 6, 1976?

11 MR. EDGARs It was the Board's order of March

12 9, 1976.

13 JUDGE MILLER: I do not seem to have that. -

14 The oldest order I have dealing with pleadings is that

15 of -- dated April 6, 1976, a prehearing conference

16 licensing board panel, 76-14.

17 MR. EDGAR: We have a copy here. We could --

18 JUDGE MILLER: Admissibility of NRDC

19 conten'tions 1(a) and so forth.

ha'e the file20 MR. EDGAR: Would you like -- we v

21 h er e .

22 JUDGE MILLER: Do you have a copy of that
b

23 order?

() 24 MR. ED3AR: Yes.

25 (Counsel handing document to Board.)

O
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'

(} 1 JUDGE MILLERE Ihe order was entered March 5,

2 1976.

3 Ms. Miller, we will ask you to check that for

4 us so we can have it in the morning. It consists of
i

5 three pages and dated in Bethesda the 5th of March

6 1976. We dill get that file.

7 That time apparently the Board weighed the

8 then four f actors. Since then we have five. Apparently

9 we found that the four factors weighed in favor of

10 admitting the contention as I presume framed before us-

11 now as the old Contention 14 or whatever it was, is that

12 right?

13 (No response.) -

A
\-) 14 It was admitted for the limited purpose of*

15 considering the specific site in the context of the NEP A

16 balancing of risks and benefits, is that correct?

17 HR. EDGARa Yes.

18 JUD3E MILLERS And on that basis it was held

19 not to be a challenge to the regulations and was

20 sdsitted for that limited purpose as thus defined.

21 Oka y. Thank you.

22 Well, there is no point in spending a lot more

23 tin'e on this. That contention as admitted with the

() 24 limiting language has now apparently been modified, at

25 least in two respectss one, the nickel --

O
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1

() 1 MS. WEISS: The nickel really results from the

2 serger of (c) and (d).

3 JUDGE MILLER: Nickel-59 and the niobium-94.

4 MS. WEISSs' Right. That is the only addition.

5 JUDGE MILLERa That has been added to it. And

6 if I understand you correctly, Mr. Edgar, you do not

7 want it in there unless something is added, is that

8 right?

9 MR. EDGAR: We are not making an objection to

10 adding niobium-94. We have been dire 'ed to a Science

11 Magazine article that says that is new information, a

12 n ed outlook on this contention.

13 All we are asking for is that insofar as the .

14 contention says that neither applicants nor staff have

15 analyzed or adequately analyzed the implications of, we

16 want it confined to certain radioisotopes, not an

17 undefined. list of isotopes.

18 So if it reads as we have stated it on page 17

19 of our March 19 filing, we have no objection.

20 JUDGE MILLERS You'r filing simply reads,

21 "Neither applicants nor staff have adequately analyzed

22 the implications of nickel-59 and niobium-94 for the

23 decommissioning of CBBR."
|

() 24 MR. EDGARs That is correct.

25 JUDGE MILLER: And you have removed therefrom

O
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() 1 the neutron activation products such as.

2 NR. EDGARs That is correct. And the "such

- 3 as" is the offending phrase. If it said, "Neither

4 applicants not staff have adequately analyzed the

5 implications of tae neutron activation products,

6 nickel-59 and niobium-94," we do not have a problem.

7 MS. WEISS Mr. Chairman --

8 JUDGE MILLER: The Board is inclined to

9 believe that if you hid others in mind it should have

10 been disclosed prior to this time, and it should

11 p r: pe rl y , if you are going to be permitted to expand or

12 to add one additional, it should be limited to the

13 additional matter.

O 14 MS. WEISSs You know, I think that the

15 applicant is trying to argue a point that it lost in

16 1976 when tha contention was admitted. The contention

17 goes to all neutron activation products, and the
,

18 a rgument, I presume, after conferring with my

19 colleagues, that was made a t that point was that the

20 scientific evidence with respect to nickel-59

21 constitutai good muse for adding the contention, but

22 there was no cause to limit the contention to nickel-59.

23 Ihe new concern is as broad as the neutron

() 24 activation products that can :Ome from decommissioning

25 of a breeder, and that is not an unlimited number. It

O
|
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() 1 depends on the :ontent basically of the cladding, the

2 steel. In any case, it is not an unlimited number. It

3 is CRBR specific.

4 I do not want to bore you with repetition, but ;

I
'5 it is clear that the addition of niobium does not expand

6 the scope of the contention that was admitted. It does

7 not expand the scope. And if they prefer the old

8 wordin7, we will zo back to the old wording. We thought

9 it was an effort to be more specific, but it in no way

10 expands the scope of the old Gontention 14(i).

11 JUDGE MILLER: That would appear to be true,

12 Mr. Edgar, because the scope of the old Con tention 14

13 did not specify anything.

14 3R. EDGAR: 14(d) did not, but it was preceded

15 by specific language.

- 16 JUDGE MILLER: They are co-equal, (c) and (d).
.

17 MR. EDGARs Mr. Chairman, I really beg to

18 dif fer with you on that, because the context here was

19 that it was standard practice to look at cobalt-60 in

20 decommissioning prior to that time and here was a paper

21 that said let's look at another isotope that may be a

22 more limited case. And so --

23 JUDGE MILLER: Are you talking about (d)? -

.

|() 24 MR. EDGAR: I am talking about --
|

25 JUDGE MILLER: I wish you would look at (d). |
-

)

() 1
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1 I do not see why undec (d) they would not be able to put

2 in both nickel and whatever else they ceuti 1ke come

3 within the context of the neutron activation product.

4 MR. EDGAR: They can do it in isolation, if

5 you read that portion of the contentin" without regard

6 for the context of the whole.

7 JUDGE HILLER: Well, now we are having to do a
|

8 lot of interpretation. It seems to me when you have

9 (a), (b), (c) and (d) you have only one unavoidable

|
10 adverse environmental consequence; that is in the j

r

11 decommissioning of CRBR. Then you have

12 ( a ) , ( b) ,(c) , (d ) . Ihey are not autually dependent. Ther

13 are not hierarchical. One does not depend on the other.

btl 14 NR. EDGARs But there is one very significant

15 f act here: what prompted the late-filed contention,

18 what fact prompted it. And the fact that prompted it

17 vis the apparently new information that nickel-59 was

18 significant .

19
* JUDGE HILLER: Are you talking now about (d)?

20 MR. EDGARs I am talking about the contention

21 as a whole, what motivated the late filing of the

22 :ontent! ion.

23 JUDGE HILLER: Does it really matter?

O 24 "R. EDGAR. Iss, he=ause that is what the

25 Board pointed to as the new inf ormation that warranted
"

.

O
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() 1 filing or acceptance of the contention.

2 JUDGE MILLER: Some new information. We did

3 not say it is written in concrete for all time. There
[}

*

4 was some new information. We admitted the contention.

5 You did not then make the argument you are making now

6 about the open-endedness of it.

7 MR. EDGAR: We had no need to do it at that

8 time because it was clear where they were coming from,

9 which was nickel-59. It was a new theory.

10 JUDGE MILLER: That is not what it says. Who'

11 was it that told me a while ago that you do not have a

12 right to take the top off the skull and look at the
f

-

13 motivation? You look at the document itself. -

14 MR. EDGAR: I an asking you to look at the

15 surrounding circumstances, the total context; and I

16 think that is f air. We are not mind reading. We are

17 talking about actual history and what was pleaded at the

18 time. And also let's take one other --

19 JUDGE MILLERa I find (c) where there is

20 somewhat specific reference to recent reports and the

21 like, (c). I look at (d) which is not so limited, and
1

22 a n d er ( d ) it seems to se that they could perfectly well |
l
|23 bring in both of the elements that are set up here and

() 24 whatever else they could legitimately bring within the

25 scope either of the pleading or the proof.

O
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() 1 MR. EDGAR: I as trying to look at this in the

2 context of notice pleading. The applicant has the

r- 3 burden of proof here. The applicant has to come forward
V)

4 and prove i negative.

5 JUDGE MILLER: Aren's you starting to get into

6 evidence? You do not prove a negative.

7 5R. EDGARs No, sir. I am talking about the '

8 practical consequences.

9 JUDGE MILLER: The practical consequences, we
;

10 have been told there are only two elen9nts, nickel-59

11 and niobium-94, that they are real?.y -- you could very

12 well establish, it seems to me, by appropriate

13 interrogatories, depositions or whatever discovery that -

O 14 you want. Having done so, you would then have the

15 limitation if you want it as to what they intend to do.

16 What more do you need to go to trial?

17 MR. EDOARa Well, do I understand that there

18 is a represen'.ation f rom NRDC that these are the two

19 isotopes they have right now and no others?

20 JUDGE MILLER: You heard it stated by
'

21 counsel . Is that correct, Ms. Weiss?

22 55. WEISS: Well, if we were asked the

23 interrogatory now to state each and every one of the

() 24 isotopes that you claim sight fit under 14(d), I think

i 25 vs would have to sit down and do a little further <

l |

()
i
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() 1 research. As of now, though, nickal-59 and the niobium

2 are the only two isotopes that we have seen addressed in

3 the scientific literature.

4 JUDOE MILLER: You are changing a bit. I

5 understood you to say before those were the only two

6 that were brought w2 .aiv this as a matter of pleading.

7 And we were willing to accept that and to let counsel

8 have the benefit of the limitation. Now you are trying
.

9 to leave it open.

10 So now I think we are just going to deny your

11 rewording, and we are going to go back to what was

12 admitted. We will just go from ground one, you know,

13 t h e 14(a), (b), (c) and (d) sat forth in our order of,

0%I 14 wha t was it, April 6, 1976, whatever the date is. We

15 will have it as taad in 1976. If anyboiy wants to do

16 any thing further than that, you will have to get

17 together or you are going to have to assign more

18 reasons, because we are not going to spend a lot of time

19 on these nickels and dimes.

20 Okay. So 14, which is now ranumb ered as 8,

21 will read as it read in 1976, period. Okay.
,

l

22 I guess, Ms. Wiess and others, I did tell you

23 that we would consider racessing at this time because we

() 24 know you have commitments, family and otherwise. So

25 unless there is something real urgent for 30 seconds, we

|

|
|
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1 are about to recess for the day.

2 Hearing none, we will see you at 9:00 in the

3 morning, and if you have an opportunity, whether it be

4 this eveniag, which is doubtful, but in the morning

5 perhaps prior to 9:00 to get together on some of these

6 matters that counsel were going to confer upon, we

7 encourage you to do so and report to us when we convene

8 at 9:00.

9 ile s t ni in recess.

10 (Whereupon, at 4: 35 p.m., the hearing was

11 recessed, to be reconvened at 9:00 a.a., the following

12 da y, Tuesda y, March 6, 1982.)

13
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